

BRITISH COLUMBIA
UTILITIES COMMISSION

ORDER

NUMBER G-110-12

TELEPHONE: (604) 660-4700 BC TOLL FREE: 1-800-663-1385 FACSIMILE: (604) 660-1102

SIXTH FLOOR, 900 HOWE STREET, BOX 250 VANCOUVER, BC V6Z 2N3 CANADA web site: http://www.bcuc.com

IN THE MATTER OF the Utilities Commission Act, R.S.B.C. 1996, Chapter 473

and

An Application by FortisBC Inc. for Approval of 2012-2013 Revenue Requirements and Review of 2012 Integrated System Plan

BEFORE: D.A. Cote, Commissioner

A.A. Rhodes, Commissioner N.E. MacMurchy, Commissioner

August 15, 2012

ORDER

WHEREAS:

- A. On June 30, 2011, FortisBC Inc. (FortisBC or the Company) filed an application pursuant to sections 44.1, 44.2, 56 and 59 to 61 of the *Utilities Commission Act* (the Act) for approval of its 2012-2013 Revenue Requirements and the review of its 2012 Integrated System Plan (collectively referred to as the Application);
- B. The Application contains two parts:
 - 1) FortisBC's 2012-2013 Revenue Requirements (including the Company's 2012-2013 Capital Expenditure Plan filed pursuant to section 44.2(1) of the Act),
 - FortisBC's 2012 Integrated System Plan filed pursuant to section 44.1 of the Act, comprising its 2012 Long Term Capital Expenditure Plan, its 2012 Resource Plan, and its 2012 Long Term Demand-Side Management Plan;
- C. FortisBC sought, among other things, approval of interim and permanent rate increases of 4.0 percent effective January 1, 2012, with any difference between interim and permanent rates to be refunded to or collected from customers by way of a general rate adjustment between the effective date of the permanent rates and December 31, 2012. FortisBC also sought a permanent rate increase of 6.9 percent effective January 1, 2013;
- D. The Company requests a determination from the British Columbia Utilities Commission (the Commission) on whether the 2012-2013 Capital Expenditure Plan is in the public interest pursuant to section 44.2 (3)(a) and satisfies the requirements of section 45(6) of the Act;
- E. The Company also requested a Commission determination on whether the 2012 Integrated System Plan, which is comprised of three components (the 2012-2013 Resource Plan, 2012 Long Term Capital Plan, and the 2012 Long Term Demand-Side Management Plan), is in the public interest pursuant to section 44.1 (6);
- F. A Workshop to review the Application was held in Kelowna on July 22, 2011;

BRITISH COLUMBIA UTILITIES COMMISSION

ORDER

NUMBER G-110-12

2

- G. The Company filed an Evidentiary Update to the Application on November 4, 2011, which reduced the rate increase sought to 1.5 percent in 2012 and a 6.5 percent increase in 2013;
- H. The 2011 Annual Review was held in Kelowna on November 22, 2011, to review the Company's performance for the 2011 year, followed by a Procedural Conference to hear submissions on procedural matters regarding the current Application;
- I. By Order G-199-11, the Commission approved a 1.5 percent interim rate increase for FortisBC, effective January 1, 2012:
- J. Pursuant to Order G-214-11, the Oral Public Hearing to review the Application took place between March 5 and March 9, 2012 in Kelowna;
- K. Between April 5 and April 23, 2012, FortisBC and Interveners filed their Final Submissions. FortisBC filed its Reply Submission on May 3, 2012;
- L. The Commission has considered the Application, the evidence and all the submissions as set forth in the Decision issued concurrently with this Order.

NOW THEREFORE the Commission, for the reasons stated in the Decision, orders as follows:

- 1. Pursuant to sections 59 to 61 of the Act:
 - a. The requested permanent rate increase of 1.5 percent in 2012 and 6.5 percent in 2013 is not approved, as filed.
 - b. Cross charges between FortisBC and its affiliates regulated by the Commission are approved to be based on fully loaded costs, not including overhead.
 - c. The proposed Deferral Account for Power Purchase Expense variances from forecast is approved and is to be amortized into rates in 2014. The proposed Revenue Variance Deferral Account is also approved and is to be amortized into rates in 2014.
 - d. Determinations for the new proposed Deferral Accounts and treatment for existing Deferral Accounts are set out in Section 5.4.4 of the Decision.
 - e. Costs of Removal of \$4.7 million for 2011, \$5.4 million for 2012 and \$4.0 million for 2013 are approved to be included in Rate Base as set out in Section 5.4.2 of the Decision.
- 2. Pursuant to section 44.2(3) of the *Act*, FortisBC's 2012-2013 Capital Expenditure Plan is approved subject to the determinations and reductions set out in Section 5.4.3 of the Decision.
- 3. The Commission Panel accepts FortisBC's Long Term Capital Plan is in the public interest and the Long Term Resource Plan meets the requirements of the Act except for the Planning Reserve Margin as set out in Section 7.0 of the Decision.

BRITISH COLUMBIA **UTILITIES COMMISSION**

ORDER

NUMBER G-110-12

3

- 4. FortisBC is directed to resubmit its financial schedules incorporating all the adjustments as outlined in the Decision, within 30 days of this Order.
- 5. The Commission will accept, subject to timely filing, amended Tariff Rate Schedules which conform to the Decision. FortisBC is to provide all customers, by way of an information notice, of the change in rates.
- 6. If the 2012 permanent rates are less than the interim rates, FortisBC is to refund to customers the difference in revenue with interest at the average prime rate of the principal bank with which FortisBC conducts its business. If the 2012 permanent rates exceed the interim rates, FortisBC is to reflect this difference in customer rates over the balance of 2012.
- 7. FortisBC is directed to comply with all other directives in the Decision issued concurrently with this Order.

15th **DATED** at the City of Vancouver, in the Province of British Columbia, this

day of August 2012.

BY ORDER

Original signed by:

D.A.Cote Commissioner



IN THE MATTER OF

FORTISBC INC.

2012-2013 REVENUE REQUIREMENTS AND REVIEW OF 2012 INTEGRATED SYSTEM PLAN

DECISION

August 15, 2012

Before:

D.A. Cote, Commissioner/Panel Chair A.A. Rhodes, Commissioner N.E. MacMurchy, Commissioner

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page I	No.
--------	-----

1.0	EXECU	UTIVE SUMMARY 1			
2.0	INTRO	DUCTION			
	2.1	The Application and Approvals Sought7			
	2.2	Legislative Framework			
	2.3	Regulatory Process			
	2.4	Approach to this Application			
3.0	OVERF	RIDING ISSUES18			
	3.1	Magnitude of Rate Increase			
	3.2	Relevance of BC Hydro/FortisBC Inc. Rate Disparity20			
	3.3	Importance of Productivity Improvements			
4.0	ISSUES	S OF IMPORTANCE23			
	4.1	Load and Customer Forecast			
	4.2	Capital Structure and ROE25			
5.0	2012-2	2013 REVENUE REQUIREMENTS APPLICATION			
	5.1	Power Purchase Management			
		5.1.1 Power Purchase Expense			
		5.1.2 Power Purchase Management Expense			
		5.1.3 Planning Reserve Margin			
		5.1.4 Water Fees			
	5.2	Operations and Maintenance Expenses 42			
		5.2.1 Overriding Issues			
		5.2.1.1 Demographic Challenges			
		5.2.1.2 Productivity Factor44			
		5.2.1.3 Integration of FortisBC and FortisBC Energy Utilities			
		5.2.1.4 Cost Allocations			
		5.2.2 Review of Operating and Maintenance Costs and Issues			
		5.2.2.1 Introduction			
		5.2.2.2 Labour Related costs			
		5.2.2.3 Non-Labour Costs			

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page N	VО
--------	----

			5.2.2.4	Summary of Operating and Maintenance Cost Changes	70
			5.2.2.5	Other Revenue Requirement Issues	71
	5.3	Financ	ing Costs	·	79
	5.4	Rate B	Base		82
		5.4.1	Plant In	Service	84
		5.4.2	Accumu	lated Depreciation and Cost of Removal	84
		5.4.3	2012/20	013 Capital Expenditure Plan	86
		5.4.4	Deferra	Accounts	103
			5.4.4.1	Existing Deferral Accounts	107
			5.4.4.2	Proposed Deferral Accounts	112
			5.4.4.3	Existing Deferral Accounts with Proposed Change in Treat	ment . 125
6.0	DEM	AND-SID	E MANA	GEMENT	126
	6.1	Long-Term Demand-Side Management Plan			126
	6.2	Monit	oring and	Evaluation Plan	127
		6.2.1	The Con	nmission's Review of the Long-Term DSM Plan	128
			6.2.1.1	Adequacy and Cost Effectiveness	128
			6.2.1.2	The Public Interest	129
				6.2.1.2.1 Monitoring and Evaluation Plan	131
	6.3	Fortis	BC's Expe	nditure Request for 2012-2013	134
		6.3.1	The Con	nmission's Review of the DSM Expenditure Request	135
			6.3.1.1	Sufficiency of DSM Spending Level	136
			6.3.1.2	FortisBC Industrial Incentives	137
			6.3.1.3	Transfers of DSM Funding Among Programs	140
			6.3.1.4	Integration of DSM Programs Among BC Utilities	141
7.0	INTE	GRATED	SYSTEM	PLAN	142
	7.1	Long-Term Capital Plan			142
	7.2	Long-1	Γerm Res	ource Plan	143
		7.2.1	2012 Lo	ng-Term Resource Plan Summary	144
		7.2.2	Require	ments under the Utilities Commission Act	147
		7.2.3	Filing of	the Next LTRP	149

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page No.

8.0 SUMN	MARY OF DIRECTIVES
COMMISSION	N ORDER G-110-12
APPENDICES	
APPENDIX A	Sections 59 through 61 Utilities Commission Act
APPENDIX B	Section 44.2 Utilities Commission Act
APPENDIX C	Section 2, Clean Energy Act
APPENDIX D	List of Acronyms
APPENDIX E	List of Appearances
APPENDIX F	List of Exhibits

1.0 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

On June 30, 2011, FortisBC Inc. filed its 2012-2013 Revenue Requirements (Application) and its 2012 Integrated System Plan for approval.

FortisBC sought across-the-board interim and permanent rate increases of 4.0 percent and 6.9 percent respectively for 2012 and 2013, pursuant to sections 59 to 61 and 89 of the *Utilities Commission Act* (*Act, UCA*). This was revised with the filing of its Evidentiary Update on November 4, 2011, and FortisBC now seeks a rate increase of 1.5 percent for 2012 and 6.5 percent for 2013. Pursuant to subsection 44.2 (1) of the *Act*, the Company has also filed its 2012-2013 Capital Expenditure Plan with proposed gross expenditures over the test period of \$162.467 million as part of the Application.

A second part of the Application is the 2012 Integrated System Plan, which is made up of the 2012 Long Term Capital Plan, the 2012 Resource Plan and the 2012 Long Term Demand-Side Management Plan. FortisBC is seeking Commission acceptance that this is in the public interest pursuant to subsection 44.1(6) of the *Act*.

In reviewing this Application, the Commission Panel identified a number of overriding issues which have a direct impact on this proceeding and must be considered. These issues are as follows:

• The Magnitude of Rate Increase

The rate increases being sought in this Application and the expected future rate increases through 2016 indicate a trend that is well in excess of inflation. Given the economic challenges faced by all British Columbians including those within the FortisBC service area, the Commission Panel will review this Application with a view to minimizing current and potential future rate increases.

Relevance of BC Hydro/FortisBC Inc. Rate Disparity

Considerable concern was raised in this proceeding with respect to the disparity in rates and practices of BC Hydro and FortisBC. The Commission Panel's notes that the two companies

operate with a different set of supply resources and a different customer base in terms of geography, population density and the residential/commercial/industrial mix. Therefore the Panel is of the view that there is no mandate nor would it be appropriate to expect FortisBC to have programs and rates that mirror those of BC Hydro.

• Importance of Productivity Improvements

The Commission Panel places considerable importance on the need for creating what it has described as a "productivity improvement culture" within utilities and, in the absence of evidence supporting its existence, to impose some form of productivity factor. The question facing the Panel is whether FortisBC has taken appropriate steps to demonstrate that it has processes in place to ensure productivity opportunities are explored.

These issues were not determinative in nature but did provide the Panel with a context to deal with specific issues as they arose within the proceeding.

Other key issue areas included:

- Power Purchase Management
- Departmental Operations and Maintenance (O&M) Expenses
- 2012-2013 Capital Expenditure Plan
- Deferral Accounts
- Demand-Side Management
- The Integrated System Plan

The Commission Panel has considered the views of all of the parties in making its determinations. We have not approved all of the FortisBC proposals nor have we agreed with all of the positions taken by the different Interveners. In the view of the Panel, the determinations made in this Decision are in the public interest and the resulting rates are just and reasonable as required under sections 59 and 60 of the *Act*.

A discussion of some of the highlights and key issues related to the Decision follows:

Power Purchase Management

A key function within FortisBC is the handling of power purchases through power purchase management. This Decision has examined a number of issues related to this function:

- A request for approval of increased power purchase expenses over the test period and a
 proposal to capture power purchase variances (both positive and negative) in a deferral
 account and flow them to customers in subsequent years.
- A proposal to increase power purchase management expenses (PPME) by 30 percent and include them as part of the estimate for power purchase expense.
- A proposal to implement a Planning Reserve Margin (PRM) late in the test period at an initial cost of \$310,000.

The Commission Panel made the following determinations:

- Approval of the deferral account to capture power purchase expense variances was granted, however, the Panel directed FortisBC to reduce its Power Purchase Expense Forecasts by \$1.5 million in consideration of previous forecast variances.
- PPME expenses were approved in a reduced amount and the proposal to move PPME from Operations and Maintenance and include it as part of power purchase expense was rejected.
- The proposal to implement a PRM and related expenses as part of the power purchase expense in this test period was rejected.

Departmental Operations and Maintenance Expenses

FortisBC has applied for O&M expenses of \$55.4 million in 2012 and \$56.8 million in 2013 (including PPME). A major consideration of the Commission Panel was whether FortisBC in this Application has demonstrated it has processes in place to ensure productivity opportunities are explored and implemented. The Commission Panel, while noting some concerns in specific departments, was not of

the view that imposing an overall productivity factor as proposed by some of the Interveners was appropriate given the size of proposed increases and the evidence on this matter.

The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to reduce O&M expenditures for labour by \$250,000 noting specific concerns in the Generation, Utility Operations and Community and Aboriginal Affairs departments. The Panel has made further determinations with respect to a reduction of proposed expenditures for the asset management program and non-labour related expenses in Customer Service and Community and Aboriginal Affairs.

2012-2013 Capital Expenditure Plan

FortisBC proposed capital expenditures totalling \$162,467 million. The Interveners that commented on the 2012-2013 Capital Expenditure Plan were unanimous in calling for a reduction in expenditures. BCPSO notes that there has been a significant build-out in recent years resulting in increased reliability, safety and quality of service to ratepayers. The Industrial Customers Group (ICG) argues that capital expenditures being made on the basis of reliability improvements should not form part of the Plan.

The Commission Panel is of the view that safety, reliability and quality of service to ratepayers are at an acceptable level and a focus on identified problem areas is considered most appropriate at this time. The Panel has made specific determinations on projects which are inadequately supported or require additional work and has also made observations with regard to specific projects or project amounts we consider questionable given the evidence provided by the Company. The Commission Panel has rejected two projects totalling \$10.5 million. While the Panel has identified possible overall reductions of \$17.4 million, it has reduced that amount to \$10.5 million to allow FortisBC to achieve the level of service it requires and have sufficient flexibility to manage its projects and workforce. The Commission Panel has accepted capital expenditures of \$140,218 for the 2012-2013 test period.

Deferral Accounts

Important issues related to deferral account financing charges and the appropriate time period over which deferral accounts should be amortized have been examined. The Commission Panel has outlined the following guiding principles in making its determinations:

- A rate base rate of return applies only when a deferral balance has been transferred to become part of a capital project. Prior to this an interest rate of return based on the Weighted Average Cost of Debt (WACD) will apply.
- Deferred operating costs/current expenses are to attract an interest rate of return which varies based on the length of time they are deferred and the size of the amounts deferred.
- The length of amortization periods depends on a number of factors including the benefits of rate smoothing, the length of time where there is direct value related to the item being amortized, and the increased costs that longer amortization periods impose on the ratepayer.

These have been applied to the determinations on new and existing deferral accounts.

Demand-Side Management

FortisBC seeks approval of its 2012 Integrated System Plan which includes its 2012 Long-Term Demand-Side Management (DSM) Plan. In addition the Company has sought approval of DSM program expenditures of \$7.73 million in 2012 and \$7.88 million in 2013.

The Commission Panel has found that the 2012 Long-Term DSM Plan is adequate and cost effective. Citing the evidence of BCSEA's expert witness, Mr. Plunkett, that FortisBC has achieved a ranking placing it in his second tier of jurisdictions with successful DSM programs, the Commission Panel approves the Company's DSM expenditures as requested.

Integrated System Plan

In addition to the 2012 DSM Plan the 2012 ISP includes the 2012 Long Term Capital Plan (LTCP) and the 2012 Long Term Resource Plan (LTRP). Both of these plans address the medium and the long term and cover requirements through 2031 in the case of the 2012 LTCP and 2040 in the 2012 LTRP. Based on our review of the evidence, the Commission Panel finds that the 2012 LTCP to be in the public interest and the 2012 LTRP as meeting the requirements of the *Act with the* exception of the Planning Reserve Margin which was rejected. FortisBC has been directed to file its next Long Term Resource Plan no later than June 30, 2016.

2.0 INTRODUCTION

2.1 The Application and Approvals Sought

FortisBC Inc. is a vertically integrated electric utility operating in British Columbia and is regulated by the British Columbia Utilities Commission (Commission).

This is an application by FortisBC Inc. (FortisBC or the Company) for approval of its Revenue Requirements of \$287.4 million for 2012 and \$310.4 million for 2013 which, if approved, will result in general rate increases for its approximately 161,000 direct and indirect customers of 1.5 percent effective January 1, 2012 and 6.5 percent effective January 1, 2013. (Exhibit B-12, Table 1.0) This approval is sought pursuant to sections 59 to 61 of the *Utilities Commission Act* (the *Act*) RSBC 1996 c. 473.

FortisBC also applies for Commission acceptance of proposed capital expenditures in the gross amounts of \$105.86 million for 2012 and \$129.08 million in 2013 as being in the public interest under subsection 44.2(3) of the *Act*. These amounts include previously-approved capital expenditures of \$7.92 million for 2012. They also include planned expenditures in the amounts of \$10.52 million and \$42.13 million for 2012 and 2013, respectively, for which the Company expects to file separate detailed applications for Certificates of Public Convenience and Necessity (CPCNs). (Exhibit B-1, Tab 6, p. 6, Table 1.1)

FortisBC has also filed its 2012 Integrated System Plan (ISP) which provides the long-term context for its 2012-2013 Revenue Requirements Application and 2012-2013 Capital Expenditure Plan. The Integrated System Plan outlines the long-term strategic direction of the Company in terms of capital, resource and energy conservation. The Integrated System Plan is made up of FortisBC's 2012 Long Term Capital Plan, its 2012 Resource Plan, and its 2012 Long Term Demand-Side Management Plan. FortisBC is seeking Commission acceptance that the Integrated System Plan is in the public interest pursuant to subsection 44.1(6) of the *Act*. (Exhibit B-1-1, Volume 1, pp. 1-2)

2.2 Legislative Framework

FortisBC is seeking approval of its proposed rate increases pursuant to sections 59 to 61 of the *Act*. Those sections basically require the Commission to have due regard to setting a rate that is not unjust or unreasonable in respect of the service provided by the utility. Subsection 59(5) provides that a rate is "unjust" or "unreasonable" if it is:

- "(a) more than a fair and reasonable charge for service of the nature and quality provided by the utility,
- (b) insufficient to yield a fair and reasonable compensation for the service provided by the utility, or a fair and reasonable return on the appraised value of its property, or
- (c) unjust and unreasonable for any other reason".

The utility is required to file rate schedules with the Commission setting out its approved rates.

Sections 59 to 61 are set out in their entirety in Appendix A.

As noted above, the Company is seeking Commission acceptance of proposed capital expenditures for the 2012-2013 test period pursuant to subsection 44.2(3) of the *Act*. Section 44.2 deals with expenditure schedules and is set out in its entirety in Appendix B.

Subsection 44.2(1) provides that:

"A public utility may file with the commission an expenditure schedule containing one or more of the following:

- (a) a statement of the expenditures on demand-side measures the public utility has made or anticipates making during the period addressed by the schedule;
- (b) a statement of capital expenditures the public utility has made or anticipates making during the period addressed by the schedule;
- (c) a statement of expenditures the public utility has made or anticipates making during the period addressed by the schedule to acquire energy from other persons.

Subsection 44.2(3), pursuant to which approval of the proposed capital expenditures for 2012-2013 is sought, states:

"After reviewing an expenditure schedule submitted under subsection (1), the commission, subject to subsections (5), (5.1) and (6) must

- (a) accept the schedule, if the commission considers that making the expenditures referred to in the schedule would be in the public interest, or
- (b) reject the schedule".

By subsection 44.2(4), the Commission may also accept or reject a part of a schedule.

Subsection 44.2(5) provides the factors which the Commission is required to consider in its review of an expenditure schedule filed by a public utility (other than the British Columbia Hydro and Power Authority) stating:

- (5) "In considering whether to accept an expenditure schedule...the commission must consider
 - (a) the applicable of British Columbia's energy objectives,
 - (b) the most recent long-term resource plan filed by the public utility under section 44.1, if any,
 - (c) the extent to which the [expenditure] schedule is consistent with the applicable requirements under sections 6 and 19 of the Clean Energy Act,

[only section 6 of the *Clean Energy Act* is relevant to subsection 44.2(5)(c) and requires the public utility, in planning in accordance with section 44.1 of the *Utilities Commission Act* [which deals with long-term resource plans] to consider British Columbia's energy objective to achieve electricity self-sufficiency in planning for the construction or extension of generation facilities and energy purchases, (by subsection 6(4))].

(d) if the schedule includes expenditures on demand-side measures, whether the demand-side measures are cost-effective within the meaning prescribed by regulation, if any,

[Demand-Side Measures Regulation BC Reg 326/2008 as amended by BC Reg. 228/2011 is applicable]

(e) the interests of persons in British Columbia who receive or may receive service from the public utility".

Subsection 44.2(5.1) is not relevant to the Commission's review of the proposed capital expenditures in this case as that subsection applies only to British Columbia Hydro and Power Authority (BC Hydro).

Subsection 44.2(6) provides that:

"[i]f the commission considers that an expenditure in an expenditure schedule was determined to be in the public interest in the course of determining that a long-term resource plan was in the public interest under section 44.1(6),

- (a) subsection 5 [which sets out the considerations for the commission's acceptance of an expenditure schedule as set out above] does not apply with respect to that expenditure, and
- (b) the commission must accept under subsection (3) the expenditure in the expenditure schedule".

British Columbia's energy objectives, the applicable of which the Commission is required to consider in its review of an expenditure schedule, exceed fifteen in number and are listed in section 2 of the *Clean Energy Act (CEA)*. They relate in large measure to the use of clean or renewable resources, promotion of energy conservation and efficiency and the reduction of greenhouse gas emissions. Section 2 of the *CEA* is set out in Appendix C.

Also as noted above, FortisBC is seeking approval of its Integrated System Plan under section 44.1 of the *Act*, which relates to long-term resource and conservation planning.

Subsection 44.1(2) requires public utilities to file a long-term resource plan with the commission (in the form and at the times required by the commission) including all of:

(a) an estimate of the demand for energy the utility would expect to serve absent new demand-side measures taken during the period addressed by the long-term resource plan;

- (b) a plan of how to reduce that demand through cost-effective demand-side measures;
- (c) the resulting net demand, after cost-effective demand-side measures are taken;
- (d) a description of the facilities needed to be constructed or extended to serve the resulting net demand;
- (e) information on energy purchases necessary to serve the resulting net demand;
- (f) an explanation of why the resulting net demand which is to be served by the new facilities and energy purchases is not planned to be replaced by demand-side measures; and
- (g) any other information that the commission requires.

By subsection 44.1(6), once the Commission has reviewed the long-term resource plan, it must either accept it, if it determines that carrying out the plan would be in the public interest, or reject it. The commission may also accept or reject part of a long-term resource plan pursuant to subsection 44.1(7).

Subsection 44.1(8) sets out the factors which the Commission is required to consider in determining whether to accept or reject a public utility's long-term resource plan. These factors are consistent with those the commission is required to consider when considering a public utility's expenditure schedule and comprise:

- (a) the applicable of British Columbia's energy objectives;
- (b) the extent to which the [long-term resource] plan is consistent with the applicable requirements under sections 6 and 19 of the *Clean Energy Act*;

[Again, only subsection 6(4) of the *Clean Energy Act* is relevant. As noted earlier, this subsection requires the public utility, in planning for the construction or extension of generation facilities and energy purchases in accordance with its long-term resource planning under section 44.1 of the *Act*, to consider British Columbia's energy objective to achieve electricity self-sufficiency.]

- (c) whether the [long-term resource] plan shows that the public utility intends to pursue adequate, cost-effective demand-side measures; and
- (d) the interests of persons in British Columbia who receive or may receive service from the public utility.

The Demand-Side Measures Regulation

As noted above, BC Reg. 228/2011 amended the Demand-Side Measures Regulation, BC Reg. 326/2008.

The Demand-Side Measures Regulation applies to demand-side measures proposed in long-term resource plans filed under section 44.1 of the *Act* as well as those proposed in expenditure schedules filed under section 44.2 of the *Act*.

Among other things, the Demand-Side Measures Regulation defines the class composed of all demand-side measures proposed by a public utility in a long-term resource plan submitted under section 44.1 of the *Act* as a "plan portfolio". It defines the class composed of all demand-side measures proposed by a public utility in an expenditure schedule submitted under section 44.2 of the *Act* as an "expenditure portfolio".

Section 3 of the Demand-Side Measures Regulation sets out the criteria, all of which must be met (as long as the plan portfolio is submitted after June 1, 2009), for a utility's plan portfolio to be "adequate" for the purposes of subsection 44.1(8) (c) of the *Act*. To be adequate, the plan portfolio must include:

- (a) a demand-side measure intended specifically to assist residents of low-income households to reduce their energy consumption;
- (b) a demand-side measure intended specifically to improve the energy efficiency of rental accommodations;
- (c) an education program for students enrolled in schools within the public utility's service area;
- (d) an education program for students enrolled in post-secondary institutions in the public utility's service area.

Section 4 of the Demand-Side Measures Regulation provides for the calculation of the cost effectiveness of demand-side measures. It also prescribes how the "cost-effectiveness" of a demand-side measure is to be determined for a demand-side measure proposed in an expenditure portfolio.

The calculation prescribed by the Regulation has been called the modified TRC (mTRC) to distinguish it from the more traditional Total Resource Cost test (TRC).

In essence, for any demand-side measure proposed in an expenditure portfolio (i.e. filed pursuant to section 44.2 of the *Act*) which is not directed at residents of low income households, and for which the benefit amount to be used in the TRC test has not already been increased in accordance with the utility's request, the Commission is required to increase the benefit of the demand-side measure by an amount that:

- increases the benefits of the entire expenditure portfolio of which the demand-side measure is a part by 15 percent, and
- is equal to the increase made for all other demand-side measures making up the expenditure portfolio.

Thus, each individual demand-side measure in an expenditure portfolio is subject to a minimum increase of 15 percent.

However, other than for "specified demand-side measures" (which are defined) and "public awareness programs" (which are also defined) there is basically a 10 percent cap on demand-side measures which need the 15 percent adder to be cost-effective, in the case of electric utilities. (Demand-SideMeasures Regulation, subsection 4(1.5))

The Commission also has the ability, in certain circumstances, to include other demand-side measures not included in the expenditure portfolio when determining cost-effectiveness and may, again in certain circumstances, and for certain demand-side measures, apply the utility cost test, as opposed to the modified Total Resource Cost test discussed above. (Demand-Side Measures Regulation, subsections 4(1.7), 4(1.8))

Demand-side measures which are required for a plan portfolio to be adequate, as set out above, are also subject to the Total Resource Cost test, but receive a 30 percent adder. (Demand-Side Measures Regulation, subsection 4(2))

2.3 Regulatory Process

FortisBC filed its Application on June 30, 2011. By Order G-111-11 of the same date, the Commission, among other things, established an Initial Regulatory Timetable and determined that the Company's Load Forecast would be reviewed by a Load Forecast Technical Committee, outside the Information Request (IR) process.

Ten Parties registered as Interveners, although not all participated in the regulatory hearing process.

The Registered Interveners were:

- The British Columbia Municipal Electrical Utilities (BCMEU)
- British Columbia Hydro and Power Authority
- Mr. Alan Wait
- Mr. Norman Gabana
- British Columbia Pensioners' and Seniors' Organization et al. (BCPSO)
 (The British Columbia Old Age Pensioners' Organization et al. filed a Notice of Name Change on July 23, 2012.)
- The BC Sustainable Energy Association and the Sierra Club of British Columbia (BCSEA)
- The Regional District of Okanagan Similkameen
- Ms. Buryl Slack
- The Industrial Customers' Group (comprising: Zellstoff Celgar Limited Partnership, ATCO Wood Products Ltd. International Forest Products Limited, Kalesnikoff Lumber Co. Ltd., Porcupine Wood Products, Springer Creek Forest Products)
- The Irrigation Ratepayers Group.

Five other parties registered as "Interested Parties".

The review of the Application included two rounds of Information Requests.

On September 16, 2011, FortisBC provided a summary of required changes to its Application including, among other things, an expected reduction to its Power Purchase Expense resulting from the Provincial Government's review of BC Hydro's proposed rate increases and BC Hydro's announced intention to amend its Revenue Requirements Application to seek lower rate increases. The Company proposed to recalculate its Revenue Requirements and resulting rate impacts following the report of the Load Forecast Technical Committee which was at that time expected on October 28, 2011. (Exhibit B-6)

On September 28, 2011 FortisBC submitted responses to Information Requests from the Commission and from the BCPSO on system losses. (Exhibit B-7)

On October 4, 2011 the Commission issued Order G-167-11 which, among other things, established a Revised Preliminary Regulatory Timetable and set the date of November 22, 2011 for a Procedural Conference. (Exhibit A-7)

BCSEA filed Intervener evidence on October 31, 2011 on the issue of demand-side management. One round of Information Requests was held on that evidence.

On November 4, 2011, FortisBC filed an Evidentiary Update to its Application. The Evidentiary Update amended the Application to, among other things, incorporate actual results to September 30, 2011, expected reductions to BC Hydro's F2012-2014 rates and updated forecast market rates for electricity, as well as to make certain corrections. The net impact of the changes set out in the Evidentiary Update was to reduce the Revenue Requirements in each year of the test period, resulting in a revised rate increase request for 2012 from 4.0 percent to 1.5 percent and a revised rate increase request for 2013 from 6.9 percent to 6.5 percent. (Exhibit B-12)

A Procedural Conference was held in Kelowna, British Columbia on November 22, 2011.

On November 25, 2011, FortisBC filed its Load Forecast Technical Committee Report.

On November 30, 2011, by Order G-199-11, the Commission Panel determined that FortisBC's Revenue Requirements Application would be reviewed through an Oral Public Hearing process to be held in Kelowna, British Columbia, commencing on January 24, 2012. The Commission Panel also ordered that FortisBC's interim rates for 2011 were to be made permanent, and a deferral account to capture any difference as between the impact of BC Hydro's interim and final rates was approved. The Commission Panel also approved an increase to FortisBC's interim rates, effective January 1, 2012, in the amount of 1.5 percent. (Exhibit A-13)

On December 7, 2011, FortisBC requested an amendment to the Regulatory Timetable to reschedule the Oral Public Hearing from January 24, 2012 to March 5, 2012, or later, in part because key FortisBC personnel were unable to devote the time required to prepare for a hearing commencing in January.

On December 15, 2011, the Commission issued Order G-214-11 amending the Regulatory Timetable and establishing the date of March 5, 2012 for the commencement of the Oral Public Hearing.

The Oral Public Hearing proceeded for five days commencing on March 5, 2012. FortisBC filed its Final Submissions on April 5, 2012. Final Submissions were received from participating Interveners by April 23, 2012. FortisBC filed its Reply on May 3, 2012.

2.4 Approach to this Application

The Commission Panel is of the view that there are a number of broader issues raised in this Application, which are important. These include: the magnitude of rate increases for the current test period and beyond, the relevance of the rate disparity between BC Hydro and FortisBC, and the importance of establishing a productivity improvement culture. These issues are introduced in Section 3 and, while not determinative, provide the Commission Panel with context to deal with specific issues as they arise. This will be followed in Section 4 with a discussion of a number of specific issues of importance, some of which require Commission Panel determinations. Section 5 is a review

of the 2012-2013 Application, its related issues and concerns and includes a discussion of operating and maintenance costs and various rate base issues in addition to the 2012-2013 capital plan.

Following this is a review of Demand-Side Management in Section 6 and the Integrated System Plan in Section 7.

3.0 OVERRIDING ISSUES

3.1 Magnitude of Rate Increase

Prior to the Evidentiary Update filed on November 4, 2011, FortisBC was seeking rate increases of 4.0 percent and 6.9 percent for 2012 and 2013, respectively. As noted previously, the net impact of the changes set out in the Evidentiary Update resulted in a reduction in the requested rate increase to 1.5 percent in 2012 and 6.5 percent in 2013.

FortisBC attributes the need for rate increases primarily to:

- (a) a growing rate base;
- (b) an increase in the cost of financing the rate base;
- (c) increased power purchase costs; and
- (d) taxes.

(Exhibit B-1, Tab 1, p. 6)

A number of Interveners took issue with the proposed rate increases.

The ICG asserts that FortisBC "needs to make immediate changes to reduce costs" and that that will not happen "as long as the Commission continues to approve rate increases…" (ICG Final Submission, p. 47)

The BCPSO argues that "[t]he present economic climate requires the Commission to carefully examine any cost increases that exceed inflation and are not essential to providing service as significant increases will only exacerbate the problems of struggling families during difficult economic times." It submits that FortisBC's capital build-out has been aggressive and agrees that this has resulted in increased reliability, safety and quality of service but argues that "a balance needs to be struck between appropriate levels of safety, reliability, quality of service and reasonable customer rates." (BCPSO Final Submission, p. 3)

Similarly, the BCMEU, which represents the interests of FortisBC's five wholesale electricity customers which are municipal electrical utilities, encourages the Commission "to direct FortisBC to do better in terms of minimizing rate impacts on customers in this test period and beyond." The BCMEU adopts the position taken by the City of Penticton in its letter of comment (Exhibit D-4):

"The last three years have been very tough at the City of Penticton. The City has had to take drastic steps. The road was not easy. The City faced organizational restructuring, staff layoffs and terminations, elimination of bonuses and no or very low salary increases. In addition, efficiencies were also found. In short, the City of Penticton has worked very hard to reign in expenses so that costs for our customers do not have to increase. In fact, for 2011 the Penticton residential tax rate was reduced by 0.5%.

...

In closing I would ask that BCUC challenge FortisBC to also look internally to see what steps they can take to streamline their organization, increase efficiency and reduce costs in order that the proposed 2012 and 2013 rate increase can be reduced or eliminated."

(BCMEU Final Submission, pp. 2-3)

Mr. Norman Gabana also references the letter of comment from the City of Penticton as "what is happening in the real world" and asks the Commission to require FortisBC to produce operations plans that require no rate increases for 2012 and 2013. (Gabana Final Submission, pp. 1-2 referencing in part T2:84)

The Commission Panel acknowledges the position taken by the Interveners and agrees that the size of the proposed rate increases is significant, particularly in relation to inflation generally, and is therefore a very significant issue in these proceedings. The Commission Panel also views the main driver of this proposed increase as flowing from the increase in the size of rate base, as the other factors noted by FortisBC seem to be at or near historic lows. The Commission Panel also notes that rates are forecast to increase by a further 5.4 percent, 10.6 percent and 4.3 percent in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively. In the Commission Panel's view, these increases are also significant and likely to exceed inflationary increases for those years. (Exhibit B-12, Tab 7, p. 1) The Commission Panel acknowledges that

electricity is a necessity and, while customers are encouraged to reduce their consumption somewhat, it will take time for Energy Efficiency and Conservation (EEC) measures to take hold and consumption is unlikely to be significantly reduced during the test period, or in the near future. The Commission Panel, bearing in mind the requirements of subsection 59(5) of the *Act*, is sensitive to the comments of Interveners and will therefore make its determinations in this proceeding with a view to minimizing the proposed current and potential future rate increases, where possible.

3.2 Relevance of BC Hydro/FortisBC Inc. Rate Disparity

A number of interveners expressed concern about the disparity between FortisBC rates and BC Hydro rates. FortisBC acknowledges the disparity and the resulting customer concern. The "Fortis Group of Companies of BC Communications & Public Affairs Plan 2010/2011" states: "FortisBC rates are currently considerably higher than BC Hydro's (approximately 20 percent). Although the spread is anticipated to diminish within the next five years, having higher rates remains a concern as they impact customer satisfaction and the company's competitive position." (Exhibit C1-7, p. 26)

As was demonstrated in evidence, FortisBC has gone through a period of significant capital expenditures over the last number of years in order to upgrade its generation and transmission infrastructure to provide greater safety and reliability. The bulk of this investment has now been made. In BC Hydro's case, FortisBC testified that significant costs will be incurred by BC Hydro in the areas of new generation and refurbishment of existing plants that, when reflected in rates, will lower the disparity between FortisBC and BC Hydro rates. (Exhibit B-1, p. 6-7; T2:116, 221)

FortisBC operates with a different set of supply resources and with a different customer base in terms of geography, population density and the residential/commercial/industrial mix it faces. The Commission Panel has no mandate, nor does it find it appropriate, to require FortisBC to manage its utility business to produce rates or programs identical to those of BC Hydro. The Commission Panel believes that FortisBC's responsibility is to provide safe and reliable service in a cost-effective manner consistent with British Columbia's energy objectives. To do so, FortisBC must design and manage its system based on the resources available to it and the needs of its customers. This, at times, may result

in rates that are greater than those of BC Hydro and potentially times when they are less.

3.3 Importance of Productivity Improvements

A considerable number of submissions were made with respect to the need for productivity improvements and the need to impose a productivity factor. The Commission Panel believes there is value in addressing this at the outset by stating our position with respect to productivity improvements and outlining our expectations as to how a utility should address this issue within its day-to-day operations. In doing so, we would hope to provide greater clarity and insight into relevant parts of the Decision which follow.

The Commission Panel is of the view that there is an ongoing need for utilities to manage their business in a manner that actively seeks out and creates efficiencies resulting in what might be described as a "productivity improvement culture". We believe this is in the interests of both the ratepayer and the shareholder. Put most simply, a productivity improvement culture is one where there is a demonstrated capability of a company to regularly undertake a review of the organization from both a macro and a micro point of view to examine what is being done, how it is being done and, where warranted, to make decisions to do things differently, or in some cases, not at all. When the Panel refers to the need for productivity measures we are not speaking of "cost cutting" but rather, "cost management". It is not a difficult task to cut costs in order to achieve a desired result over a short term period. It is however, a difficult task to manage costs downward on a sustained basis with greater or no loss of efficiency over the longer term. It is this latter result that the Commission Panel believes needs to be addressed more comprehensively within utilities and best describes what can be achieved in a productivity improvement culture.

FortisBC notes that in the recent FortisBC Energy Utilities 2012 Revenue Requirements and Rates Decision which was issued on April 12, 2012, the Commission made a cut to FEU's O&M budget and submits that such a reduction would not be appropriate in the context of the current proceeding. FortisBC states that imposing a percentage reduction as advocated by the BCMEU and BCPSO in this proceeding would not further the objective of subsection 60(1)(b)(iii) of the *Act* (which requires the

Commission to have due regard to setting a rate that encourages public utilities to increase efficiency, reduce costs and enhance performance) as the revenues as applied for by the utility accurately reflect the cost of service. The Company states that imposing a reduction would:

- Harm performance in the short term by denying access to necessary revenues it has forecast.
- Create an incentive for utilities to inflate revenues in a cost of service application in anticipation of such cuts; and
- Create regulatory inefficiency by undermining the process of review of the O&M part of a cost of service application.

(FortisBC Reply, pp. 24-25)

The Commission Panel agrees that imposing some form of productivity factor is not a decision to be taken lightly. However, there may be cases where a utility has been unable to satisfy the Commission that it has taken the necessary steps to ensure productivity and efficiency levels within the organization have been optimized. In these instances, some form of productivity adjustment to the O&M budgets of a utility are warranted. One purpose of examining productivity in greater detail in recent proceedings has been to encourage utilities to formalize processes to help create a productivity improvement culture and, where appropriate, to make the sometimes difficult decision to bring about change. These are difficult times for many ratepayers and the Commission Panel believes this is the least they can expect.

4.0 ISSUES OF IMPORTANCE

4.1 Load and Customer Forecast

FortisBC prepared a load forecast which was reviewed in detail by the Load Forecast Technical Committee (the Committee). This group was established by Order G-111-11. Members include representatives of FortisBC, BCUC staff, BCMEU, BC Hydro, and BCPSO and Ms. Buryl Slack Goodman.

The Committee met on various occasions and reviewed the load forecast, including the methodologies behind the forecast, for the 2012 and 2013 Revenue Requirements and for the Integrated System Plan. The review excluded assessment of the forecast of Demand-Side Management (DSM) savings, savings from rate structures or estimated system losses.

Committee members have accepted the load forecast and methodologies as put forward by FortisBC.

Details of the forecast and the methodologies behind the forecast were filed by FortisBC on

November 25, 2011. (Exhibit B-16)

The 2012 and 2013 Load Forecasts are summarized below:

Table 1

	2012	2013
	(GWh)	(Gwh)
Residential	1,264	1,276
Commercial	696	709
Wholesale	926	935
Industrial	250	255
Lighting	14	14
Irrigation	44	43
Net	3,193	3,233
Loss	309	310
Gross	3,502	3,543
Winter Peak (MW)	721	731
Summer Peak (MW)	567	575

Source: Exhibit B-16, Appendix A, Attachment 1, Slide 5.

The customer count summary for 2012 and 2013 is summarized below:

Table 2

	20)12	2013	
	Number	% Change	Number	% Change
Residential	101,320	1.9%	103,279	1.9%
General Service	11,837	2.3%	12,130	2.5%
Wholesale	7	0.0%	7	0.0%
Industrial	36	0.0%	36	0.0%
Lighting	1,830	0.0%	1,830	0.0%
Irrigation	1,075	0.0%	1,075	0.0%
Total Direct	116,105	1.9%	118,357	1.9%

Source: Exhibit B-16, Appendix A, Attachment 1, Slide 30.

One issue that was raised by interveners with respect to the forecasting process was the use of a 1 in 20 peak forecast. Under this methodology, seasonal peaks are recorded from actual demand in the previous twenty years. Net energy growth is calculated from actual sales over the same time period. The maximum peaks of the past twenty years are then projected forward using the historical net energy growth calculation.(Exhibit B-16, Appendix A, Attachment 1, Slide 28) For the current 1 in 20 year forecast, the base year winter peak was 1990 and the base year summer peak was 1998. (Exhibit B-10, BCUC 2.3.1 (Losses))

BCMEU is concerned with this methodology and submits that the more commonly used 1 in 10 peak forecast would be more appropriate. (Exhibit B-10, BCUC 2 3.3; BCMEU Final Submission, p. 9)

FortisBC responded to these concerns by pointing out that the 1 in 20 forecast is not used for the purpose of determining the need for power purchases or directly for capital planning. It is used for benchmarking against the existing distribution planning forecast to confirm that it can accommodate load increases that result from extreme weather variations. (Exhibit B-10, BCUC 2.3.1 (losses), p. 9) FortisBC states that all capital projects were driven by the distribution planning forecast and that no

changes were made in terms of projects or timing as a result of the 1 in 20 forecast. (Exhibit B-10, BCUC 2.3.3)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel notes that in spite of the concerns raised by BCMEU concerning the use of a 1 in 20 peak forecast, all of the Committee members have accepted the Load Forecast. The Panel further notes there was no evidence to suggest there were difficulties with the forecast or methodologies and therefore accepts the Load Forecast for the current test period.

With respect to the use of the 1 in 20 forecast, the Commission Panel directs FortisBC in its next RRA to undertake both a 1 in 10 and a 1 in 20 peak forecast and provide evidence as to the relevant merits of each as a planning tool.

4.2 Capital Structure and ROE

In the Procedural Conference held in Kelowna on November 22, 2011, ICG questioned whether there was sufficient evidence for the Commission Panel to make a determination on FortisBC's capital structure and rate of return. ICG argued that the allowed capital structure of 60 percent debt and 40 percent equity and a risk premium of 40 basis points above the "benchmark" rate of return as approved by Order G-58-06 (Decision on an Application by FortisBC Inc. for Approval of its F2006 Revenue Requirement Application and Establishment of a Multi-Year Performance Based Regulation Mechanism (FBC 2006 RRA Decision)) could not be applied in this proceeding. In particular, ICG disputed the application of the benchmark rate of 9.5 percent as approved by Order G-158-09 (Decision on the Application by Terasen Gas Utilities for Return on Equity and Capital Structure (2009 ROE Decision)) considering its relationship to the automatic adjustment mechanism (AAM) which was eliminated by the same Order. (T1:27-38)

In the Reasons for Decision accompanying Order G-199-11 dated November 30, 2011, the Commission Panel addressed, among other things, the ICG's position on ROE and capital structure. The Panel noted that subsequent to the Procedural Conference on November 28, 2011, the Commission had issued a letter expressing its intent to conduct a Generic Cost of Capital (GCOC) Hearing designed to deal with capital structure and ROE with application to all utilities. In view of this, the Commission Panel concluded that there was little to be gained in terms of value or efficiency by considering the issue of capital structure and return on equity as part of this proceeding. The Panel's determination was as follows:

"Accordingly, the Commission Panel has determined there is no need to expand this hearing to include a comprehensive review of FortisBC's capital structure and ROE. Therefore, the Commission Panel has determined that given the Commission announcement regarding a generic hearing process, it would be appropriate to maintain the current ROE and capital structure pending determinations made in the Generic Cost of Capital Hearing."

In its Final Submission, ICG argues that the cost of capital is "a significant component of a regulated utility's revenue requirements, and there should be no doubt that before rates are set the Commission Panel must determine the cost of capital for each year of the test period by applying the fair return standard". (ICG Final Submission, p. 45)

ICG refers to its submissions at the November 22, 2011 Procedural Conference where it argued that the Commission has never accepted any evidence other than expert evidence regarding the cost of capital and in the absence of such evidence, the Commission should not approve the rates applied for. (ICG Final Submission, pp. 45-46)

ICG submits that Recital D of Order G-20-12 in the GCOC proceeding, which includes a statement that there have been changes in the financial markets since the 2009 ROE Decision, prevents the Commission from relying upon the cost of capital as determined by the 2009 ROE Decision to determine fair and reasonable rates. (ICG Final Submission, p. 46)

ICG also submits that the elimination of the ROE AAM upon which the Commission had been able to rely to ensure the fair return standard is met, now means the Commission Panel must determine the fair return standard before it approves rates for the first year of a test period. (ICG Final Submission, p. 46)

ICG continues by noting that, for the period between the 2009 ROE Decision and the test period for this proceeding, the Commission relied upon negotiated settlements to ensure the fair return standard was met. ICG submits that, given Order G-47-12 dated April 18, 2012 in the GCOC proceeding, which states that the determination of the equity ratio and specific risk premiums for utilities will be no earlier than January 1, 2013, the Commission Panel has no other proceeding to rely on to ensure the fair return standard has been met for year one of the test period in this proceeding. (ICG Final Submission, p. 46)

ICG argues that subsection 58(1) of the *Act* requires a hearing before rates are set. It further submits that the onus is on the utility to justify all elements of its revenue requirement before the Commission sets rates. It submits there was no onus on the Interveners in this proceeding to file expert evidence on the cost of capital for the test period and, without expert evidence from the Company, the Application is deficient and cannot be approved. (ICG Final Submission, pp. 46-47)

ICG further submits that considerations of fairness require that there be an opportunity for the parties to challenge in a hearing, assertions of fact or opinion in dispute in order for a decision having an effect on rates to be made. Given Orders G-199-11 and G-47-12, it submits there will be no adjudicative process to determine FortisBC's cost of capital for the first year of the test period in this Application. ICG submits that this is a requirement before the Panel "can increase rates based on a return on equity of 9.9% and an equity ratio of 40%." (ICG Final Submission, p. 47)

The only other Interveners who comment on capital structure and ROE in their final submissions are the BCMEU and BCPSO. The BCMEU accepts that this issue will be addressed in the GCOC proceeding and, in particular, looks forward to the impact of the Commission's review on the Company's risk premium. BCMEU questions whether the existing risk premium is appropriate given FortisBC's

proposal to further mitigate risks through the use of deferral accounts. (BCMEU Final Submission, p. 10)

BCPSO submits that it "will be seeking through the GCOC [proceeding], to reduce the Company's approved ROE to reflect current economic conditions." (BCPSO Final Submission, p. 4)

FortisBC notes that the ICG arguments to make a return on equity an issue in this proceeding have been made several times and are contrary to the determinations of the Commission in the November 30, 2011 Reasons for Decision for Order G-199-11 in this proceeding and the Commission's Reasons for Decision dated April 18, 2012 in the GCOC proceeding. Specifically, the Company notes that in the April 18, 2012 Reasons for Decision, the Commission reaffirmed that the current capital structure and ROE will be maintained pending GCOC proceeding determinations with specific determinations related to FortisBC to be made at a future proceeding following the generic hearing. (FortisBC Reply, p. 10)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel has reviewed the arguments of the parties and remains of the view that an examination of the ROE and capital structure for FortisBC is not a requirement in this proceeding and finds that the revenue requirements of FortisBC and resultant rate impacts can be adjudicated. Our reasons for this conclusion are as follows:

• FortisBC is not seeking a change to its capital structure or to its ROE in this proceeding. ICG submits that the onus was on FortisBC to file expert evidence on cost of capital in any event. FortisBC provided evidence that there had been no material change in its 40 point risk premium since the 2006 RRA Decision. In response to BCUC IR 2.31.1, FortisBC provides evidence with respect to maintaining the current ROE with a risk premium of 40 points over the benchmark in light of the Company's improved credit metrics. In its response, FortisBC states that it bases its business risk profile on the long-term perspective and continues to support a risk premium over the benchmark. The Company refers to the Moody's September 6, 2011 credit opinion which, among other things, states:

"financial metrics remain weak compared to Baa-rate peers" and

FortisBC submits that any reduction in ROE would challenge the Company's credit metrics as well as available liquidity which could potentially result in a credit downgrade and cost of debt increase. In addition, FortisBC refers to the October 6, 2011 DBRS credit opinion which commented upon challenges related to relatively large anticipated capital expenditures and their contribution to large free cash flow deficits as well as challenges related to the execution of the capital expenditure program. In response to BCUC IR 1.31.1, the Company noted that a credit rating upgrade is not the sole determinant of a business risk premium and listed a significant number of other risk factors that it faced. Included among these were the relative size of the utility, major businesses served by FortisBC, population and economic growth, competition and technological changes which the Company asserts has influence on an entity's long-term risk profile and collectively do not support a reduction to the Company's risk premium. The Commission Panel agrees as the FortisBC evidence supports the view that there has not been a substantive change in risk. As noted below, none of the parties challenged this evidence. (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.31.1; Exhibit B-8, Appendix 31.2)

- While paragraph 9 of Order G-158-09 issued concurrently with the 2009 ROE Decision eliminates the AAM, paragraph 8 of that Order approves the continued use by FortisBC of the benchmark return on equity of 9.5 percent which was determined as appropriate for Terasen Gas Inc. for rate setting purposes. Paragraph 8 of that Order provides that: "The TGI ROE approved in paragraph 3 of this order can continue to serve as the Benchmark ROE for FortisBC and any other utility in British Columbia that uses a Benchmark ROE to set rates." In the view of the Commission Panel, this paragraph clearly establishes the Benchmark ROE for FortisBC for the purposes of this proceeding. In the Panel's further view, this approach is not substantially different in effect from what has been done in the recent past. In other words, in recent years, expert testimony on the cost of capital in a revenue requirements hearing has in fact been the exception, rather than the rule.
- The position of ICG is that for the period between the 2009 ROE Decision and the test period for this proceeding, the Commission could rely upon negotiated settlements to ensure the fair return standard was met. The last FortisBC RRA was completed on December 9, 2010 utilizing a negotiated settlement process (NSP) and resulted in a Commission approved Negotiated Settlement Agreement (NSA). The Commission Panel notes that the NSA which forms Appendix A to Order G-184-10 includes a list of issues and resolutions from the NSP. Neither ROE nor capital structure are referred to in the list of issues. Contrary to ICG's submission, the Panel's examination of the evidentiary record for that proceeding discloses that no expert evidence on capital structure or return on equity was filed by FortisBC or another party. Further, none of the parties raised this issue during the Information Request process. In their letters of support for the proposed NSA, none of the parties expressed any concern with the Commission approving the proposed NSA in the absence of expert evidence on capital structure or return on equity. While ICG was not a party to the NSA, Zellstoff-Celgar (a principal member of ICG) was a party, as were a number of the Interveners in this proceeding.

- The Revised Regulatory Timetable attached to Order G-167-11 provided for the filing of Intervener Evidence by October 31, 2011, after two completed rounds of information requests. Neither ICG nor any other Intervener filed evidence which challenged the FortisBC evidence that there had been no material change by that date or prior to the November 22, 2011 Procedural Conference. Consistent with the Commission Panel's determination in the Reasons for Decision accompanying Order G-199-11, no party sought to file such evidence after November 30, 2011.
- The ICG argues that the Commission must apply the "fair return standard" before it approves rates for the first year of the test period and that it is not able to do so in the absence of expert evidence, given the automatic adjustment mechanism was eliminated by Order G-158-09.

The Commission Panel disagrees.

The Utilities Commission Act governs the rate-setting jurisdiction of the Commission. By subsection 59(1), a utility is prohibited from making, demanding or receiving a rate that is "unjust, unreasonable, unduly discriminatory or unduly preferential" or a rate that otherwise contravenes the Utilities Commission Act, its regulations, Commission orders or any other law.

By subsection 59(5), a rate is "unjust" or "unreasonable" if it is:

- (a) more than a fair or reasonable charge for service of the nature and quality provided by the utility, or
- (b) insufficient to yield a fair and reasonable compensation for the service provided by the utility, or a fair and reasonable return on the appraised value of its property, or
- (c) unjust or unreasonable for any other reason."

The fair return standard has been articulated in various regulatory decisions across North America including the Commission's August 26, 1999, Decision entitled "In the Matter of Return on Equity for a Benchmark Utility". The standard provides the regulated utility the opportunity to:

- Earn a return on investment which is commensurate with that of comparable risk enterprises.
- Maintain its financial integrity; and
- Attract capital on reasonable terms.

In the Commission Panel's view, the "fair return standard" is therefore intended to protect the utility. This is also apparent from the wording of subsection 59 (5)(b) that a rate is "unjust" or "unreasonable" if it is *insufficient* to yield a fair and reasonable compensation for the service provided by the utility or a fair and reasonable return on the appraised value of its property.

In the Panel's view, the rate for the first year of the test period is not insufficient to yield a fair and reasonable compensation to the utility for its service. This conclusion flows from the following:

- FortisBC has not sought to challenge the existing capital structure or ROE as yielding an insufficient return,
- The NSA for the previous test period arrived at rates which were approved by the Commission as not being "unjust" or "unreasonable". The rates for the first year of this test period are basically the same, when inflation is considered, and there has been no degradation in the nature and quality of the service provided as is indicated by the SAIDI and SAIFI statistics.
- The GCOC proceeding has been initiated to deal with the issues of ROE and capital structure for all utilities at the same time. This will ensure all of the utilities taking part in the GCOC proceeding are treated in a consistent manner. The Commission Panel considers this to be just and reasonable for both the utilities and the ratepayers.
- Reviewing cost of capital in a single process is an efficient and cost effective approach. The
 Commission Panel is of the view that holding a separate hearing process to examine cost of
 capital issues for FortisBC alone, for only one year in the test period, would result in significant
 additional costs which would be borne by FortisBC's ratepayers.

For these reasons the Commission Panel reaffirms its Decision of November 30, 2011, to maintain the current ROE and capital structure pending determinations made in the GCOC proceeding.

5.0 2012-2013 REVENUE REQUIREMENTS APPLICATION

5.1 Power Purchase Management

A key function within FortisBC is power purchase management. FortisBC has proposed a number of significant changes with respect to power purchase expense and the overall management of this important function. Additionally, the Company has proposed that the concept of a PRM be explored and put in place during the latter stages of this test period. In this section, the proposals put forth by FortisBC will be reviewed beginning with the handling of the Power Purchase Management group and related expenses, followed by a review of power purchase expense requirements and proposed changes in how these are handled and end with consideration of the PRM proposal.

5.1.1 <u>Power Purchase Expense</u>

FortisBC submits that the purpose of its resource acquisition policy is to allow customer load requirements to be met at the lowest reasonable cost with a minimum of environmental impacts. The Company can supply over 98 percent of its annual energy requirements from long-term, firm resources. In meeting its energy requirements, FortisBC uses a combination of Company-owned generation entitlements and firm supply which has been contracted, augmented by spot market purchases to deal with any capacity or energy deficits. FortisBC-owned generation entitlements include the Canal Plant Agreement (CPA) entitlements while examples of contracted firm supply include the Brilliant Power Purchase Agreement (BPPA) and the BC Hydro Rate Schedule (RS) 3808 Power Purchase Agreement (PPA). Other purchases include Independent Power Producers and market purchases made in advance, as well as those on the spot market. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, pp. 3-10)

FortisBC seeks approval for a power purchase expense forecast of \$89.0 million in 2012 and \$94.6 million in 2013 (Exhibit B-12).

As outlined in Table 3, FortisBC has consistently reported a power purchase expense underexpenditure variance. Over the period from 2007 through 2011 (actuals through 2010) the underexpenditure is expected to total in excess of \$26 million:

Table 3

	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011A	Total	
	Over / (Under) Approved						
Sales Load Variance (Gwh)	13	0	50	(153)	25*		
Power Purchase Expense Variance (\$000s)	(5,631)	(2,528)	(168)	(8,444)	(9,693)	(26,464)	

^{* 2011} is forecast

(Calculated from Exhibit B-1, Table 4.1.5-1 and Transcript 5, p. 849)

The Company explains that these power expense variances could result from a number of factors, including:

- Load variances related to variances in customer growth, usage or weather;
- Unit price variances from forecast (an example being BC Hydro rates which were not known at the time of application and were not finalized at the close of the evidentiary record);
- FortisBC's ability to displace contracted purchase with lower-cost market purchases;
- True-up of BPPA costs; and
- CPA operational factors affecting the Company's usage or timing of entitlements.

(Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 23)

A Performance Based Regulation (PBR) Plan was in place over this period which allowed these variances to be shared equally between customers and shareholders through the ROE sharing mechanism.

In this Application, FortisBC has proposed a deferral account to capture variances in forecast and actual Power Purchase Expense. This is in part in response to a request from stakeholders in the 2011 Negotiated Settlement Agreement. FortisBC has requested that firm rates be set for the 2012-2013 test period and any accumulated variances be applied to rates in 2014. Thereafter, the Company proposes to flow through any variance in the Power Purchase Expense Variance Deferral Account to customers in the subsequent year. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, pp. 23-24)

None of the Interveners made specific submissions with respect to the proposed Power Purchase Expense Variance Deferral Account although it can be assumed that they support it given their request at the last NSP.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel finds that a deferral account to capture variances between forecast and actual power purchase expense represents a reasonable attempt to manage uncertainty and approves establishing the Power Purchase Expense Variance Deferral Account as proposed by FortisBC. The Panel understands the complexity of managing the number of variables affecting the power purchase process and is in agreement that any positive or negative variances are most appropriately borne by the customer. The establishment of a Power Purchase Expense Variance Deferral Account is the most effective way to manage this process with variances being handled in customer rates in subsequent periods.

Of concern to the Commission Panel however, is the level of accuracy of FortisBC's forecasts for power purchases over the past five years. As noted previously, the under-expenditure to forecast over this period has totalled more than \$26 million or more than \$5 million per year. Moreover, in only one of those five years has the under-expenditure been less than \$2.5 million. This matter was pursued by Commission Counsel at the oral hearing phase of the proceeding. FortisBC, using 2010 as an example, pointed out that much of the under-expenditure was driven by a load variance. (T5:831-832) The Commission Panel accepts this reasoning for 2010 but notes that, based on the information presented in the above table, the favourable sales load variances in 2007 and 2009 also resulted in significant over-forecasting of the power purchase expense in those years.

The Commission Panel finds that based on the past five years, FortisBC has been overly conservative with its power purchase expense forecasts. As discussed in Section 3.1, there have been significant concerns raised with respect to the continued increase in rates given the economic challenges faced by all customer groups. The Commission Panel is of the view that reducing the power purchase forecast is both justified and will provide some relief to customer groups. The Panel understands that much of the customer risk associated with an under-expenditure has been eliminated by the approval of the Power Purchase Expense Variance Deferral Account but is of the view that this does not justify setting rates on the basis of overly conservative forecasts. **The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to reduce its Power Purchase Expense forecasts by \$1.5 million in 2012 and 2013.** The Commission Panel notes that FortisBC forecasts its rate increases on the assumption that BC Hydro's rate increase, effective April 1, 2012, is 3.9 percent with a further 3.9 percent effective April 1, 2013. The Commission Panel notes that BC Hydro has recently adjusted its permanent rates for April 1, 2013 to 1.44 percent plus a 5 percent Deferral Account Rate Rider. **FortisBC is directed to adjust its power purchase expense forecast to reflect this change.**

5.1.2 Power Purchase Management Expense

FortisBC proposes a budget of \$1.2 million in 2012 and \$1.3 million in 2013 for PPME to be included in its Power Purchase Expense forecast. This represents an increase of \$284,000 or 30 percent over the 2011 Forecast for this function which is primarily responsible for planning and securing power from a variety of sources (company-owned generating units, power supply contracts and market transactions) on a short, medium and long-term basis. The Company submits that its Power Supply group is facing a need to secure an increasing future load while dealing with a regional environment which is becoming more constrained and more tightly regulated. FortisBC further submits that the Application includes funding for incremental staff and funding for power supply which it believes to be necessary to manage the growing complexity of efficiently meeting an increasing load. The incremental costs for 2012 over the previous test period are made up of the following:

- \$0.022 million for labour cost escalation.
- \$0.143 million for the addition of one Full Time Equivalent (FTE) employee.

- \$0.068 million for additional consulting resources.
- \$0.050 million for inter company transfers from FortisBC Energy Inc. for services provided.

Costs in 2013 are planned to increase by \$0.055 million reflecting inflationary changes affecting labour and some non-labour costs. Some examples of additional work requirements driving the increased costs over the test period include:

- The need for more in-depth analysis of power supply options
- The need to participate in outside organizations to cooperatively deal with common problems.
- Additional resource requirements with business continuity skills at the System Control Centre
- Requirement for more active management with dispatchers monitoring real-time resource load.

(Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, pp. 13-15; Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.8.2)

A significant change that FortisBC has proposed for this test period is that the PPME be included in the estimate of Power Purchase Expense rather than maintaining it within the O&M budget as in the past. FortisBC submits that linking PPME directly to the Power Purchase Expense will help to ensure that there are sufficient resources to plan, implement and mitigate Power Purchase Expense. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 13)

BCMEU is not supportive of increased staffing in order to purchase power supply. BCMEU expresses concern with the increase in PPME, given the longer term agreements being executed which it submits should provide stability in power purchase management. Additionally, BCMEU expresses concern that there is the potential for further efficiencies to be gained through the management of power purchase matters on a shared basis (i.e., with FortisBC Energy Inc.), which is not being pursued. BCMEU make no submission with regards to moving the PPME out of O&M. (BCMEU Final Submission, p. 17)

BCPSO expresses concerns similar to the BCMEU and points to the company's success in reducing power purchase costs over the PBR period. BCPSO suggests the Commission may wish to consider whether the additional power purchase costs are necessary and whether the benefits justify the additional cost. Like BCMEU, BCPSO makes no submission regarding the movement of the PPME out of O&M. (BCPSO Final Submission, p. 9)

FortisBC acknowledges the concerns of BCMEU and BCPSO and agrees that the current lower price environment has allowed it to realize power purchase cost savings against forecast through displacement of purchases under the BC Hydro RS 3808 PPA. However, FortisBC further notes that market conditions continue to change and submit that the Company must be proactive and responsive to these changes in order to maximize savings. FortisBC underlines this point with respect to the BCMEU comments regarding the apparent stability offered by long-term agreements. FortisBC notes that savings would be lost if it relied on existing agreements and did not take full advantage of opportunities to displace those purchases. In addition, FortisBC argues that the nature of long-term agreements continues to change and the yet-to-be negotiated BC Hydro RS 3808 PPA and the addition of Waneta Expansion capacity will not result in reduced workload. (FortisBC Reply, pp. 43-44)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel is in agreement with BCMEU and BCPSO with respect to the additional expenditures being proposed by FortisBC for PPME and is concerned as to whether there is a need for an increase of 30 percent of existing resources.

FortisBC has acknowledged that it has integrated its gas and power supply teams and has requested additional PPME funding for the services provided by the gas supply side as a means of creating greater efficiencies and leveraging off the experience of the two groups. (FortisBC Final Submission, p. 17) While the Commission Panel is disappointed that this integration has not led to some immediate savings, we do accept that there is potential benefit to utilizing some of the gas resources to maximize the productivity of existing PPME resources. However, we are not convinced that there has been a sufficient case made to justify the further FTE position that is proposed by FortisBC. As noted by

BCMEU in reference to the sizable under-forecast in power supply expense, favourable market transactions should continue to be achievable with existing staffing levels. (BCMEU Final Submission, p. 17) The Commission Panel agrees with BCMEU and because FortisBC has not sufficiently justified the need for an additional FTE, denies the additional FTE and related costs of \$142,000 in each of 2012 and 2013.

The Commission Panel has an additional concern with the proposal to move PPME from O&M to become part of the estimate of Power Purchase expense. We are somewhat confused by how this movement will help ensure there are sufficient resources for planning, implementation and mitigation of power purchases as submitted by FortisBC. (FortisBC Final Submission, p. 77) The proposed move will result in no cost savings, nor will it have any impact on rates so it is difficult to determine where the benefits attached to this move actually lie. While there is a potential for less scrutiny of the activities, this will only serve to reduce transparency rather than increase efficiency and will only muddy the waters with respect to direct annual comparisons of metrics based on O&M expenditures. Accordingly, the Commission Panel directs FortisBC to continue to maintain PPME as part of O&M expenses.

5.1.3 Planning Reserve Margin

Following the Western Electricity Coordinating Council (WECC) recommendations, FortisBC is proposing to implement a PRM within the test period. FortisBC has included \$310,000 in its Power Purchase Expense which is the forecast cost of holding an additional resource for the fourth quarter of 2013. FortisBC asserts that it is common practice to consider the level of capacity reserves required to handle long-term requirements and most neighbouring utilities carry PRM as a means to meet uncertain load requirements, provide operating flexibility and manage uncertainty in resource delivery. FortisBC states that while it is not mandatory, it believes it is prudent to carry an appropriate level of PRM. (T5:747, 748,763; T4:765; Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.7.2)

FortisBC states there are three circumstances which have the potential to drive the need for PRM:

- Unavailability of supply due to unplanned generating unit or transmission outage,
- Unexpectedly high loads, typically due to extreme weather events, and
- A period of accelerated growth that outpaces the installation of new power supply resources. (Exhibit B-1-2, pp. 53-54)

FortisBC asserts that looking forward, a failure to carry a PRM will force the Company to rely on market purchases in order to meet future capacity shortfalls which, depending on the market, could become increasingly risky. Risk factors identified by FortisBC's consultant, Midgard Consulting, include increasing installed intermittent generation, decreasing regional capacity margins and the reintroduction of industrial load following an economic recovery, among others. (Exhibit B-1-2, Appendix D) FortisBC concludes that, given these risk factors, a failure to include PRM as part of its resource adequacy requirements exposes ratepayers to an unacceptable level of risk. (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.7.2)

With respect to quantification of the PRM requirement, FortisBC indicated that it has been doing further assessment. In testimony during the oral phase of the proceeding, Ms. Des Brisay, FortisBC Vice President of Energy Supply and Resource Development, stated that the formula-driven approach to determining PRM proposed in the Application may overstate PRM requirements. Ms. Des Brisay further stated that a detailed assessment is being undertaken and the Company is now taking a probabilistic approach to PRM and hopes to have an analysis completed by the end of the third quarter of the current year. (T5:766) Earlier, Ms. Des Brisay commented on that analysis by stating that "what is very clear is that it's not clear." In her testimony she continued by stating that there is a bit of art and science in determining an appropriate PRM and that it is very utility-specific. (T4:741)

ICG notes FortisBC's acknowledgement that its initial approach to PRM was not supported by evidence. ICG submits that the new approach to Planning Reserve Margin is not acceptable because it has not been sufficiently developed to where it can be relied upon by the Commission to determine fair and reasonable rates. ICG also points out that one of the underlying concerns leading to a need for PRM is risk associated with capacity shortfalls. ICG questions the submissions of FortisBC with regard to capacity constraints and submits that before the Commission Panel can approve PRM for ratemaking

purposes, it needs to agree that this region has become tight from a capacity perspective. In addition, ICG points out that FortisBC's RS 3808 PPA contract negotiations with BC Hydro have not been completed and FortisBC does not know whether it will include excess capacity provisions to allow the forecast load requirement to be met without a PRM. Accordingly, ICG concludes that a PRM should not be approved at this time as the RS 3808 PPA contract negotiations with BC Hydro have yet to be concluded and further development of the methodology to identify the appropriate PRM is required. (ICG Final Submission, pp. 29-34)

BCPSO submits that a key factor in FortisBC's need for PRM is capacity constraints. BCPSO agrees with ICG that FortisBC may not be facing the capacity constraints which it has predicted. BCPSO concludes that the Commission should be satisfied that capacity constraints actually exist before allowing PRM requirements into rates. (BCPSO Final Submission, p. 16)

FortisBC notes that the Midgard Planning Reserve Margin Report identifies six factors which are aligned with a potential increase in capacity resource market costs within the WECC-Canada and WECC—Northwest Regions. Each of these is described by the Midgard Report as a risk factor and none is a justification in itself. FortisBC points out that the Midgard Report lists three potential circumstances which drive the need for PRM (listed above in this Section). FortisBC argues that there is, therefore, no basis for the ICG assertion that the Commission needs to agree that the region is becoming increasingly tight for capacity before approving rates based on PRM requirements.

FortisBC acknowledges that it is adopting a different approach to assessing PRM than was originally proposed but argues that consideration of PRM in assessing the adequacy of its resource portfolio is prudent and should be accepted by the Commission. The Company proposes to complete its PRM study and recommendations by the end of the third quarter of 2012 and file these with the Commission at that time for review and approval of related power purchase costs required to meet the appropriate resource adequacy standard. (FortisBC Reply, pp. 64-68)

Commission Panel Determination

It is clear from the evidence that there is a significant amount of work to be completed with respect to development of a methodology to determine an appropriate PRM, a point with which neither the Applicant nor the Interveners seem to disagree. The Commission Panel also agrees with this assessment and therefore denies the proposal to implement a PRM at this time and the proposed additional \$310,000 in planned Power Purchase Expense for 2013.

The Commission Panel agrees with FortisBC's suggestion to complete its PRM methodology study and file it with the Commission along with its proposed recommendations later in 2012. Hopefully, by that time, the Company will have completed its BC Hydro RS 3808 PPA negotiations and any implications of the new agreement can be taken into consideration when reviewing the new proposal. The approval of the Power Purchase Expense Variance Deferral Account (PPEVDA) will allow any approved expenses incurred during the test period to be deferred to 2014.

5.1.4 Water Fees

FortisBC's power supply costs include not only power purchases but also water fees. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 1, p. 7) Water fees are assessed by the Province based on FortisBC's generation in the previous year and the rate is indexed to the BC Consumer Price Index (CPI). (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 28) Variance in water fees could be a result of either volume variances in FortisBC's generation in the prior year or from rate variances due to differences in water rental rates.

Water fees were \$9.3 million in 2010 and \$9.0 million forecast in 2011. FortisBC forecasts water fees to increase to \$9.7 million in 2012 and to \$9.8 million in 2013 due to increased plant entitlement use in 2011 and 2012, respectively, as well as the increase in water fee rates from 2011 levels based on the Company's forecast of BC CPI. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 28; Exhibit B-12)

Although FortisBC has not proposed to include variances in water fees in the PPEVDA (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 1.22.1), during the oral hearing phase of the proceeding, Ms. Des Brisay stated that doing so would be consistent with the intent of the deferral account. (T5: 850)

Commission Panel Determination

The Panel agrees that water fees are solely related to the cost of generation. Given the intent of the Power Purchase Expense Variance Deferral Account, the Panel directs FortisBC to include any variances related to water fees in that deferral account.

5.2 Operations and Maintenance Expenses

5.2.1 Overriding Issues

The overriding issues pertaining to FortisBC's O&M budget are discussed in the following sections.

5.2.1.1 Demographic Challenges

FortisBC faces the challenge of having approximately half of its workforce eligible to retire in the next few years. Of these, 28 percent are eligible to retire with an unreduced pension. The Company states that it is difficult to predetermine the number of eligible employees that will retire but indicates that over a five year period beginning in 2006, 24 percent of those eligible to retire with an unreduced pension actually did so. Based on this past experience, this would indicate that roughly a quarter of those eligible to retire with unreduced benefits are likely to do so. FortisBC states that the biggest challenge departmentally is with Transmission and Distribution (T&D) with 33 of 72 employees eligible to retire in 2011 with an unreduced pension. Positions requiring focus are Power Line Technicians (PLTs) where there is a market shortage, Meter Technicians, Communication, Protection and Control Technicians and Power System Dispatchers. In addition, FortisBC notes that 30 percent of the management group in T&D are eligible to retire with unreduced pensions. (Exhibit B-1, pp. 35-39)

In addition to the retirement challenge is the risk of employee turnover. FortisBC states that voluntary turnover (not including retirements) was approximately 4.5 percent from 2008 through 2010. When viewed in relation to other companies, this turnover seems to compare favourably within the Transportation and Utilities sector and is well below the average of other comparable sectors. FortisBC has reported that 181 new employees were recruited from 2008 to 2010. It seems that many of these were not actually new employees but FortisBC employees moving to new positions within the organization. Such backfills often result in a cascading effect when filled with internal candidates. (Exhibit B-1, pp. 39-40)

Within the Application, FortisBC outlined a number of initiatives it has been undertaking as part of its workforce strategy to offset the combined effects of retirements and other turnover. Included among these are the following:

- A PLT apprentice program
- Sponsorship of the "Bright Futures" program to create interest in the industry within schools.
- Development and Execution of succession and workforce plans.
- Investment in Education.
- Offering Scholarships and participating in Co-op programs in conjunction with schools.
- Development of a Supervisory Skills program.

(Exhibit B-1, pp. 40-41)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel acknowledges the challenges faced by FortisBC with respect to planning for and dealing with the potential retirement of a significant number of employees in the near future. The Panel also acknowledges the work the Company has put into developing initiatives to mitigate or at least soften the impact of a large number of retirements if they were to occur. However, of concern to the Panel is the lack of clarity with respect to this problem beyond the current test period. During the

oral phase of the proceeding, Ms. Drope, FortisBC's Chief Human Resources Officer, was asked to comment upon whether FortisBC, looking beyond the current test period, had forecasted the size of the problem, the costs, and when an end can be expected to the "bubble" of retirements moving through the system. Ms. Drope replied that an analysis had not been completed because of the number of variables at play but estimated that 10 years is a likely time horizon. Further, when asked whether a detailed plan or cost estimates for that 10 year period had been developed, Ms. Drope failed to confirm that a plan had been completed and was unable to respond to the cost implications "off the top of [her] head." (T3:581-582)

The Commission Panel is of the view that this issue is sufficiently important to warrant further analysis, including a comprehensive plan outlining the implications, activities and costs of dealing with this workforce challenge. Therefore, FortisBC is directed to prepare a workforce action plan to address this issue covering, at a minimum, the next 5 year period and file it with the Commission no later than December 1, 2012.

5.2.1.2 Productivity Factor

As noted previously in Section 3.3, there were a number of submissions regarding the need for productivity improvement. The BCMEU in its submissions expressed concern that FortisBC had not included a productivity factor in the preparation of the O&M budgets and urged the Commission to impose a productivity target of 1.5 percent for both 2012 and 2013. BCPSO agreed with BCMEU with both the concept of a productivity factor and the amount. For purposes of clarification, the Commission Panel interprets these submissions to mean that both parties are in agreement that an overall reduction of 1.5 percent of O&M budgets should be imposed by the Commission as a means of driving productivity improvement.

FortisBC advanced the position that productivity improvement factors are not appropriate if applied outside of PBR. The Commission Panel has addressed the need for productivity improvement factors in Section 3.3 of this Decision. The Panel will now address the issue of productivity improvement from the following perspectives:

- whether FortisBC has demonstrated that it has adequately addressed productivity improvement in this proceeding.
- whether there is evidence to justify imposing a productivity factor as suggested by BCMEU and BCPSO.

FortisBC states that it has achieved O&M efficiencies of 10.4 percent as a result of the negotiated productivity improvement factors during the PBR period. The Company acknowledges that there have been increases in O&M expenditures forecast for both 2012 and 2013 but submits that an increase in O&M expenditures is not inconsistent with performance during the PBR period. FortisBC further submits that there are factors other than a lack of productivity which could result in an increase in O&M costs regardless of how efficient the Company has been. These include items such as inflation, but also could involve the need to undertake new expenditures in certain areas or the need to reclassify an expense from capital to operating. In support of its management of O&M costs and resultant productivity, FortisBC states that "[a]fter factoring out the \$3.78 million that was transferred from capital to O&M expense in 2011 as directed by Order G-195-10, concerning the Company's 2011 Capital Expenditure Plan, and those items referred to under the PBR mechanism as extraordinary O&M expense, the O&M expense per customer, on a real basis, has declined over the period 2007 to 2010". (FortisBC Reply, pp. 26-27)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel acknowledges that growth in O&M or O&M per customer are factors in determining whether an organization can be described as being efficient and productive. In the Panel's view the forecasted growth of O&M for the test period is not unreasonable (2.8 percent in 2012 and 2.6 percent in 2013), as it is generally in line with inflation. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 31; Exhibit B-12, Tab 7, p. 1) We also accept that there are factors beyond the control of the Company which can affect growth of O&M and related measures. However, while O&M metrics must be considered, they do not directly address the question of whether FortisBC has demonstrated that it has addressed the issue of productivity improvement within this proceeding.

In his testimony, Mr. Walker, FortisBC's President and CEO, spoke to the issue of productivity and stated that he believed that a continuous focus of the Company was on productivity and how to be more efficient and that this commitment to finding efficiencies was well demonstrated within the Application. (T2:118-119) Moreover, throughout the O&M departmental review (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4), the Company outlined steps which had been recently undertaken or were planned to be undertaken in each of the departmental workgroups in a subsection entitled "Management of Cost Efficiency." Many of the initiatives undertaken were in recognition of the need to do things differently as a means of controlling costs and creating efficiencies and, in the view of the Commission Panel, provide an excellent example of the types of practices required to keep rates from rising unnecessarily. Further evidence of the Company's commitment to improving productivity is illustrated in answer to BCUC IR 1.28.2 which summarizes productivity improvement measures taken over the PBR period. The Panel notes that these examples would be more instructive if they were measured and quantified in dollar savings.

Given the evidence and the fact that the increases in O&M expenditures are within a reasonable range, the Commission Panel is not in agreement with BCMEU and BCPSO with regard to imposing a productivity improvement factor. However, this should not be interpreted to mean that the Commission Panel is satisfied with the need for all of the expenditures within the O&M area. O&M expenditures will be addressed in greater detail in Section 5.2.2.

5.2.1.3 Integration of FortisBC and FortisBC Energy Utilities

The level and speed of integration of common functions among the FortisBC group of companies was very much at issue in this proceeding. FortisBC states that the process is at an early stage as a number of key foundational elements (among these is the proposed amalgamation of the gas utilities) must be put in place. To date, the senior management teams of both organizations have been combined with the result that total executive costs in 2013 are projected to be only \$13,000 higher than in 2007. Additionally, a Board of Directors has been shared by both organizations since in 2010, resulting in significant savings. FortisBC indicates that it is now about to start the process of looking for efficiencies

through alignment of operational elements of the business. As noted by Mr. Walker under cross examination, the Company expects to see additional benefits by the latter part of 2013 and expects there to be filings to deal with integrated activities in 2014 and 2015. Further, Mr. Swanson, FortisBC's Director of Regulatory Affairs, noted that the process is just starting and there will be a period of time required for investigation and trying to determine whether there are potential savings. (Exhibit B-1, pp. 95, 100; FortisBC Final Submission, pp.16-17; T2:135, 267)

While acknowledging that some progress has been made, BCMEU expresses scepticism with the level of effort that FortisBC has applied in pursuing opportunities for integration to the benefit of ratepayers. BCMEU believes that additional savings can be attained (presumably in the short term) and states that it is frustrated that opportunities may not be identified earlier. (BCMEU Final Submission, p. 7)

FortisBC states that it is unrealistic to expect benefits beyond those embedded in the Application to be achieved before the end of the test period and argues that it would not be reasonable to reduce FortisBC's revenue requirements. FortisBC points out that while savings may be achieved at the higher level within the companies, this does not necessarily apply to lower levels of the two organizations. The reasons for this relate to the differences in commodities sold, different customers (in most cases) and embedded systems that work well for each organization. FortisBC concludes by stating that further synergies may be achieved following the Company's filing of a shared services model, which is unlikely to occur before the 2014 RRA application. (FortisBC Reply, pp. 16-18)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel, like BCMEU, would like to see the process of integration of common functions move forward more quickly. However, we accept that proceeding in this direction may not be a simple matter and must be done only after careful consideration. Because of this, the Commission Panel is not prepared to be overly prescriptive at this time and will allow FortisBC to continue to proceed on the timeline it has proposed. However, we expect the issue to be fully explored and reflected in filings no later than 2014.

5.2.1.4 Cost Allocations

FortisBC has stated that costs related to the Board of Directors' compensation and other expenses are shared amongst FortisBC and FEI utilizing a Massachusetts Formula which is applied to revenue, payroll and net tangible assets with a forecast allocation of 23.35 percent to FortisBC. The method for allocating the expenses of senior management between FortisBC and FEU differs significantly from this. In the case of senior management, FortisBC is charging FEI for those FortisBC executives who have responsibilities in FEI and is receiving charges for those FEI executives who have responsibilities at FortisBC based on estimated time spent.

ICG disagrees with the method of cost allocation for executives. ICG submits that the costs of executive officers should also be allocated to FortisBC on the basis of the Massachusetts Formula. (ICG Final Submission, p. 17) ICG provided no reasons as to why this was appropriate.

BCMEU concurs with the position of ICG and submits that, relative to other members of the FortisBC group of companies, FortisBC is potentially being overcharged by not using the Massachusetts Formula. (BCMEU Final Submission, p. 15)

FortisBC submits that the allocation of executive costs based on executive estimates of where time is spent is appropriate and there is no cross-subsidization between gas and electric customers. FortisBC continues by stating that the use of the Massachusetts Formula to allocate costs is currently being considered and once it has completed an examination of optional methodologies, the Company expects to bring the results before the Commission for review and approval. (FortisBC Reply, pp. 40-41)

On a related matter, FortisBC seeks to streamline the cross charges for executives to and from FortisBC Energy Inc. and base it on a fully loaded wage (excluding the current overhead charge) thereby mirroring the process approved in the 2012-2013 FortisBC Energy Utilities Revenue Requirements Decision. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 100)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel concurs with the position which has been taken by FortisBC. There is value in exploring a variety of options for cost allocation and considering the implications of each. In the meantime, the Panel is satisfied that the allocation based on time estimates is reasonable and does not result in a significant variance from an appropriate amount. The Commission Panel accepts FortisBC's proposal to continue to allocate costs for executive time based on the executives' estimates until such time as alternatives have been reviewed and a new proposal is put forward by the Applicant. The Commission Panel also approves the proposed handling of cross charges for executives based on a fully loaded wage only.

5.2.2 Review of Operating and Maintenance Costs and Issues

5.2.2.1 Introduction

FortisBC's proposed O&M expenditures are approximately \$55.4 million in 2012 and \$56.8 million in 2013 which includes PPME as previously determined. This represents a 2.8 percent increase in 2012 and 2.6 percent increase in 2013. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, pp. 31-32; Exhibit B-12)

FortisBC submits that its 2012 and 2013 O&M Expense forecasts have been developed in support of the Company's business objectives, ensuring that O&M funding is appropriate and prioritized to meet the needs of customers. FortisBC states that its annual departmental O&M budgets are prepared by the department managers and incorporate both a trended and zero-based approach where appropriate. The budgets then go through a cycle of reviews and updates, and are eventually approved by the Company's Executive and Board of Directors. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, pp. 28-29)

FortisBC states that the costs for PPME have been excluded from these budgets but, if inclusion of the PPME costs in Power Purchase Expense is not approved by the Commission, the costs will be reclassified to O&M Expense. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 29) A summary of the O&M expenses by department sought in this Application is provided in the table below:

Table 4

	2012	2013		
DEPARTMENTS	Forecast	Forecast		
	(\$00	00s)		
Generation	2,287	2,497		
Utility Operations	18,503	18,964		
Mandatory Reliability Standards	1,179	1,187		
Cominco Facility Charge	46	46		
Brilliant Terminal Station	3,160	3,192		
Internal Audit	396	393		
Legal & Regulatory	1,520	1,548		
Customer Service	6,737	6,806		
Community & Aboriginal Affairs	674	689		
Communications	923	952		
Human Resources	1,840	1,874		
Information Technology	2,841	2,846		
Health, Safety & Environment	925	953		
Facilities Management	3,685	3,466		
Finance & Accounting	3,275	3,360		
Transportation Services	573	593		
Supply Chain Management	498	505		
Corporate & Executive Management	5,112	5,674		
TOTAL O&M EXPENDITURE	54,174	55,544		
Power Purchase Management Expense	1,211	1,266		
TOTAL O&M EXPENDITURES incl. PPME	55,383	56,810		

(adapted from Exhibit B-1, Table 4.3.1 and Exhibit B-12, Tab 7, p. 1)

The Commission Panel has reviewed the relevant material pertaining to O&M. In what follows, we will separate the O&M budgets into Labour related costs and Non-Labour related costs and address the issues related to each in turn. Following this, the Panel will address any remaining issues not specifically related to either of these categories.

5.2.2.2 Labour Related costs

Based on the information in Table 4.3.4 of the Application (Exhibit B-1-6, Tab 4, p. 45), the number of FTEs has remained relatively stable over time. This trend continues into the current test period with 3 additional FTEs planned for 2012 and an additional 1 FTE planned for 2013. Labour costs are projected to increase by 1.5 percent in 2012 and 2 percent in 2013 which is a positive outcome given the size of labour adjustments contemplated in Table 4.3.2.1 which is discussed below.

i. Labour Inflation

FortisBC identifies the Company's three employee groups as unionized, exempt and executive employees. The Company states that its unionized employees are represented by either the Canadian Office and Professional Employees Union (COPE) or the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers Union (IBEW).

FortisBC states that for each employee group, it targets a total compensation package which is at the median level of its peer group of companies and asserts that labour and benefits inflation are primarily non-discretionary cost increases. The Company affirms that given the demographic challenges, it must continually monitor and assess its total rewards framework and find a balance, allowing talented people to be attracted and retained. FortisBC states that the guiding principle is to have a total compensation program which is prudent, competitive, understandable and efficient to administer. Table 5 below outlines the labour adjustments which have been made from 2007 through to the present.

Table 5 – Labour Inflation (2007-2013)

	General Assumptions	2007A	2008A	2009A	2010A	2011F	2012F	2013F
2.0	Pay Increases							
2.1	COPE ⁽¹⁾	2.5%	2.5%	2.5%	3.5%	*	*	*
2.2	IBEW ⁽²⁾	1.5%	3.0%	3.0%	3.0%	4.0%	5.0%	*
2.3	Exempt	3.0%	4.0%	3.5%	4.0%	3.0%	3.0%	3.0%

(Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 34)

52

FortisBC states that for the unionized staff and, consistent with past practice, length of service-related step increases have been included in labour inflation. Presumably, we can infer from this data that this is not the case for Exempt employees. Wage increases for IBEW total 4 percent and 5 percent for 2011 and 2012, respectively. Increases for COPE over this period remain subject to negotiations.

(Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, pp. 32-34)

FortisBC submits that a key consideration with respect to the IBEW contract is that it covers PLTs. The Company states that it has had difficulty in finding and retaining PLTs due to the high demand for this workforce. FortisBC further submits that over the last number of years, 15 percent of PLTs have left the organization (a slightly higher number than have retired) to seek employment elsewhere. (FortisBC Final Submission, p. 39; Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 51; T6:1023-1028)

During the oral phase of the proceeding, Counsel for FortisBC had Ms. Drope provide information concerning collective bargaining agreements in re-examining certain evidence provided by Mr. Walker in his testimony. Ms. Drope's evidence included the following:

- Recent research published by the Canadian Electricity Association in 2011 states that 45,000
 workers will need to be recruited by utilities by the end of 2016 and utilities have gone on
 record stating that they intend to poach employees for many critical positions.
- The base hourly rate for FortisBC PLTs is \$39.91.
- The Line Contractor Association base hourly rate is \$44.97.
- BC Hydro's comparative rate is \$37.96 for PLTs.
- The base rate for PLTs at Altalink in Alberta is \$45.12.
- BC Hydro's compensation package for PLTs includes specific provisions not offered by FortisBC that make the rates comparable. These include 17 additional days off.
- FortisBC was able to negotiate some productivity offsets as part of the package.

(T3: 286-292, 294-295)

ICG asserts that the IBEW contract illustrates the FortisBC approach to cost control and prudent management which sends a message "...that FortisBC does not yet appreciate the need for fiscal restraint." ICG states that this is in sharp contrast to the provincial government message of restraint regarding wage increases. ICG further states that if FortisBC had focused on reducing costs with respect to the IBEW contract, the Company would have followed the 2010 Zero mandate or the more recent 2012 Cooperative Gains mandate.

The position taken by ICG is that FortisBC negotiated a contract with the IBEW that included percentage increases which were well beyond the norm and were not reflective of the downward pressure on wages which existed in 2010 (when the contract was negotiated). ICG has relied on information from:

- the BC Bargaining database (Exhibit C 9-9) which reported BC Hydro signed an agreement with the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers, Local 258 for 0 percent for the period April 1, 2010 to May 31, 2012;
- the 2012/13 to 2014/15 Budget and Fiscal Plan (Exhibit C-9-10), outlining the British Columbia Government's public sector compensation mandate; and
- a MMK Consulting Report (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.179.1), which provided statements in support of a downward trend in contract settlements since 2008 as putting pressure on 2010 negotiations to settle at lower rates.

ICG argues that Ms. Drope was unable to answer tough questions with respect to the IBEW contract especially in support of "her conclusion that there has not been a downward trend in contract negotiations since 2008." ICG states that, in response to queries looking for particulars, her evidence amounted to vague references to newspaper articles and a memorandum of understanding. Further, ICG asserts that the affirmative response of Ms. Drope to a question posed by the Panel Chair as to whether FortisBC has a turnover problem puts an end to suggestions that turnover is a justification for the increases within the IBEW contract. (ICG Final Submission, pp. 14-16)

BCMEU expresses concern that ratepayers are paying a significant rate increase to extract "productivity gains" over the test period which may reduce O&M to the benefit of shareholders. BCMEU submits

that the solution to ensure the ratepayer receives a share of the benefits for this investment is for the Commission to impose a productivity target. (BCMEU Final Submission, pp. 11-12)

BCPSO made no submissions with respect to this issue.

FortisBC argues that the position taken by ICG has no basis and is not supported by the evidence. The Company submits the following:

- with regard to ICG alleging that Ms. Drope was unable to comment on whether BC Hydro's PLTs would have settled for 0 percent over 2012 and 2013, FortisBC asserts that when the question was rephrased to ask whether BC Hydro PLTs settled for 0 percent over the two years, she answered "no."
- The part of the MMK Consulting Report focused on by ICG was construction labour which the Company argues is not at issue in this instance. Further, the report in question was prepared in May 2010 which was over a year past the conclusion of the IBEW negotiations.
- ICG's reliance on the statement that there was no turnover problem, while applicable to the company as a whole, did not apply to PLTs which were identified as a particular problem.
- Even if there was no percentage increase for BC Hydro PLTs over the test period, the differences in other aspects of the BC Hydro and FortisBC contracts result in greater absolute payments by BC Hydro.

FortisBC argues there is no basis to the BCMEU assertion that the contract may reduce O&M during the test period to the benefit of the shareholder only. The Company submits the contract negotiations were conducted several years ago and any implications of the contract can be readily forecast. (FortisBC Reply, pp. 31-34)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel agrees that on the surface the percentage increase offered to IBEW seems to be on the higher side of what might have been expected over the past few years. Moreover, the information provided through the BC Bargaining database suggests that in the time frame of the negotiations, other comparable negotiations in the Transportation, Communication and Other Utilities

areas resulted in settlements which were significantly lower on a percentage basis than that reached by FortisBC. (Exhibit C9-11) However, what is not known are the issues and circumstances that were at play in the comparable negotiations and whether they are actually comparable. Because of this, the Panel believes the information in Exhibit C9-11 should be given only limited weight.

What is known with respect to the FortisBC settlement is that a significant number of employees in the bargaining group, the PLTs, were and are in high demand and short supply. Moreover, the role played by PLTs is an important one and their contribution to the operations of the company cannot be ignored. Finally, in the view of the Commission Panel, FortisBC has made the case that the risk of retirement and turnover with regard to PLTs is significant.

Nonetheless, the question remains as to whether these circumstances justify the size of wage increase which was awarded in the recent IBEW contract. In the view of the Panel, the evidence provided by Ms. Drope with respect to comparative salaries was most informative. As described, the base rate for PLTs is slightly higher with FortisBC than it is with BC Hydro. However, when the additional benefits that BC Hydro PLT employees receive are considered, the total compensation between the two companies becomes more comparable. When a comparison is made with Altalink in Alberta the base rate very much favours employees of Altalink. While perhaps not directly comparable, the fact remains that both companies compete for people in the same market. For these reasons, the Commission Panel has determined that acceptance of the IBEW contract as it applies to rates is reasonable. In making this determination, the Commission Panel understands that there is a significant part of the IBEW bargaining unit that is not in a PLT position. However, there was little evidence to suggest that the wages negotiated for the other employees were unreasonable.

ii. Executive Compensation

FortisBC's executive compensation program involves four main elements – base pay, short term incentives, long-term incentives and benefits. Collectively, these comprise what the Company describes as the "Total Rewards" package which, FortisBC asserts, supports customer needs and contributes to the support of both long and short term corporate objectives. FortisBC states that the

compensation program is designed to provide competitive compensation and further its ability to attract and retain qualified and experienced executives. As a general policy, FortisBC has established its base program and related initiatives target for its executives to be compensated at the median level of a broad reference group of companies as established by Hay Management Consultants. This reference group is not weighted in favour of utilities. FortisBC submits that this is in keeping with its practice of hiring from a variety of other industries as well as energy and utilities. (Exhibit B-1, p. 44; Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.34.4)

With respect to base salaries, FortisBC submits the normal range is between 80 and 110 percent, with the target amount being 100 percent. The Company further submits that an individual's placement within this range is determined after consideration of work experience and job performance. Short term incentives are related to the achievement of short term objectives and focus on key areas such as cost control, customer service, and safety and reliability and are tied to the achievement of specific targets. Long term incentives are intended to focus executives on sustained customer value creation through long-term strategies which provide a balance between long and short term company and customer interests. FortisBC has chosen to furnish its long-term incentives through participation in its stock option plan, the cost of which is funded by the shareholder. The Company submits that this would also be included in regulated expense but for Order G-52-05. To round out the executive compensation, the Company offers a Supplemental Employee Retirement Program (SERP) funded by the ratepayer which provides an accrual of 13 percent of all earnings in excess of the Canada Revenue Agency's RRSP limit. FortisBC states its consultant, Hay Management Consultants, advised that this is industry standard and the amount is reasonable and within the norm in Canada. (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.10.2; Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.34.1, 1.34.5; T2:121; T3:439-440; FortisBC Final Submission, p. 48)

FortisBC argues the incentive portion of executive compensation is levered off of four broad categories, which make up the "scorecard", only one of which is earnings and directly benefits the shareholder. Additionally, the scorecard itself accounts for only 50 percent of the incentive pay with the remaining 50 percent being related to personal performance. FortisBC therefore concludes that Company earnings make up only a small component of the overall incentive plan. (FortisBC Final Submission, pp. 48-49)

BCMEU notes that over the test period, BC Hydro has a 0 percent increase in executive compensation. Further, BCMEU notes that in the oral phase of the hearing it was identified that FortisBC executive compensation was equal to or greater than that of the reference group. BCMEU submits that because the expansion of deferral accounts lowers the risk of operating a utility, it does not seem appropriate that FortisBC's executive compensation is so high and questions how this may affect the ability to negotiate settlements with the bargaining unit. Specifically, BCMEU also raises the following concerns:

- Executive base salaries are above the 100 percent target amount and the average compensation is above the average target median.
- Short term incentives are not sufficient to promote productivity improvements within the organization.
- The appearance is that FortisBC executives are getting the best of both worlds through base pay equal to or better than the reference group and further compensation through stock options.

BCMEU concludes by stating it would endorse an approach that would separate bonus elements of executive compensation from pensionable benefits. (BCMEU Final Submission, pp. 12-14)

BCPSO points out there is a need for benchmark information on FortisBC's executive long-term incentive plan (stock options) and submits the cost of these stock options should continue to be borne by the shareholder. (BCPSO Final Submission, pp. 6-7)

None of the other Interveners commented on this issue.

With respect to executive salaries, FortisBC states that prior to the job scope change in 2010, salaries were held flat and increases reflected the change in scope of executive positions and the roles executives play. Concerning a reduced level of risk for an executive operating a utility due to the expansion of deferral accounts, FortisBC responds that there is no basis to suggest reduced risk for the utility or the members of the executive and points out that Ms. Drope testified that if there was less risk, executive compensation would not necessarily be lower. Finally, with respect to concerns raised

with regard to the ability to negotiate a reasonable settlement with the bargaining unit, the Company points out that the scope changes with respect to executive roles are not occurring at the bargaining unit level.

FortisBC responds to the remaining BCMEU concerns as follows:

- On the matter of incentives to find productivity improvements, FortisBC submits that the evidence is that the Company has cost control incentives through its incentive program for non-union employees.
- Base salary and short term incentives do not exhaust the total compensation paid at other companies. FortisBC points to Ms. Drope's testimony that a stock option program is common and market competitive.
- Excluding executive bonuses from pension benefits would depart from how the pension contribution is arrived at. FortisBC points to Ms. Drope's testimony that the pension contribution is derived from both base and incentive pay which is consistent for both the gas and electric non-union groups.

(FortisBC Reply, pp. 34-36)

Commission Panel Determination

While having some concerns, which are commented on below, the Commission Panel is of the view there is no need to change the FortisBC Executive Management base pay or the incentive program at this time. The Panel considers that there is a need for both a competitive base pay and an incentive package to attract and retain quality executives. Relying upon statements attributed to Hay Management Consultants by FortisBC, the Panel is satisfied that the compensation program offered by the Company is in the range of those in the reference group of companies and therefore competitive. However, like the BCPSO, we are of the view that the entire compensation package must be reviewed to determine whether it is appropriate. Therefore, the Commission Panel directs FortisBC to provide benchmarking information on all elements of its executive compensation in the next RRA. On a related matter, the Commission Panel would also like further information on the SERP program. Specifically, the Panel would like the benchmark study to address the following:

- whether the SERP is incentive-based or handled as a benefit; and
- how the 13 percent for SERP compares to amounts offered by comparable companies.

With respect to whether the incentive program should be included among pensionable benefits, the Commission Panel accepts that the incentive program is not levered solely off an earnings measure and therefore, there is some justification for the current practice of charging incentives in part to the ratepayer. What is less clear is the current practice in the labour marketplace with respect to allowing incentives to be included in pensionable benefits. We would like to see a more complete record on this matter in the future. Accordingly, the Commission Panel directs FortisBC to include information as to current practice of their reference group of companies with regard to the inclusion of incentive payments in pensionable benefits for all groups of employees in its next RRA.

iii. Departmental Labour Expense Issues

In spite of the lack of significant growth in FTEs and overall labour costs, the Commission Panel has with specific areas of concern with a number of O&M departments.

a) Generation

Labour costs in the Generation department are forecast to increase from \$1.248 million in 2011 to \$1.374 million in 2012 and \$1.535 million in 2013 which represents an increase in excess of 10 percent in both years. FortisBC states that with the Upgrade and Life Extension program coming to a conclusion, the fluctuations in maintenance activities and costs of the past five years are expected to stabilize. The Company has explained that while it has managed to reduce planned routine repetitive maintenance costs, this has not fully offset the costs associated with the increase in working hours due to changes in legislation such as those relating to working alone and working in confined spaces. As a result, the Generation area is faced with an increase in planned maintenance costs of \$0.24 million (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.38.1; Exhibit B-1-6, p. 48)

FortisBC states that it will continue to refine its maintenance program in 2012 and 2013 through development of a more condition-based maintenance approach which, over time, will allow the Company to conduct equipment maintenance based on actual need as opposed to a time-based interval. FortisBC submits that the expected benefits of this approach are increased intervals between shutdowns for maintenance and an increased capability to perform operations and plant diagnostics remotely.

Presumably the benefits of moving to a more condition-based maintenance approach as described by FortisBC will also result in cost savings. Given the size of increase in maintenance costs over the test period the Commission Panel has concerns with the speed with which the Company is refining its maintenance program. Because of this and the fact that monitoring equipment has begun to be installed, the Commission Panel is of the view that an opportunity exists for some savings to be realized over the 2012-2013 time period. (Exhibit B-1, p. 50)

b) Utility Operations

Forecast labour costs in Utility Operations have increased from \$10.617 million in 2011 to \$11.587 million (an increase of 9.1 percent) in 2012 and \$11.974 M. (an increase of 3.3 percent) in 2013. This represents a corresponding increase of 11 FTEs in 2012 and a further 2 FTEs in 2013. FortisBC notes that it has had difficulty attracting and retaining skilled journeymen PLTs and system controllers because of the high demand for these positions. FortisBC reports there were 12 vacancies for PLT positions at the end of 2012. Given the demographic challenges outlined in Section 5.2.1.1 of this Decision, FortisBC states it will continue to actively recruit these positions and operational budgets will increase marginally over time.

FortisBC states that in response to the Commission's decision on the 2011 Capital Expenditure Plan, (Order G-195-10) capital expenditures for right-of-way reclamation, pine tree beetle hazard tree removal and hot tap connector replacements totalling \$3.78 million were reclassified as operating expenditures. The Company advises that these have been included in the 2012-2013 budgets for this department.

FortisBC states that infrastructure expansion occurs at an average growth rate of 1.1 percent per year and submits that budget forecasts for 2012-2013 reflect this increase in line kilometres. FortisBC also states that right-of-way maintenance costs will also increase in 2011. Additionally, maintenance expenditures for substations are forecast to increase based on historical load and a task driven budget through the Computerized Maintenance Management System. (Exhibit B-1, pp. 52-54)

When questioned as to the size of increase from 2011 to 2012 for the whole department at the oral phase of the hearing, Mr. Sam, FortisBC's Vice President of Engineering and Generation, responded that the \$1.1 million increase was made up of the following components:

- \$500,000 for salary increases.
- \$255,000 in incremental substation work.
- \$230,000 for four additional PLT apprentices. Two of the existing apprentices will "top out" this year.
- The remaining \$100,000 for various costs including the additional day in February and some additional training requirements.

(T6:1027-1029)

Of concern to the Commission Panel is whether there is sufficient justification for all of the additional expenses which have been forecast for 2012 and 2013. The Commission Panel accepts that the Company has faced challenges with respect to recruiting and retaining PLTs and acknowledges that steps have been taken to respond to this by establishing an apprentice program where there are currently four employees. The Company seeks to double the size of the program by hiring an additional four FTEs to this program during the current test period at an incremental cost of \$230,000. While the Panel remains supportive of the efforts to develop future PLT resources in-house, we are not persuaded that there is a need to double the size of the program at this time. Increasing the program to 5 or 6 FTEs from the current 4 employees, in the view of the Commission Panel, would still allow the Company to continue to grow the program as it assesses the performance impact of those employees that have "topped out" or completed the program.

c) Community and Aboriginal Affairs

Overall labour costs for Community and Aboriginal Affairs have risen dramatically since 2010. FortisBC attributes the growth in budgeted costs to the increased complexity of relationships with local governments and consultation requirements for First Nations. Staffing levels were increased from 1 FTE to 3 FTEs in 2011. In addition to these labour costs, the Company has included a provision for external contractors at a cost of \$36,000 for both 2012 and 2013.

FortisBC states it has worked to establish open and consultative relationships with First Nations and their communities which are important to enable decision making that incorporates the interests of the Company and its customers as well as those of First Nations. The Company submits that the development and maintenance of First Nation relationships is directly related to its ability to move initiatives forward in a timely fashion. FortisBC advises that increases in the departmental budget in recent years are a reflection of the increased cost of meeting First Nation consultation requirements due to the increasing complexity of these relationships. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, pp. 65-66; Exhibit B-9, Celgar 2.16.3.5)

FortisBC also argues that "under present case law FortisBC regards the Commission as having a duty to assess consultation...[so it has]... been doing its own consultation and summarizing that consultation to facilitate the Commission's ...[assessment]". (FortisBC Final Submission, pp. 51-52)

ICG maintains that while the complexity of First Nation relationships may have changed over the past 20 years, there has been no change with regard to there being a need to notify and consult with Aboriginal communities regarding facilities. The ICG notes that FortisBC has always had facilities located on First Nation lands, as it does today. Further, ICG argues the growth of costs in the past few years does not equate to the change in complexity of such relationships. (ICG Final Submission, p. 44-45)

The Commission Panel acknowledges the importance of the work that has been done with respect to building relationships with First Nations and Aboriginal communities. However, the point raised by ICG merits consideration. While building relationships and consulting with all stakeholders is undoubtedly a necessary part of doing business, and always has been, the formal "duty to consult" discussed in recent case law relates to a formal duty imposed upon the government and its agents and is grounded in the "honour of the Crown". The formal duty to consult is not a duty imposed by law upon FortisBC.

The Commission Panel notes that FortisBC is nearing the end of an aggressive capital build out and is moving toward greater emphasis on sustaining capital. (FortisBC Final Submission, p. 100) The Panel is of the view that while there will still be a need for consultation, it will be less intensive as the Facilities already exist. Therefore, we question whether there is a need for the proposed level of labour resources.

Given this and the fact that costs have risen dramatically and further increases continue to be forecast in the current test period, the Commission Panel is of the view there is an opportunity for cost reductions within the Community and Aboriginal Affairs area.

Commission Panel Determination

Taking these departmental labour expense concerns into consideration and, in addition the concerns raised as to whether there will be a need for all of the forecast requirements for Mandatory Reliability Standards discussed later in Section 5.2.2.4, the Commission Panel is of the view that a reduction in O&M expenditures for labour is warranted. As a result, the Commission Panel directs FortisBC to reduce O&M expenditures for labour for each of 2012 and 2013 by \$250,000. The Panel believes this reduction should be applied to the specific areas where concerns have been raised but will leave the decision as to where these costs are applied to the discretion of FortisBC.

5.2.2.3 Non-Labour Costs

The following non-labour expenses in FortisBC's proposed O&M budgets are of concern to the Commission Panel and are individually addressed in the following sections. **Items not specifically addressed are approved by the Commission Panel.**

a) Asset Management Program

FortisBC proposes a staged approach to the development of an Asset Management strategy which it submits will require total expenditures of \$0.8 million in 2012 and 2013. These expenditures are to accommodate the development of a project team made up of internal and external resources to examine current processes and map out an implementation plan for submission in a future capital expenditures plan application. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 5, p. 34; FortisBC Final Submission, p. 110) The project team will examine FortisBC's existing asset management process, review approved asset management models and strategies used by other utilities, investigate and evaluate available software, and provide a comprehensive report and project cost estimates with recommendations for changes.

FortisBC submits that this development work is incremental to the Company's existing workload. Without this project, FortisBC argues that it will continue to do a form of asset management, relying on professional judgment, which is consistent with other utilities. (T6:994-995)

The costs for the initial development phase of asset management are proposed to be captured in a rate base deferral account and to be dealt with in a future application. FortisBC submits that the asset management strategy would result in the development of processes and implementation of software that would provide benefits in subsequent years and, therefore, the project should be capitalized. (FortisBC Final Submission, pp. 111-112)

BCMEU argues that the expenditure on such a program may not be prudent if preliminary investigations have not been completed. (BCMEU Final Submission, p. 5) BCMEU sees no justification for the proposal and further urges the Commission to direct FortisBC to find more cost effective ways to come up with asset management processes. (BCMEU Final Submission, p. 19)

The Commission Panel notes that in 2010, FortisBC undertook a maintenance rationalization project in the Generation department which resulted in reducing routine maintenance by 10 percent and savings in labour costs of \$110,000 per year. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 50; Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.39.4) The Panel expects these efforts and benefits from that project to continue into the test period. The Panel also notes that in 2011, additional monitoring equipment was installed at South Slocan which will assist in data collection and monitoring of equipment installed during the Upgrade and Life Extension (ULE) program. Over time, FortisBC claims that this monitoring will permit the company to further rationalize its maintenance activities by allowing maintenance on equipment to be conducted based on actual need rather than on a time based interval. The Panel notes that FortisBC's expected benefits of this approach are increased intervals between maintenance shutdowns and increased capability to perform remote operations and diagnosis of issues in the plants. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 50) In light of the above, the Commission Panel acknowledges that FortisBC has made strides in improving asset maintenance activities and has realized benefits from these efforts.

The Commission Panel also notes the various systems that FortisBC currently has to review asset health and schedule maintenance such as GenJO, CMMS, Cascade, ArcFM and questions whether the full benefits of these existing systems have been exhausted. (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.15.1, 2.30.3)

Commission Panel Determination

The Panel understands that an asset management plan could provide system streamlining but the cost and benefits of such an undertaking have not been clearly presented in this proceeding. The Panel notes that there have been various asset management pursuits in the past so it is unknown whether this new proposal will create further additional cost savings or efficiencies to justify the incremental development costs. In addition, the Panel finds that, given the Company's adequate reliability performance, one of the goals of an asset management plan should be to identify and reduce non-essential maintenance to help control costs.

For these reasons, the Panel denies the \$0.8 million deferral account treatment sought by FortisBC in pursuit of the Asset Management Program. The Panel believes that improving efficiencies and finding strategic solutions are a responsibility of corporate management and therefore should not be allowed as a deferred capital expense. The Panel approves funds in the amount of \$150,000 which may be required for external assistance over the test period. These funds may be included in the O&M budget.

b) Community Investment (Corporate Sponsorships and Donations)

FortisBC states that expenses for Community Investment relate to the actual costs of donations and sponsorships the Company has undertaken to connect with customers and contribute to the communities that FortisBC serves. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.52.3, 1.52.4) FortisBC indicates that some of these donations were made to political parties as well. (T3:315-316)

The amount of the non-labour expenses budgeted for event sponsorship and charitable donations for 2012 is \$270,000 and for 2013 is \$282,000. (T3:313-314)

FortisBC states that much of its work activities, including the siting of infrastructure, has an impact on communities and maintains that it is critical that the Company has a good relationship with the communities in which it operates. It argues that sponsorships and donations provided through the community investment program build such relationships and can reduce the expenses of these work activities. The Company argues that community investment is a requirement for successfully operating the utility for the benefit of ratepayers and should continue to be borne by ratepayers. (FortisBC Final Submission, pp. 52-53)

In taking the position that the cost of sponsorship and donations should be fully recovered from the ratepayer, FortisBC argues that the trend in British Columbia has been in the direction of allowing full recovery of donations made in rates if sufficient justification of customer benefit is provided. The Company further notes that this is a move away from an earlier pattern of sharing costs evenly between the ratepayer and the shareholder. The Company cites examples from recent decisions

where the Commission allowed the utility to recover 100 percent of community expenditures in rates. In these cases, the Commission, in approving the expenditures, laid out expectations for further justification in future proceedings if the utility expected to continue with this practice. FortisBC argues that it has provided the justification required to support full recovery. (FortisBC Final Submission, pp. 54-56)

The Commission Panel notes the different treatment of these expenses in other jurisdictions in Canada, namely Alberta and Ontario, where donations and sponsorship costs are completely disallowed in revenue requirement applications. As noted previously, the treatment of donations and sponsorship costs in the recent past has been a 100 percent ratepayer expense until the 2012 FortisBC Energy Utilities RRA Decision (2012 FEU RRA Decision) in which community involvement spending was directed to be shared equally between the ratepayer and the shareholder. (Exhibits A2-7, A2-8, A2-9, A2-10, A2-11, A2-14; FEU 2012-2013 RRA Decision, p. 73)

ICG takes the position that all corporate sponsorships and donations should be borne 100 percent by the shareholder and not the ratepayer. ICG notes the testimony of Mr. Walker where he acknowledges that FortisBC determines the recipients of its corporate largesse and that its customers, whom FortisBC believes should continue to be responsible to pay 100 percent of these costs, may not share FortisBC's opinion as to the appropriate beneficiaries. (T2:181-182)

ICG argues that the line of reasoning set out in the March 17, 2006 decision of the Alberta Energy and Utilities Board (AEUB) in ATCO Electric Ltd.'s 2005-2006 General Tariff Application (ATCO Electric) on the issue of corporate donations, sponsorships and community relations expenses should be considered and followed. (ICG Final Submission, p. 43, citing excerpt from Decision-Exhibit A2-9) The ICG cites a quote from Decision 2004-067 of the Alberta Board which was noted and followed in the ATCO Electric:

...the Board considers that *neither sponsorships nor donations* (charitable or political) **should be included in a utility's revenue requirement.** The Board recognizes that ratepayers may not desire to support the same organizations that utility management or shareholders would support. **Therefore, the Board considers**

it inappropriate for ratepayers to bear such costs and considers that all donations or sponsorships should remain as a shareholder expense. (Emphasis in original)

In ATCO Electric, the AEUB went on to determine that donations and sponsorships should not be included in ATCO's revenue requirement. The Board noted that "[c]ustomers have the right to support whichever charitable organizations or functions they choose through their own donation dollars and should not be expected to provide the funds to support the causes chosen by [ATCO] and for which [ATCO] receives the acknowledgement." (Exhibit A2-9, ATCO Decision, p. 68)

Furthermore, the Commission Panel notes that the Ontario Energy Board's current filing requirements clearly state that "[t]he recovery of charitable donations will not be allowed for the purpose of setting rates except for contributions to programs that provide assistance to the distributor's customers in paying their electricity bills and assistance to low income consumers" because "these expenses are not related to the provision of electricity distribution services and therefore do not appropriately form part of the revenue requirement." (Exhibits A2-10, A2-11)

BCMEU supports the sharing of expenditures on community and Aboriginal affairs on a 50/50 basis between the ratepayer and the shareholder, as being consistent with prior Commission decisions including the 2012 FEU RRA Decision. (BCMEU Final Submission, p. 14)

BCPSO submits that, at a minimum, the shareholder should pay 50 percent of the cost of sponsorships and donations, but urges the Commission to order the shareholder to pay 100 percent of such costs.

BCPSO submits that the shareholder realizes significant benefits from these expenditures. (BCPSO Final Submission, p. 7)

In reply, FortisBC reiterates its interpretation of the 2012 FEU RRA Decision in that it did not exclude the possibility that ratepayers pay for donations and sponsorships in full in the appropriate circumstances. (FortisBC Reply, p. 38)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel is of the view that there are significant benefits that accrue to the shareholder from the Company's community sponsorship and donations spending. These include recognition of FortisBC as a good corporate citizen supporting the brand and improving goodwill. The Commission is also concerned that when all of the costs of Community Investment spending are borne by the ratepayer, the incentive for the Company to clearly focus on those activities that will help achieve its objectives is diminished. The Commission Panel agrees that customers may not wish to support the same causes as the Company and is also of the view that greater discipline will occur if the shareholder bears some of the community investment costs. The Commission Panel finds that contributions to political parties should be solely for the account of the shareholder. Consistent with the 2012 FEU RRA Decision, the remaining budgeted amounts are to be shared equally between the shareholder and the ratepayer.

c) Customer Service

FortisBC is forecasting customer growth of 1.8 percent and 1.9 percent in 2012 and 2013, respectively. However, there does not appear to be any evidence of the linkage between customer growth and the need for increased customer service. The Commission Panel is not persuaded that an incremental customer addition would necessarily result in a need for increased incremental customer service expenses.

FortisBC indicates that customer growth has created the need for customer service to find more efficient ways to handle current business while creating room to take on more customers. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.29.3) When describing some of the efficiencies the Company has embarked on during the PBR period, FortisBC identifies numerous activities where Customer Service has mitigated potential cost increases through improving efficiencies. FortisBC provided a list of specific actions which have created efficiencies and states that "[t]hese efficiencies have created more time for existing staff to absorb the continual customer growth." (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 63; Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.28.2)

The Panel commends FortisBC for its efficiencies gained in this area and expects these efficiencies to continue into the test period. Given that FortisBC indicates that there are "no significant changes in cost drivers" (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 63) the Panel is not persuaded that the non-labour costs increases of 9 percent in 2011 and an additional 8 percent increase in 2012 are needed. As such, the Commission Panel will only approve an increase equal to the forecast BC CPI of 2.2 percent in 2012 and another 1.9 percent in 2013. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 43) FortisBC is directed to reduce its non-labour expense forecast for this department by \$113,000 in 2012 and \$100,000 in 2013.

5.2.2.4 Summary of Operating and Maintenance Cost Changes

In light of the above discussions, the Commission Panel summarizes the following reductions to O&M:

Table 6 – Adjustments to Operation and Maintenance Budgets

	Commission Panel Determinations:
Asset Management Program	\$785,000 proposed in a rate base deferral account is denied.
	\$150,000 for external consultant is allowed in O&M for the test period.
Community Investment (Event / Community Sponsorships and	Expenses shared 50/50 between ratepayer and shareholder:
Donations)	2012 reduce by \$135,000 2013 reduce by \$141,000
	Political contributions are 100% disallowed
Customer Service	2012 reduce by \$113,000
	2013 reduce by \$100,000
Labour Related Expense Adjustment	2012 reduce by \$250,000
	2013 reduce by \$250,000

5.2.2.5 Other Revenue Requirement Issues

i. Capitalized Overhead

FortisBC states that in its 2006 Revenue Requirements Application, it introduced a new mechanism for allocating overhead costs to capital expenditures which suggested that 25.2 percent of Gross O&M Expense should be allocated to capitalized overhead. As part of the 2006 NSA, the parties agreed that a capitalized overhead of 20 percent would be set for the term of the PBR. The Company states that this methodology was further updated based on 2010 actual results and suggests that a 23.9 percent capitalized overhead would be appropriate. In this Application, FortisBC submits that the 20 percent rate currently in place should be maintained for 2012 and 2013, noting that this will serve to mitigate variances to Net O&M Expense and related fluctuations in revenue requirements. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, pp. 101-103)

BCMEU submits that there is insufficient evidence on the record to support a change from that which has been proposed by FortisBC. BCMEU submits that FortisBC should be ordered to update its overhead capitalization survey in recognition of the Company's move away from capital intensive activity. (BCMEU Final Submission, pp. 18-19)

BCPSO takes no position on the capitalization rate but does suggest there is a need to distinguish between the capitalization rate of 20 percent and direct loading which is meant to capture T&D supervisory and administrative costs. (BCPSO Final Submission, pp. 12-13)

FortisBC submits that it has included an updated capitalization study in this Application and Ms. Leeners, FortisBC's Vice President of Finance and CFO, testified that this was a detailed analysis and she was not sure what more work could be done in addition to that provided. (FortisBC Reply, pp. 48-49)

Commission Panel Determination

The methodology employed by FortisBC to determine capitalized overhead is consistent with what has been used in recent revenue requirements and the 20 percent rate is also consistent with past NSAs. Further, as noted by BCMEU, there is no evidence on the record in this proceeding that would suggest a better methodology or capitalized overhead rate. While the Commission Panel does not fully agree with BCMEU, as stated below, we are of the view that further work is required in the future.

Therefore, the Commission Panel approves the requested capitalized overhead rate of 20 percent for the test period. For the next revenue requirements application, FortisBC is directed to provide an external audit opinion on the appropriateness of its capitalized overhead methodology. Further, if International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) is pursued in the next application, the Company is directed to perform a new study based on the accounting policy adopted at that time. The Panel also acknowledges the concerns raised by BCPSO with respect to the need to differentiate between capitalized and direct loadings which will be addressed in the next section.

ii. Department and Corporate Overhead Loadings

A number of issues related to departmental and corporate overhead loadings were raised by the participants in this proceeding. Some of these issues were examined in detail and were the subject of IRs and questions during the oral phase of the proceeding. In some cases these questions resulted in FortisBC Undertakings which were completed following or during the oral hearing. The issues raised involve departmental and corporate overhead directly related to the following:

- the significant increase in overhead loading rates from 2008 to 2012; and
- whether direct overhead loading, as currently applied, is appropriate.

The Commission Panel will now address these issues separately.

Increase in Overhead Loading Rates

FortisBC states that for several operating business units, where an activity supports multiple projects, costs are estimated during the budgeting process and a direct overhead loading rate is used to distribute those costs among the projects. These are in addition to the capitalized overhead costs discussed above and both are applied to capital projects. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 102)

A concern of the Commission Panel is the significant growth in the percentage of both capitalized and direct overhead loading being applied to the various projects. Table 7 below summarizes the growth of overhead as a percentage of capital expenditures for 2008, 2010 and the forecast for 2012 for T&D projects. The Okanagan Transmission Reinforcement Project (OTR) (CPCN Application for the Okanagan Transmission Reinforcement Project) has been excluded from the calculations as it was subject to a separate loading rate pursuant to the Reasons for Decision for the OTR project. As outlined in response to Undertaking #20, the total overhead percentage applied to T&D projects is only slightly more than that applied to Generation projects. Although the gross dollars for direct overhead have remained relatively stable during the period of 2008 to 2012, the total overhead loadings for T&D have increased from 16 percent to 26 percent, as shown in the table below.

Table 7 - Capital and Direct Loading Summaries

		2008 Actual	2010 Actual	2012 Forecast
Unloaded Capital Expenditure Excluding OTR	Α	93,883	77,339	74,369
Capitalized OH Excluding OTR	В	8,691	5,604	11,512
Capitalized OH (Excluding OTR) Percentage	C=B/A	9%	7%	15%
Unloaded T&D Capital Expenditure Excluding OTR	D	67,268	47,004	46,695
Direct OH	E	4,720	5,157	5,000
Direct OH (Excluding OTR) Percentage	F=E/D	7%	11%	11%
Total Loadings Applicable to T&D Sustaining Projects	G=C+F	16%	18%	26%

(Source: Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.51.2)

FortisBC states that loading percentages are a function of four parameters which include, in addition to overheads, other adjustments and the Company's unloaded capital expenditure plan. By way of explanation, the Company advises that the loading rate is a calculation of the overhead amounts to be recovered, divided by the total unloaded capital expenditures. In this case, the numerator (or overhead to be capitalized) has continued to increase over the four year period while the capital expenditures have decreased. As a result, the overhead rate for both direct and capitalized overhead as a percentage of capital expenditures has increased. (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.51.2)

Of concern to the Commission Panel is that where capital expenditures may be reduced in any test period, the amounts being charged to capital through the capitalized overhead allocation continue to rise in both dollars and as a percentage. This appears to be counter-intuitive and indicates there may be a need to more closely align the capitalized overhead rate to the changing capital expenditures rather than to simply rely upon a percentage of operating costs as is currently the case.

An additional concern of the Commission Panel is the 2012 Forecast as outlined in FortisBC's response to BCUC IR 2.51.2. While we have been able to reconcile the figures shown in the above IR response for 2008 and 2010 to comparative figures shown in FortisBC's financial schedules and to its annual reports, the figures shown for forecast 2012 appear irreconcilable. The capitalized overhead figure of \$10.834 million in Table 8 below, (which is 20 percent of gross O&M), is inconsistent with the figure of \$11.512 million in the preceding table (an amount which excludes approximately \$155 thousand for overhead attached to the OTR project). We can find no explanation for this discrepancy.

Table 8 – E-Operating and Maintenance Expense

	Actual 2010	Forecast 2011	Forecast 2012	Forecast 2013
		(\$00	Os)	
Total Operating and Maintenance Expense	46,148	53,885	54,172	55,794
Capitalized Overhead	(9,529)	(10,777)	(10,834)	(11,159)
Net Operating and Maintenance Expense	36,619	43,108	43,338	44,635

(Source: Exhibit B-1, Tab 7)

Commission Panel Determination

One of the concerns with using a point-in-time study to determine a capitalized overhead rate is that the amount of capital expenditures varies from year-to-year. Therefore, what may be appropriate at one point-in-time, may be above or below what should be considered appropriate in any given year. Therefore, the failure to consider the amount of capital being expended over a given period of time leads to the potential for inaccurate capitalized overhead estimates where a capitalized overhead study has not been prepared for that period. Because of this, the Commission Panel is of the view that some consideration as to the amount of forecast or actual capital expenditure is an important variable in determining an appropriate level of capitalized overhead. This may well become increasingly important as FortisBC enters a period which BCMEU describes as a move away from "the capital intense activity of Fortis in recent years to a sustaining capital approach." (BCMEU Final Submission, p. 19) Accordingly, the Commission Panel directs FortisBC to meet with Commission staff following completion of the external audit opinion on its capitalized overhead methodology to review other options which may better reflect changes in the amount of capital being expended in a given year. This will reduce the need to complete a comprehensive capitalized overhead study for each revenue requirement and allow capitalized overhead rates to vary annually in accordance with capital expenditure requirements.

The Commission Panel is also concerned with regard to the differing amounts of capitalized overhead reflected in Tables 7 and 8 above. FortisBC is directed to prepare and file a report with the Commission by September 30, 2012, explaining this apparent inconsistency. If an amount greater than the 20 percent approved for capitalized overhead has been used in the calculation of rates, FortisBC is directed to adjust the capitalized overhead rates downward to reflect the approved amount for capitalized overhead.

Application of Direct Overhead

A second concern of the Commission Panel is whether FortisBC's current practice of charging a direct overhead loading to capital projects is appropriate. FortisBC distinguishes this from the 20 percent

capitalized overhead rate applicable as well as from those cases where a person is working directly on a specific project and the time is charged directly to that project. According to FortisBC, direct overhead refers to the recovery of Transmission and Distribution supervisory and administrative costs that are not directly charged to specific projects. As noted in Table 7, the Direct Overhead is \$5 million which, when added to the capitalized overhead of \$10.834 million, totals \$15.834 million or 29 percent of total forecast operations and maintenance costs. (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.25.4) This does not appear to include the Absorption Overhead applied to Generation projects, as shown in the table below, an Undertaking provided by FortisBC.

Table 9 - Overhead Loading By Category of Asset

			Approximate Overhead Load % by Asset Category								
Category of Assets		Abso Overh	rption ead (1)	Capit Overt	Capitalized Overhead (2)		Direct Overhead		DC ⁽³⁾ icable)		
		2012	2013	2012	2013	2012	2013	2012	2013		
1	Generation	9%	9%	16%	15%	Not applicable		7%	7%		
2	Transmission			16%	15%	11%	11%	7%	7%		
3	Distribution	Not applicable		16%	15%	11%	11%	7%	7%		
4	General Plant			16%	15%	Not ap	plicable	7%	7%		

Note-1: Absorption Overhead for Generation is the equivalent of Direct Overhead for Transmission

and Distribution

Note-2: Capitalized Overhead % also includes the ISP amortization of \$677,000 per year.

AFUDC is only applicable to specific projects that meet the AFUDC applicable criteria of

Note-3: >\$100k and over 3 months in duration.

(Source: Exhibit B-25, Undertaking #20)

Commission Panel Determination

The concerns of the Commission Panel are related to the lack of clarity as to how the amounts charged to direct overhead are calculated and whether there are some cases where costs which already form part of capitalized overhead are also charged as direct overhead, leading to duplication.

The Panel questions whether managerial and supervisory costs which are part of overall O&M expenses should be charged to capital projects. The Panel also notes that, in response to Undertaking 19, FortisBC has provided a list of departments that charge time to direct overhead loading. Among these are three Departments (Health and Safety, Finance and Procurement & Material) which are also included among those departments charged out through the capitalized overhead allocation. As noted above, our concern is that there is potential duplication in that the costs allocated through capitalized overhead are also being charged through direct overhead loading.

Recognizing there is a need for more granular information and a closer examination of the current methodology, the Commission Panel approves the application of direct overhead as proposed by FortisBC for the current test period only. The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to ensure the direct overhead loading methodology is commented upon as part of the external audit opinion which is directed in Section 5.2.2.5 (i) Capitalized Overhead. In addition, the Commission Panel directs FortisBC in the next RRA to provide a more fulsome explanation as to the appropriateness of the direct overhead loading methodology and to include a full reconciliation and justification. In preparing the material, the Company is encouraged to study the allocation methods of other comparable utilities and report on those findings.

iii. Mandatory Reliability Standards

On June 4, 2009, the Commission issued Order G-67-09 adopting certain Mandatory Reliability Standards (MRS). These standards are very similar to those developed by the North America Electric Reliability Corporation and the Western Electricity Coordinating Council and require affected BC entities to bring themselves into compliance with those standards that are applicable to them. Accordingly, FortisBC is responsible to ensure the Company is and remains compliant with all applicable standards. FortisBC states that it has reviewed the standards, filed mitigation plans to become compliant and submits that continued effort will be required to maintain compliance with all relevant standards and deal with changes to existing and new standards.

FortisBC has requested approval of O&M funds totalling \$1.179 million in 2012 and \$1.187 million in 2013 for Mandatory Reliability Standards in this Application. In addition, the Company seeks to amortize accumulated costs estimated at \$0.7 million for this program over five years starting in 2012. The Company states that effort and costs going forward will focus on transitioning from capital expenditures to operating costs to maintain compliance. FortisBC states it has moved from 100 percent of the effort being directed to capital in 2010 to 100 percent of the effort being directed to operating in 2012 and 2013. This has resulted in an increase of \$0.224 million in budget for 2012, with little additional requirements for 2013. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, pp. 54-55)

BCMEU has expressed concern with the program noting that the expenditures when compared to BC Hydro seem to be high.

FortisBC in response noted that in the oral phase of the proceeding, Mr. Chernikhowsky, FortisBC's Director of Engineering Services, testified that because BC Hydro has traditionally done business with the United States it has already implemented a number of the systems that support MRS. These standards had not been previously applicable to FortisBC because it was not trading across the border, nor did it have interconnections with other utilities. Given this context, FortisBC notes that its costs would understandably be proportionately higher than those of BC Hydro. (FortisBC Reply, p. 40)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel notes that the Company has built its forecast budget to cover the possibility that there will be changes to existing and the addition of new standards and there is no evidence to suggest that this is likely to occur in the future. However, the Panel acknowledges that the Mandatory Reliability Standards Program is an important program required by legislation. In addition, the Mandatory Reliability Standards program is still in the early stages of implementation and it is difficult to determine the exact costs which will be required to maintain compliance with all applicable standards. Because of this, the Commission Panel is reluctant to take issue with the forecasts that have been prepared by FortisBC and approves the forecast expenditures, as requested.

5.3 Financing Costs

FortisBC's financing costs are made up the cost of debt and the cost of equity. The Company's financing costs for cost of debt and cost of equity for the purposes of the Application are based on a deemed capital structure of 60 percent debt and 40 percent equity. The cost of debt is determined by the percentage of debt assumed to be included in the capital structure and the interest rate on that debt. The total percentage of debt discussed in the capital structure is determined by the Commission and the interest rate on the debt, by the banks, capital markets and the Company's credit ratings. The cost of equity is a function of the investment in rate base, the equity component in the capital structure and the rate of return on equity (ROE). (FortisBC Final Submission, p. 95)

Regarding the short-term and long-term interest rates, FortisBC submitted different forecasts at different points in time during the Proceeding. Tables 10 and 11 below summarize the Company's forecasts for short-term and long-term interest rates for the two-year test period. The first series of forecasts were used at the time of the Application, on June 30, 2011; the second, for the Evidentiary Update in early November 2011 and the third was presented during the oral phase of the proceeding, in March 2012.

Table 10 - Short-Term Interest Rate Forecasts for 2012 and 2013

ſ			2012F1	2012F ²	2012F ³	2013F1	2013F ²	2013F ³
	Α	Average Forecast Rate for Bankers' Acceptance Rates (3-month T-bill)	2.33%	1.13%		3.80%	1.95%	1.90%
-	В	Spread	0.30%	0.30%		0.10%	0.30%	0.30%
┇	С	Sub Total Before Stamping Fee ⁴	2.63%	1.43%		3.90%	2.25%	2.20%
	D	Rounded Up to Nearest 0.10% ⁵	2.70%	1.50%		3.90%	2.30%	2.20%
	E	Acceptance Fee Rate	1.25%	1.25%		1.25%	1.25%	1.25%
•	F	Bankers' Acceptance Rate ⁶	3.95%	2.75%	2.85%	5.15%	3.55%	3.45%

¹ Exhibit B-4, Table BCUC 1.85.2a; Exhibit B-1, Table 4.7.1.2-1 p. 124

Table 11 - Long-Term Interest Rate Forecast for 2013 Debt Issuance

	2013F ¹	2013F ²	2013F ³
Date of issuance	2013	2013	2013
Term (Years)	30	30	30
Average Forecast Rate for 30-year Government of Canada Bond	4.45%	3.55%	3.20%
Long-Term Debt Rate Spread	1.45%	1.70%	1.55%
All-in Borrowing Rate	5.90%	5.25%	4.75%

¹ Exhibit B-1, p. 122

+

² Exhibit B-8, Table BCUC 2.35.2a; Exhibit B-8, Table BCUC 2.35.1

³ T4:536

⁴ Line C = Line A + Spread Line B

⁵ Line D is Line C rounded up to the nearest 0.10 percent

⁶ Bankers' Acceptance Rate (Line F) = Line D + Line E

² Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.33.1.1

³ T4:535

During the oral phase of the proceeding, FortisBC confirmed the Company's intention to use the interest rate forecasts presented in the Evidentiary Update, dated November 4, 2011. (T4:529-530) With respect to short-term debt, FortisBC argues that, because the Bankers' Acceptance Rate went up by 10 basis points in 2012 while it went down by 10 basis points in 2013, there is an offset that reduces the issue to a fairly immaterial impact on the revenue requirement model. (T4:536-537) With respect to long-term debt, FortisBC submits the impact of the change to the all-in borrowing rate from 5.25 percent to 4.75 percent on the revenue requirement model would be \$100,000, in part because it is budgeted for the last part of 2013.

However, the BCMEU and BCPSO both support using the most current forecasts. The BCMEU submits that FortisBC has slightly overstated its financing costs and there should be an adjustment to recognize the lower interest rate environment that the entity is operating in. While the impacts are small and deferral accounts have been proposed, the BCMEU submits that the most current forecast should be used for financing costs in setting rates for the test period. (BCMEU Final Submission, p. 18) BCPSO also notes that the variances are small, but states that the use of more recent forecasts more accurately reflects current financial conditions. (BCPSO Final Submission, p. 11) Other Interveners did not take issue with the interest rate forecasts proposed by the Company.

In its Reply, FortisBC acknowledges the BCMEU and BCPSO's positions but emphasizes the need for a temporal cut-off point in establishing information for the test period. FortisBC also stresses that the difference is not material and the magnitude of the impact is not sufficient to depart from the need to have a temporal cut-off in preparing a revenue requirement application for a test period. In any case, the Company argues that any variances will go through a variance account for financing costs so that customers would only pay the actual costs. (FortisBC Reply, pp. 47-48)

Commission Panel Determination

The Panel agrees with the BCMEU and BCPSO that the use of more recent forecasts more accurately reflects current financial conditions. It also concurs with the BCMEU that FortisBC has slightly overstated its financing costs. For instance, the 2012 short-term principal that is financed at the

Banker's Acceptance rate is, on average, \$44.702 million whereas the 2013 short-term principal that is financed at that rate is, on average, \$69.442 million. (Exhibit B-8, Table, BCUC 2.35.1.1a) Therefore, when the Banker's Acceptance rate goes up by 10 basis points in 2012 (from 2.75 percent to 2.85 percent), the forecast interest expense should go up by \$45,000. However, when the Banker's Acceptance rate goes down by 10 basis points in 2013 (from 3.55 percent to 3.45 percent), the forecast interest expense should go down by \$69,000, which more than offsets the increase in interest expense the previous year. Even if the numbers are small, ratepayers benefit from using the most recent forecasts.

Regarding the 2013 long-term debt, the revised forecast saw a decrease in the all-in borrowing rate from 5.25 percent to 4.75 percent. The Panel notes that FortisBC has acknowledged this means a decrease in the revenue requirement for 2013 of about \$100,000. Even if this variance is small, ratepayers again benefit from using the most recent forecasts. In addition, FortisBC indicated during the oral phase of the proceeding: "... we do agree at this point in time, based on future forecasts on 30-year underlying long Canada's that the rate likely will go down, based on today's information, in 2013." (T4:530) In light of this evidence, the Panel believes it is even more important to use the most up-to-date forecast long-term interest rates. This is particularly important given our determination not to approve FortisBC's proposed deferral account for financing costs, which is addressed in Section 5.4.3.

Therefore, the Panel directs FortisBC to use the most recent interest rate forecasts available at the time of the oral phase of the proceeding of 2.85 percent for short-term and 3.45 percent for long-term debt.

5.4 Rate Base

Rate Base is generally described as a utility's net investment in the assets it needs to provide service to its customers. The primary components of FortisBC's rate base are:

- Plant in Service
- Construction Work in Progress not subject to Allowance for Funds Used During Construction (AFUDC)
- Plant Acquisition Adjustment
- Deferred and Preliminary Charges
- Accumulated Depreciation and Amortization
- Contributions in Aid of Construction
- Allowance for Working Capital
- Adjustment for Capital Additions

(Exhibit B-1, Tab 5, p. 1)

FortisBC's mid-year Rate Base for 2010 to 2013 is set out below (in thousands of dollars):

Table 12

2010	2011	2012	2013
(actual)	(forecast)	(forecast)	(forecast)
\$945,637	\$1,070,756	\$1,145,910	\$1,215,357

(Exhibit B-12, Schedule 1)

As outlined in Table 12, Rate Base is forecast to increase 13 percent between 2010 and 2011, 7 percent between 2011 and 2012, and 6 percent between 2012 and 2013, representing an average increase of approximately 9 percent over the three year period.

As noted earlier in Section 3.1 of this Decision, the main driver of FortisBC' requested rate increases is the growth of its rate base. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 1, p. 6)

ICG argues that FortisBC's rate base has increased 142 percent since 2004 and that "this dramatic increase in rate base provides a very large benefit to shareholders." (ICG Final Submission, p. 4)

ICG further notes that FortisBC's sales in 2004 were 2,874 GWh with an associated revenue requirement in the neighbourhood of \$170 million (or a revenue requirement of approximately \$60,000 per GWh) as compared to forecast sales of 3,233 GWh for 2013 (an increase of approximately 13 percent) with an associated revenue requirement of \$310 million, or \$96,000 per GWh, an increase in the order of 60 percent, (37 percent on an inflation-adjusted basis). (ICG Final Submission, p. 10)

ICG further argues that the "distortion in rate base relative to sale [sic] growth needs to be addressed by the Commission Panel in this proceeding". (ICG Final Submission, p. 12)

The Commission Panel is of the view that the increase in the size of FortisBC's rate base is an issue given that it is the main driver of rate increases which have been and are predicted to be well in excess of inflation. However, as noted by FortisBC, many of its capital expenditures and rate base additions are the result of past approvals by the Commission. (FortisBC Reply, p. 2) As noted earlier, however, the Commission Panel is concerned with the magnitude of rate increases, which are forecast to continue beyond the test period, and is of the view that capital expenditures must be scrutinized carefully.

5.4.1 Plant In Service

Plant In Service makes up by far the largest component of rate base. It is made up of Property, Plant and Equipment used in the generation, transmission and distribution of electricity. Capital additions increase Property, Plant and Equipment while Retirements reduce the account. Rate Base is reduced by accumulated depreciation and amortization of capital expenditures.

5.4.2 <u>Accumulated Depreciation and Cost of Removal</u>

For 2010 to 2011, FortisBC was using a composite depreciation rate of 3.2 percent. FortisBC filed an updated depreciation study prepared by the depreciation consultancy firm Gannett Fleming (2011 Depreciation Study) as part of the Application. (Exhibit B-1, Appendix J as corrected in Exhibit B-12, Appendix J) FortisBC is requesting Commission approval to apply new depreciation rates flowing from the updated study, commencing in 2012. The combined updated depreciation schedules result in a

virtually equivalent overall composite depreciation rate of approximately 3.2 percent. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, pp. 128, 131)

FortisBC is also seeking Commission approval to add \$4.7 million into rate base for the net cost of asset removal for 2011, and \$5.4 million and \$4.0 million for removal costs for 2012 and 2013, respectively. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 5, p. 9)

In addition, FortisBC has requested Commission approval to continue its current accounting treatment of asset removal costs, which it charges against accumulated depreciation as they are incurred, as opposed to what has been referred to as the "traditional method" of pre-collecting estimated net negative salvage during the asset's estimated useful life.

Mr. Kennedy of the firm Gannett Fleming testified that both treatments of asset retirement costs are acceptable and "widely used." (T3:499-500) Ms. Leeners testified that adoption of the traditional method of collecting net negative salvage in advance would result in a rate increase of five percent. (T3:499)

In its Reply, FortisBC notes that should the Company adopt the traditional method of collecting net negative salvage in advance, "current and future customers will be paying for both the historical actual costs of removal already incurred, as well as the future costs of removal for existing assets." FortisBC suggests that if it were to adopt the traditional method for collection of net negative salvage, a transition period might be appropriate, given the otherwise immediate impact on customer rates. (FortisBC Reply, p. 43)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel notes the comments of Mr. Alan Wait concerning the erratic depreciation rates for certain particular classes of assets. However, as noted by the BCPSO, the overall effect on the composite depreciation rate for all classes is "relatively minor." The Commission Panel appreciates that establishing ongoing depreciation rates for various asset classes is not an exact science. The

Commission Panel finds that the variances in the depreciation rates were adequately explained during the oral phase of the proceeding and therefore approves the depreciation rates from the updated Depreciation Study and the corrected information provided in the Evidentiary Update of November 4, 2011.

The Panel also approves the inclusion of asset removal costs for 2011, 2012 and 2013 in rate base as requested in the Application. The Panel notes, however, that the inclusion of asset removal costs in rate base does increase the value of plant in service rate base by an amount that is actually being removed from plant in service. This concept may need to be reviewed in the future.

In any event, the Commission Panel approves FortisBC's continued use of recognizing actual asset removal costs as incurred, as requested. The Commission Panel acknowledges the view of the ICG that FortisBC "should not be permitted to delay the need to reduce costs by managing rates through accounting practices that do not follow the recommendations of the depreciation consultant", and we agree with the general premise. (ICG Final Submission, p. 43) However, the Panel finds that the evidence tendered at the oral phase of the proceeding, as noted above, supports FortisBC's current practice as being "widely used" and "acceptable." The Panel further notes the significant rate increase which would result from a change from the current method of accounting for asset removal costs to the traditional method of recognizing negative salvage value at the asset acquisition stage and is not prepared to direct a change in this accounting method at this time.

5.4.3 <u>2012/2013 Capital Expenditure Plan</u>

FortisBC seeks Commission acceptance under subsection 44.2(3) of the *Act* that the 2012-2013 Capital Expenditure Plan (2012-13 CEP) is in the public interest. FortisBC also requests the Commission to find that the 2012-13 CEP satisfies subsection 45(6) of the *Act* which requires a public utility to file with the Commission, at least once each year, a statement of the extensions to its facilities that it plans to construct. In considering whether to accept an expenditure schedule, the Commission Panel is required to consider subsection 44.2(5) of the *Act*. Section 44.2 is set out in its entirety in Appendix B of this Decision.

Table 13

	Table 5.3.3.1 - Proposed 2012-13 Capital Expenditure Plan										
		2012	2013	Total	2012	2013	2012	2013	2012	2013	
		F	Requested		Previously A	Approved	CPCN Ap	plication	Total		
						(\$000s)					
1	Generation	4,496	2,939	7,435	5,636	8	0	0	10,132	2,947	
2	Transmission and Stations	33,028	29,036	62,064	2,219	0	0	3,720	35,247	32,756	
3	Distribution	29,249	25,888	55,137	0	0	0	0	29,249	25,888	
	Telecom SCADA Protection										
4	and Control	2,329	3,682	6,011	0	0	0	0	2,329	3,682	
5	General Plant	12,503	19,317	31,820	69	75	10,521	38,408	23,093	57,800	
6	Total Plant and Equipment	81,605	80,862	162,467	7,924	83	10,521	42,128	100,050	123,073	

(Exhibit B-1, Tab 6, p. 2, Table 1.1; Exhibit B-1-6, Errata 2, updated page 60, Table 3.3.2)

The amounts requested in this Application total \$162.467 million in the current test period. In addition, FortisBC intends to submit applications for CPCNs in 2012 and 2013 for the following projects (Exhibit B-1, Tab 6, p. 6):

- Kelowna Bulk Transformer Capacity Addition project estimated at \$25.6 million (exceeds the cost threshold);
- Advanced Metering Infrastructure (AMI) project estimated at \$47.18 million (exceeds the cost threshold); and
- Kootenay Long Term Facilities Strategy estimated at \$16.5 million (the project planning process falls between capital expenditure plan applications).

(Exhibit B-1, Tab 6, p. 6)

FortisBC has identified a number of key considerations that underpin the 2012-13 CEP, several of which are as follows:

- It has invested approximately \$700 million in new or upgraded generation, transmission/distribution and general plant infrastructure since 2005 and is starting to move more into sustaining capital programs,
- It aims to level its annual capital spending where possible,
- It is not delaying expenditures for certain condition-based projects,

- The Company is making efforts to improve forecasting by narrowing the variance between approved and actual capital expenditures while increasing the accuracy of estimates by striving for, where possible, a Class 3 (Definition Phase) level of accuracy, and
- While committed to safety and reliability, FortisBC does not have the objective of attaining a gold "standard".

(FortisBC Final Submission, pp. 100-106)

FortisBC states that for certain portions of the 2012-13 CEP where there is minimal forward looking information (such as unforeseen projects or new connects), the estimates tend to be based on historical information because the recent trend is the best information that FortisBC has available. However, the Company acknowledges that improvements could possibly be made and suggests asset management as a potential candidate. (FortisBC Final Submission, pp. 112-115)

BCPSO observes that FortisBC's capital program build-out since 2005 has been aggressive, and has resulted in increased reliability, safety and quality of service to ratepayers. It submits a balance needs to be struck between appropriate levels of safety, reliability, quality of service and customer rates. BCPSO further observes that while the costs of proposed transmission-related capital projects are declining, the costs for generation projects are not, which is a concern because of the rate impact to residential customers. In addition, it notes the Commission comments from the 2011 Capital Expenditure Plan Decision to the effect that estimates based primarily on historical average spending may not accurately address what is actually required in a given time period. BCPSO concludes by stating that in spite of having concerns with respect to specific capital projects, it requests the Commission Panel direct FortisBC to reduce the 2012-13 CEP by 15 percent, and leave FortisBC to determine which projects to cancel or postpone during the test period. (BCPSO Final Submission, pp. 3, 12-14)

BCMEU expresses concern as to whether FortisBC is implementing capital plans in the most prudent and cost effective manner and points to the Kettle Valley Project's cost overruns as an example.

BCMEU also expresses concern with the use of historical rolling averages for budgeting purposes and encourages a more active use of zero based budgeting for capital as an alternative. With respect to specific capital projects, BCMEU states it has ongoing concerns that the investments in fibre optic

communications to service customers are above and beyond the necessary communication requirements for the area. Further, while not taking exception to any individual capital project, BCMEU recommends that a 10 percent reduction in capital expenditures is appropriate to implement discipline in the test period. (BCMEU Final Submission, pp. 9, 19-22)

ICG states that FortisBC has acknowledged that it is "approaching diminishing returns" from capital expenditures and submits that no capital expenditures which have been justified on the basis of reliability improvements should form part of the 2012-13 CEP. Furthermore, ICG recommends that until FortisBC develops alternate scenarios based on delaying capital expenditures as directed in the 2005 RRA Decision, only capital expenditures with ratings of 275 or higher (as shown on the project ranking scale submitted in Exhibit B-27, Undertaking 40), should be accepted. ICG has identified a few exceptions to this 275 threshold which include: Transmission Line Condition Assessment, Transmission Line Urgent Repairs, Transmission Line Right-of-Way Easements, Station Urgent Repairs, and Transmission Line Rehabilitation expenditures which it argues can be based on the average of the past five years of actual expenditures. (ICG Final Submission, pp. 40-42)

Mr. Gabana, in addition to comments concerning specific capital expenditures, recommends that the Commission Panel reject the Grand Forks Transformer Addition Project and that FortisBC confirm the estimates for all capital projects are accurate to within 3 percent. (Gabana Final Submission)

BCSEA and Mr. Wait had no comments with respect to the expenditures detailed in the 2012-13 CEP.

In reply, FortisBC states that any reduction to the capital expenditures would be arbitrary in light of the evidence it presented. FortisBC observes that in comparison to BCMEU and BCPSO's proposed capital expenditure reductions of 10 percent and 15 percent respectively, the reductions ordered by the Commission in the 2011 Capital Expenditure Plan Decision amounted to 5.4 percent of the proposed expenditures in 2011 and 2012.

In response to ICG's assertion that the Company should approve capital expenditures with a rating of 275 or greater, FortisBC argues that setting an arbitrary cut-off based on project rating, as suggested

by ICG, would mean that capital investment would be reduced to a level where projects which are necessary are not undertaken. In the view of FortisBC, the ICG proposal seeks to reduce expenditures to unsustainable levels. FortisBC argues the proposed reduction is not supported by evidence.

FortisBC states it has also addressed the concerns raised by the Commission in the 2011 Capital Expenditure Plan Decision regarding the use of historical average expenditures for budgeting purposes by canvassing other utilities and finding similar examples of rolling averages being used for those purposes. In support of continuing to use this approach, FortisBC notes that, despite the concerns regarding the use of historical average expenditures for budgeting purposes, no party has suggested "a specific, reliable alternate solution." (FortisBC Reply, pp. 49-52)

Commission Panel Discussion

The Commission Panel notes that among the Interveners that commented on the 2012-13 CEP, the recommendations were unanimous for a reduction in expenditures. BCMEU and BCPSO call for general reductions of 10 percent and 15 percent respectively, while ICG is far more aggressive, calling for, by the Commission Panel's estimate, a reduction of approximately 55 percent spread across generation, transmission, stations, distribution and telecommunications, Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition (SCADA) and protection and control related expenditures.

In response to whether a slow-down in the capital building program should be anticipated as FortisBC shifts toward a sustaining program, Mr. Walker stated that this has been reflected in the capital plan. (T2:221) The Commission Panel observes the slow-down is not apparent when comparing the proposed 2012 /2013 capital expenditures with the 2011 Capital Expenditure Plan. Specifically, the approved 2011 Capital Expenditure Plan was for an expenditure of \$103.3 million. (Decision accompanying Order G-195-10, p. 1) The current Application proposes additional expenditures (which include previously approved expenditures and expected CPCN applications) which bring the total capital expenditures to \$100.0 million in 2012 and \$129.1 million in 2013. (Exhibit B-1-6, Errata 2, Table 3.3.2)

A consideration in reviewing the 2012-13 CEP, is the level of reliability, safety and quality of service to ratepayers which is related to the recent capital expenditure program. The Commission Panel agrees with the comments of the BCPSO that it is important to strike a balance between safety, reliability, quality of service and achieving reasonable customer rates. The Commission Panel notes that System Average Interruption Frequency (SAIFI) and System Average Interruption Duration (SAIDI) are similar to or below Canadian Electricity Association average performance indexes. (Exhibit B-1-1, pp. 83-85) Within the oral hearing the issue was raised with Mr. Sam, the Vice President of Engineering and Generation, who was asked whether there was a need for further improvement in the SAIFI and SAIDI numbers with emphasis on the word "need". Mr. Sam replied that the Company did not see that there was a need to improve these numbers on average and agreed that the desire was to maintain them. (T6:1200) Taking this into consideration, the Commission Panel is of the view that safety, reliability and quality of service to ratepayers are at an acceptable level and a focus on identified problem areas is considered most appropriate at this time.

As noted above, subsection 44.2 (5) of the *Act* requires the Commission to consider certain matters in considering whether to accept an expenditure schedule.

Subsection 44.2(5) (a) of the *Act* requires the Commission to consider the applicable of British Columbia's energy objectives. With reference to this requirement, the Commission Panel is of the view that the following are the most relevant to this Application:

- (a) To achieve electricity self sufficiency;
- (b) To take demand-side measures and to conserve energy including the objective for the authority reducing its expected increase in demand for electricity by the year 2020 by at least 66 percent;
- (c) To generate at least 93 percent of the electricity in British Columbia from clean or renewable resources and to build the infrastructure necessary to transmit that electricity;... and
- (d) To encourage communities to reduce greenhouse gas emissions and use energy efficiently.

The Commission Panel finds that the 2012-13 CEP is generally consistent with these objectives as the proposed expenditures will assist the province to achieve energy self sufficiency by prolonging the life of hydro-electric generation and transmission assets.

Subsections 44.2 (5)(b) and (d) also require the Commission Panel to consider the most recent long term resource plan filed by the utility under section441 and the cost effectiveness of any demand-side measures included in the expenditure schedule within the meaning prescribed by the Demand-Side Measures Regulation. Both of these have been filed with this Application. Demand-Side Measures are examined in Section 6 and the Long-Term Resource Plan is examined in Section 7 of this Decision.

Section 44.2 (5)(c) of the *Act* requires the Commission to consider the extent to which an expenditure is consistent with the applicable requirements under sections 6 and 19 of the CEA. Sections 6 and 19 of the *CEA* are primarily related to BC Hydro although section 6 does require a utility planning in accordance with section 44.1 of the *Act* to consider British Columbia's energy objective to achieve electricity self-sufficiency. Neither section applies to an expenditure schedule filed under section 44.2 of the *Act*.

The Commission Panel is also required under subsection 44.2 (5)(e) of the *Act* to consider the interests of persons in British Columbia who receive or may receive service from FortisBC. The Commission Panel finds that, except where an expenditure is reduced or rejected, the 2012-13 CEP is consistent with the interests of FortisBC's existing and potential customers.

The Commission Panel has reviewed the individual projects in the 2012-13 CEP in detail and in what follows will make specific determinations with respect to some projects which we have determined are inadequately supported or require additional work. In addition, the Commission Panel will make observations with regard to specific projects we consider to be questionable or program amounts which we consider to be unjustifiably high given the evidence provided by the Company. With this latter group of projects, the Commission Panel will not make specific determinations on individual programs, but will provide a determination directing FortisBC to reduce its overall expenditures by an amount we consider to be appropriate. The Panel will leave the final allocation of the approved capital expenditures for FortisBC to determine based on its objectives of providing reliable service and ensuring public and employee safety.

Generation

In the generation group of projects, the Commission Panel makes the following observations:

- Of the \$1.2 million in expenditures in 2012 and 2013 for the "All Plants Concrete and Structural Rehabilitation" project, only \$671,000 is related to public and worker safety which FortisBC has stated is a priority. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.114.2)
- FortisBC has not sufficiently explained why all the windows in the Upper Bonnington, South Slocan and Corra Linn Powerhouses need to be opened on a daily or seasonal basis, especially with no noted ventilation deficiencies and the recent and proposed facility lighting upgrades. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.115.3) The "Upper Bonnington, South Slocan and Corra Linn Powerhouse Windows" project estimate is \$430,000. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 6, pp.12-13)
- With regard to the Corra Linn Unit 3 Completion project, FortisBC proposed expenditures
 related to the transformer and the acquisition of spare generator stator coils. However,
 FortisBC considers the risk of a transformer failure to be low and stated that individual
 stator winding coil failures could be bypassed to allow continued operation of the
 generation unit. This suggests that the need for both expenditures, estimated at \$460,000
 from a project total of \$722,000, may be overstated. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.116.2, 1.117.5)
- In the 2011 Capital Expenditure Plan Application, FortisBC stated that the "potential for refurbishment of the remaining four old units at Upper Bonnington is under review and will be addressed at a later date." (2011 Capital Expenditure Plan Application, Exhibit B-1, p. 13) The Panel finds that the proposed expenditures of \$1.31 million (Exhibit B-1, Tab 6, Section 2.2.5, pp. 14-16) for the "Upper Bonnington Old Plant Various Unit Upgrades" project demonstrate a piecemeal approach to the disposition of the Upper Bonnington Old Plant units. The Panel considers that these may be better addressed as either maintenance expenditures or as part of a comprehensive project to address either overall rehabilitation or retirement.
- The incremental personnel safety that FortisBC claims as the driver for the \$509,000 "Fire Panels at Lower Bonnington, Upper Bonnington and Corra Linn" project may be better addressed by improving personnel egress. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 6, pp. 16-17)
- Many of the projects in the category of "Generation All Plants Minor Sustainment Capital Projects" appear to be discretionary in nature, with no reliability or safety impacts associated with deferral of the proposed expenditures. For instance, the "All Plants Air System Upgrade" (Exhibit B-1, Tab 6, pp. 19-20) and the "All Plants Upgrade Telephone Communications" projects (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.122.1) are intended to upgrade systems that, although not modern, have not been shown to be under-performing or failing. Similarly, the need for upgrading the spillway gate hoists and controls and removing old wiring at Lower Bonnington, Upper Bonnington and Corra Linn is not supported by either

recent control system failures, electrical code requirements or reliability indicators. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.123.1 to 1.123.6, inclusive) In total, these projects account for \$1.034 million in the test period.

Overall, the Commission Panel observes the proposed spending in the 2011 Capital Expenditure Plan for generation projects was \$2.513 million (December 17, 2010 Decision, Order G-195-10, p. 5, Table 1.1) compared with the request for approval of new expenditures in 2012 and 2013 of \$4.495 million and \$2.939 million respectively. This does not demonstrate a shift from a capital-intensive growth and rehabilitation oriented program to a sustainment oriented program. From the preceding analysis, the Commission Panel is of the view that reductions of approximately \$4 million in the proposed generation portfolio over the test period are possible.

Transmission Growth

The Transmission Growth portfolio consists of four large projects that are individually discussed the section below.

- 1) The Okanagan Transmission Reinforcement Project, which was previously approved by Order C-5-08.
- 2) The Kelowna Bulk Transformer Capacity Addition Project, forecast at \$3.72 million in 2013, and driven by the requirement to provide adequate transformation capacity to supply the Kelowna area load during single contingency (N-1) outage conditions, will be subject of a CPCN application in 2012. FortisBC states that this CPCN application will contain a detailed option analysis, information on the recommended solution and a revised project cost estimate and expenditure schedule. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 6, pp. 38-42)
- 3) Ellison to Sexsmith Transmission Tie project. FortisBC describes the Ellison to Sexsmith Transmission Tie project estimate as the equivalent of an "AACE Class 4" estimate. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.126.2) FortisBC has updated this estimate to a class 3 estimate and notes that the remaining forecast costs are reduced by \$0.283 million. (Exhibit B-28, Undertaking 51) The Commission Panel approves the project with the expectation that the capital request will be reduced by the amount stated.
- 4) The Grand Forks Transformer Addition project is forecasted to cost \$7.205 million in 2013. FortisBC states that this project addresses two deficiencies in that it is intended to address transmission system reliability issues for the Grand Forks area as well as the gap between the Okanagan and Kootenay communications systems. (FortisBC Final Submission, p. 132) The project

economics are aided by revenues with an NPV of approximately \$2.5 million from a fibre leasing agreement (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.127.10), a redacted copy of which was provided by FortisBC. (Exhibit B-5, BCMEU 1.19, Appendix Q19) The proposed project has the highest NPV cost of the three options FortisBC analyzed for the project, one of which was the continued use of the existing 9L and 10L transmission lines. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.127.1)

The Commission Panel notes that FortisBC was specifically directed to apply for a separate CPCN if it intended to proceed with the fibre installation portion of this project. (2011 CEP Decision) The filing of a CPCN application would allow the concerns expressed by the BCMEU regarding investments in fibre optic communications to be fully vetted. The Commission Panel notes the redacted fibre lease agreement contains a clause that requires the parties to negotiate in good faith to extend the agreement if the fibre is not in place by September 15, 2014. The Panel believes this to be more than sufficient time to accommodate a CPCN application and review.

In response to Mr. Gabana's comments regarding this project, FortisBC confirms that the transformer addition is not driven by capacity requirements, but is to maintain supply reliability in the Grand Forks area. (FortisBC Reply, p. 58) The Commission Panel notes that the customers served by the existing Grand Forks Terminal T1 have experienced better than average reliability in recent years. (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.46.2) Furthermore, the options reviewed by FortisBC, which include the continued use of 9L and 10L between Rossland and Christina Lake, have a lower NPV cost than the proposed project. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.127.1) The removal of both the 9L and 10L transmission lines between Rossland and Christina Lake does not appear to be warranted at this time. While the Commission Panel endorses the relocation of a spare transformer to the Grand Forks Terminal to reduce the downtime associated with a failure of the current transformer, we reject the proposed expenditure of \$7.205 million for the Grand Forks Transformer Addition Project because the need for increased reliability is not apparent. In addition, the Panel notes that FortisBC was previously directed to apply for a CPCN for certain elements of the proposed project and failed to do so. If FortisBC intends to proceed with advancing either the fibre optic communications portion of the proposed project or the installation of the spare transformer at Grand Forks Terminal, it is directed to apply for a separate CPCN. In pursuing a CPCN for fibre optic communications, FortisBC is expected to diligently pursue the extension of the fibre leasing agreement to preserve the potential benefit to ratepayers.

Transmission Sustainment

Approximately half of the capital expenditures proposed for Transmission Sustainment projects are driven by historical averages, and the other half are driven by specific transmission line condition issues. Rather than continuing to rely on simple rolling averages of historical expenditures, FortisBC was previously directed in the 2011 FortisBC Capital Plan Decision to investigate alternative means of developing capital budgets. As referenced earlier, this was also an issue of concern for some Interveners. FortisBC acknowledged that it has addressed the matter but it continues to use this method when there is a lack of better information. (T6:1124) FortisBC is encouraged to continue to investigate alternative methods of developing budgets for those project categories that were previously based on rolling averages of historical expenditures, with the caveat that the evaluation strategies and procedures be supported by direct linkage to fundamental objectives of reliability and safety. Absent direct linkage to direct reliability and safety effects, the Commission Panel is concerned that the cost of projects driven by specific condition issues may be inflated because the condition threshold may be set too high.

Furthermore, the Commission Panel notes that the true increase in the expenditures that underpin those budgets that are based on historic spending is made more difficult to determine because of the additive effects of both capitalized overhead loading rates and departmental direct overhead loading rates, both of which vary with the amount of overall capital expenditures. This will be considered in the discussion that follows. For transmission sustainment projects, the Commission Panel makes the following observations:

• For the "Transmission Line Condition Assessment" budget, the average of the last five years' expenditures is approximately \$403,000. (Exhibit B-1-1, p. 129) The test period expenditures are proposed to be \$522,000 and \$485,000 in 2012 and 2013 respectively. The Commission Panel notes that even with the increases of 6 percent in capitalized overhead and 4 percent in direct overhead in 2012 compared with 2008 (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.51.2), for a total 10 percent increase in overhead, and an additional 8 percent for inflation over the same period, the proposed average expenditures over the test period are more than 5 percent, or over \$50,000, greater than the historical average.

FortisBC states that the "Transmission Line Rehabilitation" budget is based on previous years' transmission line condition assessment and explains the budget is also partially based on historical cost per pole expenditures because there is a delay in incorporating the condition assessment data from a given year into the next year's rehabilitation budget. (Exhibit B-1-1, p. 129; Exhibit B-1, Tab 6, p. 45) The Commission Panel notes that forecast amounts have increased substantially over the test period for the "Transmission Line Rehabilitation" budget. The average of the last five years' expenditures is approximately \$1.466 million, while over the test period expenditures are proposed to be \$3.372 million and \$2.621 million in 2012 and 2013 respectively. (Exhibit B-1-1, p. 129) As above, considering a total increase of 18 percent attributable to overheads and inflation between 2008 and 2012, the proposed average expenditures over the test period are more than 70 percent, or over \$2.5 million greater than the historical average. FortisBC confirmed that the work required involved the rehabilitation of 2,191 poles in 2012 and 1,565 poles in 2013 which represents approximately 25 percent of the total number of transmission poles. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.131.3) When asked about the causes for the large increase over the previous years during the oral hearing, Mr. Chernikhowsky indicated that there was some work that was rescheduled over the 2007 to 2011 period creating some backlog as well as work coming due on its cycle. (T6:1174-1175)

The need for increased sustaining capital expenditures based on the current condition assessment is not immediately apparent given the level of reliability as indicated by SAIFI and SAIDI performance results. The Commission Panel is not suggesting delaying expenditures until reliability is seen to suffer but notes that large increases in sustaining capital expenditures over historical averages when reliability has been continually improving suggests that FortisBC's methodology of identifying condition based expenditures may be too over-reaching. Therefore, the Panel is not persuaded that the amounts forecasted are actually required.

- For the "Transmission Line Urgent Repairs" budget, the average of the last five years' expenditures is approximately \$476,000. (Exhibit B-1-1, p. 130) The test period expenditures are proposed to be \$594,000 and \$620,000 in 2012 and 2013 respectively. Considering a total increase of 18 percent attributable to overheads and inflation between 2008 and 2012, the proposed average expenditures over the test period are more than 8 percent, or about \$90,000, greater than the historical average.
- For the "Transmission Line Right of Way Easements" budget, the average of the last five years' expenditures is approximately \$215,000. (Exhibit B-1-1, p. 130) The test period expenditures are proposed to be \$400,000 in both 2012 and 2013. Considering a total increase of 18 percent attributable to overheads and inflation between 2008 and 2012, the proposed average expenditures over the test period are more than 50 percent, or almost \$300,000, greater than the historical average. The Commission Panel notes that FortisBC provided justification for the increase in the rolling average based on the combination of transmission and distribution easements rather than solely for transmission. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.133.4) With this proposed shift of distribution easement costs into the transmission category, the corresponding reduction in the distribution sustaining capital budget is not

apparent.

A number of the remaining Transmission Line Sustainment projects are driven by the line condition assessments where the lines themselves have experienced relatively good reliability performance. The Commission Panel has previously commented on the relationship between increasing reliability and increasing sustaining capital expenditures, and questions whether the condition threshold has been set too high for the following projects:

- The "21-24 Line Rebuild" project with proposed expenditures of \$2.219 million in 2012 does not appear to be driven by rapidly deteriorating line condition. Emergency expenditures in 2010 were less than 1 percent of the proposed capital project (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 1.55.2) and there is significant redundancy in the lines whereby no generation is lost for any single contingency (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.136.7)
- The "20 line Rebuild" project with proposed expenditures of \$4.664 million in 2013 is required to maintain service reliability and alleviate safety concerns. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 6, Section 3.2.9, p. 53) These concerns are in two major areas, one being structural integrity of the poles and another being inadequate circuit-to-circuit spacing resulting in transmission to distribution contacts. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.138.2) The Commission Panel notes that FortisBC stated that there were no transmission to distribution contacts on 27 line since 2007 (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.57.1) and although FortisBC does not provide the same information for 20 Line, the installation of station class arrestors is being considered to prevent overvoltage caused by transmission to distribution contacts from affecting customers. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.138.3)

Overall, there appears to be some opportunity for reduction in the Transmission Line Sustainment capital budget. The review above suggests that a reduction of as much as \$9.5 million over the test period is possible. FortisBC acknowledges that if approval is not granted for the these projects, it would still endeavour to mitigate risks associated with line failures. (T6:1048)

Station Sustainment

FortisBC has several station sustainment projects which involve the rehabilitation and ongoing upgrades to substation system. The Panel makes the following observations:

- The PCB Mitigation project, with \$22.822 million in capital expenditures in the test period represent over three-quarters of the proposed capital expenditure of \$28.395 million for Station Sustainment projects. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 6, p. 54, Table 3.3) The Commission Panel is concerned that the project estimate is an "AACE Class 4" estimate (where typical end usage is for study or feasibility) despite FortisBC's objective of submitting "AACE Class 3" estimates (where typical end usage is for budget authorization or control) for acceptance or approval. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.140.1) Because of this, the Commission Panel is concerned about the estimate quality and control of actual costs associated with the PCB Mitigation project, and directs FortisBC to file a comprehensive scope and schedule for this project by October 1, 2012 and semi-annual progress reports thereafter.
- For the "Station Urgent Repairs" budget, the average of the last five years' expenditures is approximately \$622,000. (Exhibit B-1-1, p. 130) The test period expenditures are proposed to be \$818,000 and \$907,000 in 2012 and 2013 respectively. Considering a total increase of 18 percent attributable to overheads and inflation between 2008 and 2012, the proposed average expenditures over the test period are about 11 percent, or over \$150,000, greater than the historical average.
- Although FortisBC does not endorse the approach (FortisBC Final Submission, p. 153), the Commission Panel notes the "Addition of Arc Flash Detection To Legacy Metal-Clad Switchgear" project goes beyond typical current practice in other utilities where mitigating procedures are used in place of switchgear modification. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.143.3) This project is budgeted at \$1.083 million in the test period.
- In the "Huth Low Voltage Breaker Replacement" project, scope creep is expanding the scope of the project beyond the strict current need. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.144.3; Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.60.1) In an environment where the capital program is moving away from growth and towards sustainment, discipline must be reinforced to avoid the temptation of adding scope simply because a project is being proposed at a certain time or location. This project is budgeted at \$0.07 million in the test period.

Overall, the Commission Panel estimates there are possible reductions of \$1.3 million in the Station Sustainment portfolio.

Distribution

The Commission Panel makes the following observations with respect to the Distribution Projects Portfolio:

- For those budgets that continue to be based on historic rolling averages ("New Connects System Wide", "Distribution Unplanned Growth", "Distribution Urgent Repairs", and "Forced Upgrades and Line Moves"), (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.145.2; Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.149.2) the aggregate of FortisBC's proposed budgets are more than \$2 million less than the average of the last five years' expenditures. Additionally, a total increase of 18 percent attributable to overheads and inflation between 2008 and 2012 is applied to the five year historical average. (Exhibit B-1-1, p. 160; Exhibit B-1-1, p. 161; Exhibit B-1-1, pp. 171-172; Exhibit B-1-1, pp. 172-173) The Commission Panel notes spending in these categories is largely non-discretionary as it is driven by third parties, and if the proposed test period spending is under-forecast, the true size of the capital budget may be understated.
- For the "Distribution Line Condition Assessment" budget, which is based on a historical average of the cost per pole times the number of poles being assessed, the average of the last five years' expenditures is approximately \$777,000. (Exhibit B-1-1, p. 170) The test period expenditures are proposed to be \$1.410 million and \$1.398 million in 2012 and 2013 respectively. Considering a total increase of 18 percent attributable to overheads and inflation between 2008 and 2012, the proposed average expenditures over the test period are more than 50 percent or almost \$1 million greater than the historical average.
- For the "Distribution Line Rehabilitation" budget, FortisBC acknowledges that at the time of the filing of the 2012-13 CEP, pole test results and condition reports were not available. Therefore, the Company has based its forecast expenditures on actual costs of previous years combined with the knowledge of the areas being assessed and equipment condition expectations. The Commission Panel notes that the average of the last five years' expenditures is approximately \$2.757 million. (Exhibit B-1-1, pp. 170-171) The test period expenditures are proposed to be \$5.298 million and \$3.517 million in 2012 and 2013 respectively. As before, considering a total increase of 18 percent attributable to overheads and inflation between 2008 and 2012, the proposed average expenditures over the test period are about 35 percent, or about \$2.3 million, greater than the historical average.
- For the "Distribution Line Rebuilds" budget, the average of the last five years' expenditures is approximately \$1.504 million. (Exhibit B-1-1, p. 171) The test period expenditures are proposed to be \$1.679 million and \$1.660 million in 2012 and 2013 respectively. Considering a total increase of 18 percent attributable to overheads and inflation between 2008 and 2012, the proposed average expenditures over the test period are less than the historical average by more than \$200,000.
- For the "Distribution Line Small Planned Capital" budget, the average of the last five years' expenditures is approximately \$793,000. (Exhibit B-1-1, p. 173) The test period expenditures are proposed to be \$726,000 and \$826,000 in 2012 and 2013, respectively. Considering a total increase of 18 percent attributable to overheads and inflation between 2008 and 2012, the proposed average expenditures over the test period are over the test period are less than the historical average by more than \$300,000.

Given the review of the Distribution Projects portfolio, the Commission Panel is of the view that reductions of \$2.5 million of proposed capital expenditures are possible. This is an amount which is lower than the combined potential savings of \$3.3 million and is reflective of there being a number of projects where FortisBC has forecasted budgeted amounts to be lower than the five year average.

Telecommunications, SCADA Protection and Control

The "Kelowna 138 kV Loop Fibre Installation" project (\$3.761 million for both 2012 and 2013) accounts for more than half of the expenditures in the Telecommunications, SCADA, Protection and Control portfolio. The Commission Panel notes that FortisBC has filed this project for acceptance with a Class 4 estimate rather than the required Class 3 estimate. In addition, the Panel is not persuaded that there is sufficient justification to support moving forward with the most expensive Option F as proposed. Accordingly, the Commission Panel rejects the expenditures for the Kelowna 138 kV Loop Fibre Installation project. FortisBC may provide Class 3 estimates for both Option E and Option F and additional justification for its recommendation in a future filing.

The balance of the proposed 2012 and 2013 expenditures in the Telecommunications, SCADA, Protection and Control portfolio (\$2.25 million) are for Communications Upgrades and SCADA Systems Sustainment, a portion of which address MRS issues. (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.64.1) Specifically, the Commission Panel questions the need for the "JungleMUX Laser Upgrade" expenditures (\$144,000). FortisBC stated the JungleMUX equipment has been extremely reliable and it maintains a stock of spare equipment in both Trail and Kelowna. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.157.3) The Commission Panel also questions the assignment of \$163,000 of "MRS System Sustainment Internal Labour" cost as a capital expenditure and suggests such sustainment costs should be part of O&M expenditures. (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.64.1)

For the remaining projects, the Commission Panel estimates possible capital expenditure reductions of \$300,000 in the Telecommunications, SCADA, Protection and Control portfolio.

General Plant

In the category of General Plant capital expenditures, the Commission Panel notes that the CPCN application for the Kootenay Long Term Facilities Strategy (Exhibit B-1, Tab 6, pp. 98-99) will be filed later this year and the Advanced Metering Infrastructure CPCN has been submitted to the Commission on July 26, 2012. Pursuant to the 2011 Revenue Requirements NSA, AMI costs are being collected in a non-rate base deferral account attracting AFUDC. FortisBC requests that the investigative funds be moved to a Rate Base deferral account in 2012 and, subject to the approval of the CPCN application, subsequently transfer the funds into the AMI capital project in 2012. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 5, p. 14) A determination on this issue is provided in Section 5.4.4.3 of this Decision.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel has rejected two projects, the Grand Forks Transformer Addition/High Capacity Communications Project and the Kelowna 138kV Fibre Loop Installation Project which result in a total reduction of \$10.966 million in capital expenditures. These projects may be resubmitted over the current test period.

In addition, the Commission Panel has identified a number of areas where further reductions are possible. These total \$17.6 million distributed as follows:

Generation \$4 million

Transmission Sustainment \$9.5 million

Station Sustainment \$1.3 million

Distribution Projects \$2.5 million

• Telecom/SCADA \$0.3 million

Total \$17.6 million

As outlined earlier in this Section, it is not the intention of the Commission Panel to make specific determinations on individual projects but to make an overall reduction to the capital expenditures portfolio and allow FortisBC to allocate the cost reductions as it deems appropriate. Based on our review of the 2012-13 CEP the Commission Panel is of the view that an overall reduction to the CEP of \$17.6 million over the test period is possible. However, the Panel believes imposing all of the reductions related to the \$17.6 million may not provide FortisBC with sufficient flexibility to prioritize expenditures in a cost-effective fashion. By reducing the amount of \$17.6 million to \$10.5 million (which is approximately 60 percent), the Panel can be reasonably assured that FortisBC can achieve the level of service it requires and will still have sufficient flexibility to manage its projects and workforce. Accordingly, the Commission Panel directs FortisBC to reduce its capital expenditure budget by \$10.5 million in addition to the two projects which have been specifically rejected above. Collectively, these reductions and projects rejected result in a total reduction of \$21.466 million from the \$162.467 in additional capital expenditures requested over this test period. In addition to this there is a further reduction of \$0.283 million as outlined in the undertaking on the Ellison to Sexsmith Transmission Tie Project. Taking all of these reductions into account, the Commission Panel accepts additional capital expenditures totalling \$140.218 million for the 2012-2013 test period.

The Commission Panel confirms that FortisBC's 2012-13 CEP satisfies section 45(6) of the *Act*, which requires the utility to file a statement of the extensions to its facilities it plans to construct at least once each year.

5.4.4 <u>Deferral Accounts</u>

FortisBC is seeking a number of approvals relating to its existing and proposed new deferral accounts. These are summarized in Exhibit B-1, Tab 5, pp. 10-37.

In the view of the Commission Panel there are two important issues which must be considered in reaching a determination on whether to approve the deferral accounts as proposed by FortisBC. They are as follows:

1. Deferral Account Financing Costs

This refers to the financing cost appropriate for various deferral accounts.

2. Determining an Appropriate Amortization Period

This refers to the most appropriate time period over which specific deferral account groups should be amortized.

The Commission Panel believes that establishing principles to deal with these issues will be instrumental in helping provide a context for the determinations which follow. Accordingly, the Panel will address these two issues before undertaking to examine the specific deferral account approvals which are sought by FortisBC.

I. Deferral Account Financing Costs

FortisBC takes the position that all deferred expenditures or credits, other than notional or non-cash assets or liabilities should be included in rate base, which is financed at the Weighted Average Cost of Capital (WACC). It further submits that if a deferred expenditure is not included in rate base, then it should attract AFUDC. (FortisBC Final Submission, p. 81) The Commission Panel notes that these two rates are similar if not virtually the same.

The ICG argues that FortisBC's deferral accounts should be financed in the same way as those of BC Hydro, which is at the weighted average cost of debt, as opposed to the weighted average cost of debt and equity, as proposed by FortisBC.

In the alternative, the ICG argues that should the Commission Panel determine that some deferral accounts should attract the weighted average cost of debt and equity, then those should be limited to accounts where the balance is to be made part of a capital expenditure. (ICG Final Submission, pp. 39-40)

FortisBC argues in reply that BC Hydro is a Crown corporation with different access to resources. It argues that FortisBC, as an investor-owned utility, should properly earn an equity return on its rate base deferral balance to allow the shareholder an opportunity to earn a fair return on its invested capital. It argues that FortisBC's rate base, including deferral accounts, is financed as part of the total financing of the Company, and represents the actual cost being incurred by the Company. (FortisBC Reply, p. 47)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel agrees with the ICG that deferred expenditures or credits ought not to be included in rate base or attract a rate base rate of return. The Panel notes that deferral accounts are regulatory assets, not true capital assets. Capital assets which are recognized as such under standard accounting rules such as US GAAP do not require deferral account treatment. It is only amounts which would otherwise be required to be expensed under standard accounting principles for which deferral account treatment is needed. However, in the Panel's view, amounts which represent operating costs or other costs which would commonly be expensed as current period charges but which are deferred for rate-smoothing purposes do not become capital investments, simply by the fact of the deferral. Normally, a utility, whether a Crown corporation or shareholder-owned, is not entitled to receive a return on operating costs or current period charges but simply recovery of those amounts from its ratepayers, assuming recovery is otherwise justified. Current period charges are not "investments" which attract a capital return, they are deferred operating costs/current period expenses which, as noted above, in the Panel's view, should not attract rate base rate of return. The Panel finds that a more appropriate financing cost is an interest return. For expenditures which are amortized beyond one year, the Panel finds that the appropriate return is FortisBC's WACD. The Panel further finds that for true-up deferral accounts which are, by their very nature, a short term deferral, the appropriate interest return is FortisBC's short term interest cost.

The Commission Panel is also concerned about the proposed proliferation of smaller deferral accounts, all of which, as noted above, are proposed to be placed into rate base. The Commission Panel notes that deferral of current period expenses reduce the level of O&M expense recorded in a given period

and, therefore, has the potential to distort true operating costs. We also note the dramatic forecast increase in rate base over the test period and are of the view that care must be taken to ensure that rate base items are properly so categorized.

II. Amortization Period

The Commission Panel also notes that deferral of expenses only serves to increase their ultimate cost by the amount of the financing charge and is of the view that amortization periods should be as short as possible, while continuing to serve the rate-smoothing function. The Commission Panel further notes that deferral of expenses only serves to increase their ultimate cost by the amount of the financing charge and is of the view that amortization periods should be as short as possible, while continuing to serve the rate-smoothing function. The length of amortization periods for a specific account depends on a number of factors including the benefits of rate smoothing, the length of time where there is direct value related to the item being amortized, and the increased costs that longer amortization periods impose on the ratepayer.

In the same vein, deferral accounts which continue for long periods without being amortized into rates also increase the eventual cost to the ratepayer. The Commission Panel is of the view that decisions as to whether to proceed with a particular project where there is an associated deferral account for preliminary and investigative charges ought generally to be made within three years. This time period should be more than sufficient to complete preparatory work for a project and placing a limit of three years ensures that preliminary and investigative charges are not deferred indefinitely. The Commission Panel therefore directs that such deferral accounts, with costs accruing beyond a three year period and where no CPCN has been applied-for or expenditure schedule filed, be amortized into rates. The amortization period to be used will depend upon the balance in the account. The amounts in these accounts, unless otherwise ordered, are to attract a return at FortisBC's WACD until such time as they are properly added to an approved capital project. For greater clarity, costs incurred in relation to projects for which a CPCN is eventually sought, or an expenditure schedule filed, will become part of the capital project upon approval or acceptance as the case may be.

5.4.4.1 Existing Deferral Accounts

A. Preliminary and Investigative Charges – Pumped Storage Hydro

FortisBC accumulates costs to investigate potential capital projects in the "Preliminary and Investigative Charges" category of deferral account. The current treatment is that if a capital project in fact proceeds, the costs are transferred to the project. In the event a project does not proceed, costs are expensed at that time.

FortisBC has identified "pumped storage hydro" as a potential resource to meet its future capacity requirements. FortisBC advises that the lead times associated with development of facilities for this resource are lengthy. FortisBC's preliminary investigations have identified two possible sites at a cost of \$0.227 million. FortisBC does not seek disposition of this account during the test period.

Commission Panel Determination

The pump storage account is an example of a deferral account for amounts which do not meet the capitalization criteria required by standard accounting principles and would be required to be expensed. In the Panel's view, this account should attract an interest return at FortisBC's WACD, and is not to be included in rate base. FortisBC is directed to commence the amortization of this deferral account into rates in the next test period if the associated project has not commenced by that time.

B. Deferred Regulatory Expenses

Expenses related to regulatory proceedings are deferred until approved by the Commission, at which time they are amortized into rates. Incentive amounts are also deferred and used to adjust rates in subsequent years. FortisBC has a number of this type of regulatory expense deferral account, some of which are being sought to be amortized into rates during the test period.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel approves the amortization in 2012, as requested, of the following regulatory expense deferral accounts into rates:

- Implementation of new rate structures
- Residential Inclining Block Rate and Industrial Stepped Rate Applications
- 2011 Revenue Requirements Application

However, the Commission Panel takes issue with the proposed disposition of other regulatory deferral accounts sought in the Application and makes the following determinations.

Shaw Application for Transmission Facility Access

FortisBC is requesting approval to amortize costs relating to Shaw's application to the Commission to continue to have access to FortisBC's transmission infrastructure in the amount of \$0.2 million, (\$0.3 million before tax) into rates in 2012. These costs were deferred pursuant to Commission Order G-184-10. These costs include:

- the cost of FortisBC disputing the Commission's jurisdiction to hear Shaw's application, which was addressed in Order G-24-10,
- subsequently seeking a Reconsideration of that Order, which was addressed in Order G-63-10, both with Reasons, and
- unsuccessfully appealing the Commission's ruling on its jurisdiction to hear Shaw's application to the British Columbia Court of Appeal, which loss resulted in an award of costs against FortisBC (FortisBC Inc. v. Shaw Cablesystems Limited, 2010 BCCA 552).

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel rejects FortisBC's proposal to amortize this deferral account into rates. As noted by the Court of Appeal (at para. 60), "[a] plain reading of s. 70 reveals that the legislation enables the BCUC to make decisions regarding electricity transmission facilities. That power is not limited to particular uses. The BCUC properly took jurisdiction over the matter..."

In the Panel's view, FortisBC's continued pursuit of this issue, without success, was not reasonable. Shaw was at all times seeking to continue to use FortisBC's transmission infrastructure for a fee, which was the result obtained at the end of the day. In the Panel's view these costs were entirely avoidable and ought not to be borne by ratepayers.

FortisBC is seeking to amortize the following regulatory expense deferral account into rates in 2013:

• Irrigation Rate Payer Group Consultation and Load Research

FortisBC is seeking approval to fully amortize costs in the amount of \$0.07 million (\$0.1 million before tax) which relate to segmenting the irrigation class customers into sub-groups and installing interval metering for a sample of each sub-group in 2013.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel approves the full amortization of the research costs relating to Irrigation rate payers in 2013, as requested. However, any ongoing balances for 2012 are to attract a short term interest financing charge only and will be carried as a non-rate base deferral account.

FortisBC is seeking to amortize the following deferral accounts over a longer period.

Renewal of BC Hydro Power Purchase Agreement

FortisBC advises that it has been in negotiations with BC Hydro over renewal of its Power Purchase Agreement which expires in 2013, since 2005. FortisBC seeks Commission approval to begin amortizing its expected costs of negotiations in the amount of \$0.2 million (\$0.3 million before tax) over five years, commencing in 2012.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel is of the view that the costs relating to FortisBC's negotiations with BC Hydro, ongoing for a number of years, are more properly considered operating costs. **The Commission Panel approves amortization of these amounts over a shorter, two year period to reduce carrying costs.**This deferral account is to be removed from rate-base and is to attract a financing charge at FortisBC's WACD.

- C. Other Deferred Charges and Credits
- Revenue Protection

FortisBC forecasts expenditures of \$0.17 million (\$0.23 million before tax) in 2011 on its revenue protection program, which it proposes to amortize into rates in 2012. Revenue protection includes conducting inspections to detect and remedy illegal power diversion activities and also involves rental of poles and possibly other electrical infrastructure to third parties. FortisBC will be including the costs of its revenue protection program in Operating and Maintenance Expenses-Customer Service department commencing in 2012.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel approves the amortization of 2011 Revenue Protection expenses into rates in 2012, as requested.

• Right-of-Way Encroachment Litigation

FortisBC expects to defer approximately \$0.09 million (\$0.12 million before tax) of legal costs incurred to the end of 2011 related to its ongoing litigation with a land developer who is encroaching on one of its Right—of-Ways in Kelowna. FortisBC advises that it will include any recovered costs following resolution of the dispute in the deferral account and amortize the balance in rates, in accordance with Commission Order G-193-08. This residual will not be available for amortization until 2014 as the dispute has not been settled.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel approves the continuation of the Right-of-Way litigation deferral account, with the inclusion of any recovered costs following resolution of the dispute, as a non-rate base deferral account, attracting an interest financing charge at FortisBC's WACD.

US GAAP

FortisBC seeks approval to amortize its costs for conversion to US GAAP in the forecast amount of \$0.6 million (\$0.8 million before tax) over a two year period commencing in 2012. These costs relate to audit, legal, advisory, and actuarial fees.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel approves the amortization of costs relating to conversion to US GAAP over the test period. Any future costs are to be carried as a non-rate base account attracting interest at FortisBC's WACD.

Mandatory Reliability Standards Project

FortisBC has deferred set up costs estimated at \$0.7 million (\$1.0 million before tax) by the end of 2011 to become and remain compliant with the new Mandatory Reliability Standards. FortisBC seeks approval to amortize these costs over 5 years commencing in 2012.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel approves deferral of the set up costs relating to Mandatory Reliability Standards in a Non-Rate Base Deferral Account attracting interest at FortisBC's WACD. However, in the Panel's view, the amortization period requested is too long. Therefore, the Commission Panel directs that these costs be amortized into rates over a three year period, as opposed to the five year period sought, to reduce the associated carrying costs.

5.4.4.2 Proposed Deferral Accounts

(i) Preliminary and Investigative Charges

The Commission Panel notes that "Preliminary and Investigative Charges" are not properly considered to be capital expenditures under US GAAP, which is why Commission approval is sought for deferral account treatment. The Commission Panel further notes that FortisBC charges operating costs associated with capital projects directly to those projects, in addition to charging a percentage of operating costs to capital projects as capitalized overhead. In the Panel's view, Preliminary and Investigative Charges can be separated into two groups:

- Those costs which at a future time may become capital projects.
- Those that contribute to the development of Plans which are a regulatory requirement but are not actual capital projects.

Those projects which may in the future become capital projects are more properly considered operating expenses as they are not yet part of an approved capital project. Therefore, **the Commission**Panel directs that any approved deferral accounts for these costs attract a financing charge at

FortisBC's WACD until such time as they become part of a specific capital project. As noted previously, the decision to proceed with a capital project should generally be made within three years.

For those costs which contribute to the development of a required regulatory plan, the Panel is of the view that they are most appropriately handled as regulatory expenses and amortized over the period of time the plan is intended to cover. As a regulatory expense any deferral amounts will attract a financing charge at FortisBC's WACD.

• 2012 Integrated System Plan

FortisBC forecasts that it will have spent \$3.4 million on the development of its Integrated System Plan which was filed contemporaneously with its 2012-2013 Revenue Requirements Application. The Integrated System Plan includes the Long-Term Capital, Resource and DSM Plans. FortisBC proposes to transfer these costs to approved capital projects over the five year period from 2012 to 2016.

Commission Panel Determination

The Integrated System Plan was prepared for regulatory purposes to cover a five year period commencing in 2012. The Commission Panel considers this item to be a regulatory expense not a capital expense related to any specific project and therefore, directs that this account attract an interest financing charge at FortisBC's WACD and be amortized into rates over a five year period.

Plants 1-4 Capital Sustainment

This account is for investigative spending for project planning and engineering and includes "development of more investigation and development of detailed project scopes and cost estimates." FortisBC expects to spend \$0.03 million in each of 2012 and 2013, which amounts it proposes will then

be transferred to the associated projects, once construction begins. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 5, p. 13)

FortisBC argues that amounts in this account are not annual recurring O&M charges because the work relates to determining what capital programs are required in future years and the specific projects are different. (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.26.1)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel is of the view that the amounts at issue in this deferral account are small, in the order of \$30,000 per year, and finds deferral to be unnecessary. The Commission Panel also finds that these costs are not sufficiently associated with a capital project to be considered capital in nature. Rather these costs are more properly considered current operating costs and should be expensed as incurred. The Commission Panel therefore directs that these costs be expensed during the test period.

• Kelowna Bulk Transformer Capacity Addition

FortisBC expects to spend \$0.3 million in 2011 and 2012 for preliminary engineering involved in the preparation of an application for a CPCN for the Kelowna Bulk Transformer Capacity Addition. FortisBC plans to obtain approval for this project in 2013 and will transfer costs to the capital project at that time.

Commission Panel Determination

As discussed above in Section 5.4.4.1, the Commission Panel directs that any amount in this deferral account should be treated as a non-rate base item and attract a financing charge at FortisBC's WACD until such time as they are transferred to the capital project. As discussed above, this amount should be expensed if the project does not proceed within a three year period.

• 2014-2015 Capital Expenditure Plan

FortisBC expects to spend \$0.8 million on preliminary investigation and engineering costs for its 2014-2015 Capital Plan. FortisBC proposes to include these costs in the capital projects for those years.

Commission Panel Determination

Because they relate directly to the preparation of a required regulatory plan, the Commission Panel views these expenditures as regulatory expenses. The Commission Panel directs that this deferral account attract an interest financing charge at FortisBC's WACD.

(ii) Non-Controllable Items Variances

FortisBC is proposing to create a number of variance deferral accounts for expenditures which it suggests are either beyond its control or it has limited ability to control and which it views as for the account of the customer. FortisBC advises that many of these items have been approved in the past as flow through or "Z-Factor" items eligible for deferral.

The forecast balances for 2012 and 2013 are nil.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel notes that these accounts for the most part represent variances in current period expenses which are proposed to be trued up in the short-term. In the Panel's view, the creation of these deferral accounts represents a reasonable attempt to manage the uncertainty and unpredictability associated with accounts which are largely uncontrollable in nature. The Commission Panel therefore approves the following variance deferral accounts as non rate base deferral accounts attracting a short term interest financing charge.

- Power Purchase Expense Variance Deferral Account
 - o any variance in this account is to be amortized in 2014
- Revenue Variance Deferral Account
 - o any variance in this account is to be amortized in 2014
- HST Removal or Reform Variance Deferral Account
- Property Tax Asset Variance Deferral Account
- Pension and Other Post-Employment Expense Variance

The Commission Panel declines to approve the following proposed non-controllable expense variance deferral accounts:

Income Tax Variance Deferral Account

FortisBC is proposing to add a deferral account to capture and accumulate variances from forecast taxes, including federal and provincial income tax, sales tax and any other taxes. FortisBC proposes that the amortization period for this deferral account can be reviewed as part of its 2014 RRA.

FortisBC argues that it can face uncontrollable changes in tax laws or accepted assessing practices "at any time." FortisBC proposes to include as well any required compliance costs, including changes to information systems which are required in this account. FortisBC advises that income tax variances qualified as "Z factors" in the prior PBR period and so were treated in a similar manner for rate-setting purposes.

FortisBC considers this account to be "Primarily Non-controllable" as it may have some control over the costs to adapt information systems for new tax laws. (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.28.1)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel is of the view that it is not necessary to create a deferral account for possible variances in income taxes payable from those forecast. Taxes are a reality faced by all businesses and

in the Panel's view are predictable with some certainty. Approval for this proposed deferral account is therefore denied. In the event that there is a significant change in the tax landscape it is always open to FortisBC to apply to the Commission for relief on an as-needed basis.

• Interest Expense Variance Deferral Account

FortisBC is proposing a new deferral account to capture any variances between actual and forecast interest expense – both long and short term, as well as financing fees. FortisBC proposes to address the amortization period for this account as part of its 2014 RRA.

FortisBC considers this account to be "Somewhat Controllable." (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.28.1)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel agrees with FortisBC that interest expense is at least "somewhat controllable" and also finds it to be somewhat predictable, in that numerous agencies publish opinions on future interest rates on a regular basis. Approval for this deferral account is denied on the basis that FortisBC should make its best effort to forecast and manage this cost as part of its day to day business operations.

Insurance Expense Variance Deferral Account

FortisBC also proposes to capture the difference between forecast and actual insurance expenses in a new deferral account. FortisBC argues that global events can influence insurance costs and that such impacts cannot reasonably be incorporated into forecast expenses. FortisBC proposes to review the amortization period for this account as part of its 2014 RRA.

FortisBC considers this account to be "Somewhat Controllable." (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.28.1)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel is of the view that the need for the Insurance Expense Variance Deferral Account has not been established and denies it. The Commission Panel notes the evidence of FortisBC's Vice President of Finance and CFO, Ms. Leeners, that FortisBC has in fact been able to manage its insurance premiums to a large extent, in spite of extraordinary catastrophic events affecting the world such as Hurricane Katrina, and that FortisBC's geographical diversification, claims history and affiliation with a large company contribute to this ability. (T4:575-577)

Extraordinary Costs (Z Factor) Variance Deferral Account

FortisBC proposes a further deferral account to capture variances from "steady state" operations due to unplanned events. FortisBC cites Commission directives and decisions, legislation, changes to GAAP and Force Majeure as examples of extraordinary events. FortisBC proposes to review the amortization period for this account as part of its 2014 RRA.

Commission Panel Determination

The Panel declines to approve this deferral account. As noted above, the Panel is concerned with the proliferation of proposed deferral accounts. The Panel agrees with the ICG that it is open to FortisBC to apply for a deferral account on a case by case basis for extraordinary events.

(iii) Deferred Regulatory Expenses

FortisBC is seeking deferral account treatment for certain regulatory expenses as set out below.

• 2014 Revenue Requirements Application

FortisBC is seeking approval to defer what it expects to be costs in the amount of \$0.08 million (\$0.1 million before tax) for its 2014 Revenue Requirements Application in 2013. FortisBC proposes to apply

for disposition of these costs in a future application.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel is of the view that these regulatory expenses are operating costs and should be capable of being absorbed into rates without deferral. However, given that the treatment requested accords with what has been done in the past, the Panel is prepared to approve this item as a non-rate base deferral account for rate-smoothing purposes. This deferral account is to attract a financing charge at FortisBC's WACD.

2014-2015 Capital Expenditure Plan Regulatory Costs

FortisBC is seeking approval to defer costs related to the regulatory review of a 2014-2015 Capital Expenditure Plan which it expects to file, in the estimated amount of \$0.08 million (\$0.1 million before tax) in 2013. FortisBC intends to apply for disposition of these costs in a future application.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel is of the view that these regulatory expenses are operating costs and are capable of being absorbed into rates without deferral. However, given that the treatment requested accords with what has been done in the past, the Panel is also prepared to approve this item as a non-rate base deferral account for rate-smoothing purposes. This deferral account is to attract a financing charge at FortisBC's WACD.

• 2012 Integrated System Plan and 2012-2013 Revenue Requirements Application

FortisBC is seeking approval to amortize the costs of the 2012 -2013 Revenue Requirements

Application and Integrated System plan which it expects to be approximately \$2.4 million (\$3.3 million before tax) in 2011 over a five year period, commencing in 2012.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel is of the view that the amortization period requested for these regulatory expenses is too long and that FortisBC's ratepayers will suffer from the associated increased carrying charges. The Commission Panel approves a non-rate base deferral account attracting interest at FortisBC's WACD, to be amortized over a period of two, as opposed to five years.

(iv) Other Deferred Charges and Credits

Prepaid Pension Costs

FortisBC has recorded the difference between the actuarial valuation of the pension net benefit cost and the forecast Company contributions on a net of tax basis in a "prepaid pension deferral account" for 2011. This treatment accords with pre-changeover Canadian GAAP (which no longer exists), was approved by Commission Order G-184-10 and is consistent with prior years' treatment in revenue requirement applications over the PBR term. This treatment is also similar to that allowed by US GAAP.

FortisBC has now been approved to use US GAAP, which, unlike current IFRS, permits deferral accounting. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 5, p. 23)

The 2012 and 2013 prepaid pension cost consists of the net benefit cost, relating to the following pensions:

- IBEW (defined benefit) Pension Plan
- COPE (defined benefit) Pension Plan
- FortisBC (defined benefit) Retirement Income Plan
- Supplemental pension arrangements for current and former executives.

FortisBC is requesting approval to recognize total Prepaid Pension Costs as a Rate Base deferral account, on a net of tax basis, for 2012 and 2013. FortisBC forecasts a \$0.7 million (\$1.0 million before tax) and a \$2.7 million (\$3.6 million before tax) increase in this deferral account in 2012 and 2013, respectively.

Commission Panel Determination

In keeping with its earlier determinations, the Commission Panel approves this deferral account as a non-rate base deferral account attracting interest at FortisBC's WACD.

US GAAP Pension Transitional Obligation Deferral Account

FortisBC also seeks approval to establish a "Pension Transitional Obligation Deferral Account" as a Rate Base deferral account, with an equal offset to the Prepaid Pension Costs Deferral Account, to separate these proposed rate base items. The Pension Transitional Obligation Deferral Account will recognize the difference between pension net benefit costs calculated under Canadian GAAP and US GAAP, as required by US GAAP. This amount is forecast to be \$2.2 million as of January 01, 2012. It consists of unamortized net transition obligations determined pursuant to Canadian GAAP, which are required to be fully amortized under US GAAP, and the net benefit cost for a three month period resulting from the change in measurement date from September 30th to December 31st, as required by US GAAP.

FortisBC proposes that the balance in the US GAAP Transitional Obligation Deferral Account be amortized over an approximate twelve year period, to accord with the expected average remaining service life of the Company's pension plans. FortisBC forecasts a further addition of \$1.6 million (\$2.2 million before tax) to this account for 2012.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel approves the creation of this deferral account as a non-rate base deferral account attracting interest at FortisBC's WACD.

• Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income

FortisBC is also requesting regulatory recognition and acknowledgment of a non-rate base deferral account to record amounts representing accumulated unrecognized losses/gains and unrecognized prior service costs/credits which would otherwise be required to be recognized as "Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income" and offset against prepaid pension costs for external financial reporting purposes. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 5, p. 26, Appendix E)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel approves the creation of this non-rate base deferral account, attracting interest at FortisBC's WACD.

Other Post-Employment Benefits Deferral Accounts

FortisBC also records the difference between the actuarially determined OPEB net benefit cost and actual payments to retirees in an OPEB Deferral Account on a net of tax basis. FortisBC forecasts a \$2.1 million (\$2.8 million before tax) addition to the OPEB Deferral Account for 2011. The 2011 accounting treatment is consistent with pre-changeover Canadian GAAP and was approved by Commission Order G-184-10. As of January 1, 2012, the Company has been relying on US GAAP.

FortisBC therefore now requests approval to recognize US GAAP OPEB Liability as a rate base deferral account, to which it expects to add \$5.7 million (\$7.7 million net of tax) in 2012 with a further \$1.7 million (\$2.2 million before tax) in 2013.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel approves the creation of a non rate-base deferral account attracting interest at FortisBC's WACD for Other Post-Employment Benefits.

US GAAP OPEB Transitional Obligation Deferral Account

FortisBC is also requesting a further US GAAP OPEB Transitional Obligation Rate Base Deferral Account to record differences resulting from the calculation methodology for Other Post-Employment Benefits required under Canadian as opposed to US GAAP. (US GAAP would require all remaining unamortized net transition obligations determined under Canadian GAAP to be fully amortized). The proposed US GAAP OPEB Transitional Obligation Deferral Account would also include the net benefit cost for three months resulting from the change in the measurement date from September 30th to December 31st, which is required by US GAAP. These amounts are forecast to be \$2.0 million, as of January 1, 2012. FortisBC proposes to recover this amount over 12 years.

FortisBC also proposes that a remaining transitional obligation in the amount of \$3.5 million which resulted from a change from cash to accrual accounting for OPEB under Canadian GAPP in 2005 be recognized in the US GAAP OPEB Transitional Obligation Rate Base Deferral Account. It has been tracked to this time in a Non-Rate Base deferral account.

An amount equal to the US GAAP OPEB Transitional Obligation Deferral Account is proposed to be offset against the US GAAP OPEB Liability Deferral Account. FortisBC forecasts a \$4.1 million (\$5.5 million before tax) increase to this account in 2012.

As requested for the pension accounting treatment, FortisBC is also requesting regulatory recognition and acknowledgement of a Non Rate Base Deferral Account to accumulate unamortized gains (losses) and unrecognized prior service costs (credits) rather than flowing such amounts through Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income and back into OPEB.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel approves the creation of a US GAAP OPEB Transitional Obligation Deferral Account as a Non Rate Base Deferral account, attracting interest at FortisBC's WACD. The Commission

Panel also approves the inclusion of the remaining transitional obligation in this Non-Rate Base Deferral Account.

The Commission Panel approves the offset account and agrees to the deferral of unamortized gains (losses) and unrecognized prior service costs, again in a Non-Rate Base Deferral Account attracting interest at FortisBC's WACD.

Asset Management

This proposed Deferral Account is rejected, as discussed in subsection 5.2.2.3 (a).

Joint Pole Use Audit 2013

FortisBC advises that its various joint pole use agreements require that an audit be performed on the joint use pole contacts every five years. The last audit was in 2008. FortisBC is seeking approval "to defer funds of \$0.2 million (\$0.3 million before tax) and to begin amortization in 2013 over a five year period."

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel approves the deferral of costs of audits for joint pole use contacts in a Non-Rate Base Deferral account attracting interest at FortisBC's WACD. In the Panel's view, these expenses should be recovered over a shorter period than five years, to reduce carrying charges. The Commission Panel therefore directs that these costs be recovered over a two year period.

Deferred Debt Issue Costs

FortisBC advises that it expects to issue \$120 million in unsecured debentures with a term of 30 years in 2013. FortisBC estimates that the total issue costs for the debt will be approximately \$1.6 million.

FortisBC seeks approval to defer the issuance costs and to amortize them over the term of the debt, subject to approval of the debt issuance itself, which will be sought in a separate application.

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel approves deferral of the debt issuance costs as a Non-Rate Base Deferral account to be amortized over the term of the debt and attracting interest at the same rate as the debt issuance. In the event that the debt issuance does not proceed, and subject to further Commission order, the related costs are to be expensed at that time.

5.4.4.3 Existing Deferral Accounts with Proposed Change in Treatment

Advanced Metering Infrastructure

FortisBC advises that the forecast amount of \$1.8 million is for the preparation of an application for a CPCN for advanced metering infrastructure which was to be filed in 2011. This amount is being held in a non-rate base deferral account, and includes AFUDC in the amount of \$0.121 million. FortisBC is seeking to transfer these funds to a rate base deferral account, pending transfer to the AMI capital project in 2012. FortisBC advises that, although AFUDC is not generally applied to balances in Preliminary Investigative Deferral Accounts, AFUDC was accrued pursuant to a specific agreement made in the 2011 RRA NSA, which was approved by Commission Order G-184-10 on a without prejudice basis. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 5, p. 14; Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.27.1)

Commission Panel Determination

As noted in Section 5.4.4.1, the Commission Panel is of the view that the costs incurred in respect of a CPCN Application should not form part of rate base until such time as the capital project is approved. Accordingly, FortisBC' request to make this a rate base deferral account is denied. This account is to attract an interest financing charge at FortisBC's WACD going forward, until such time as a determination on the CPCN Application is made.

6.0 DEMAND-SIDE MANAGEMENT

FortisBC is seeking two approvals regarding its Demand-Side Management (DSM) programming. The first is approval under subsection 44.1(6) of the *Act* that its 2012 ISP is in the public interest. FortisBC's ISP includes its 2012 Long-Term DSM Plan. The second approval sought is to spend \$7.73 million in 2012 and \$7.88 million in 2013 on demand-side measures, pursuant to section 44.2 of the *Act*. These two requests are addressed below.

6.1 Long-Term Demand-Side Management Plan

FortisBC's Long-Term DSM Plan includes the years 2012-2030. The Plan sets out the expected DSM programming, energy savings and spending for 2012-2016 as an extension of the spending and savings levels from the 2011 DSM Plan previously approved by the Commission. For the years 2017-2030, FortisBC has included a constant proxy figure of 28 GWh/year in energy savings. Overall, the Plan was designed to achieve electricity savings to offset 50 percent of FortisBC's load growth until 2030. (Exhibit B-1-2, Volume 2, p. 1)

The expected energy savings for the 2012 DSM Plan are shown in the table below.

Table 15 – Savings Targets

		_	-						
Year	Residential	Commercial Industrial		Proxy '17-31					
	GWh								
2011	16.4	13.5	1.1	-					
2012	16.1	12.2	1.7	-					
2013	16.9	12.3	1.8	-					
2014	19.5	11.9	1.8	-					
2015	21.1	11.9	1.8	-					
2016	22.6	9.9	1.9	-					
2017-30	-	-	-	28					

(Exhibit B-1-2, Volume 2, p. 15)

FortisBC plans to update its DSM Plan and the contributing studies (end-use studies and a Conservation Potential study) that are used in the development of the DSM Plan, every 5 years. (Exhibit B-1-2, Volume 2, p. 17)

6.2 Monitoring and Evaluation Plan

Included in the 2012 DSM Plan is FortisBC's Monitoring and Evaluation Plan (M&E Plan) for 2012-2014. The M&E Plan sets out the principles FortisBC will follow in evaluating its DSM programs and a schedule of programs that will be evaluated in 2012-2014.

As background on DSM evaluation, there are four major types of evaluation studies of DSM programs:

i. Process Studies

These studies review how efficiently and effectively a program is run and are typically done 6-18 months after a program is launched;

ii. Market Studies

These studies review how effective a DSM program is at increasing the market share of energy efficient technologies and are typically done 24-36 months after program launch and then every 2-3 years afterwards;

iii. Impact Studies

These studies review and determine the energy savings that are directly attributable to a DSM program and are typically done 24-36 months after program launch and then, every 2-3 years afterwards;

iv. Pilot Studies

These studies typically involve using a process study with some measurement and verification of energy savings and are usually completed during or immediately following a pilot program.

(Exhibit B-1-2, Volume 2, Appendix D, pp. 4-5, 7)

The M&E Plan proposes that each year FortisBC will conduct a Process, Market and Impact Study (what FortisBC terms a "Comprehensive Review") on two of its DSM programs and a Process Study and some M&E activities (what FortisBC terms a "Mini Review") on three of its programs. The Plan establishes a threshold to trigger evaluation, that is, when a DSM program is estimated to have achieved 10 GWh in

energy savings, evaluation studies will be conducted. (Exhibit B-1-2, Volume 2, Appendix D, p. 11)

The proposed M&E plan would cost \$385,000/year to implement which is approximately 5 percent of FortisBC's total requested annual DSM expenditure. (Exhibit B-1-2, Volume 2, Appendix D, p. 4)

6.2.1 <u>The Commission's Review of the Long-Term DSM Plan</u>

As discussed in Section 2.2 of this Decision, subsection 44.1(8) of the *Act* applies to the Commission's review of the ISP as a whole. The Long-Term DSM Plan, which is filed as part of the larger ISP, is appropriately assessed under subsection 44.1(8)(c) and (d) for adequacy, cost-effectiveness, and the public interest.

6.2.1.1 Adequacy and Cost Effectiveness

FortisBC currently runs and plans to continue running the four programs required for adequacy under the Demand-Side Measures Regulation which are:

Required DSM program for adequacy	Current or planned FortisBC program(s)			
A program for low-income households	 Residential Energy Savings Kits Residential Energy Conservation Assistance Program First Nations Residential Households Program 			
A program for rental accommodation	 "Whole Home" financial incentives for landlords, property managers and rental agencies 			
An education program for students enrolled in schools in the utility's service area	 Financial sponsorship of educational events and programs Designed Grade 11 curriculum-based course on energy and conservation 			
An education program for students enrolled in post-secondary institutions in the utility's service area	 Okanagan College "Home for Learning" energy efficiency training opportunities Provide guest lecturers Sponsorships and training for trades Support energy management training workshops 			

(Exhibit B-1-2, Volume 2, pp. 24, 28-29)

FortisBC submits that the result of its mTRC test for its 2012-2013 DSM expenditure portfolio is 1.4 and that over the 2012 Long-Term DSM Plan the costs (avoided costs and measure costs) will change but that FortisBC will ensure the cost effectiveness of the portfolio will remain above one. (Exhibit B-27, Undertaking 31; Exhibit B-1-2, Volume 2, p. 14)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel finds that FortisBC's 2012 Long-Term DSM Plan is adequate and cost-effective as per subsection 44.1(8)(c) of the *Act*. No evidence was raised in the hearing to dispute FortisBC's position. The Commission Panel assesses the cost-effectiveness of FortisBC's DSM Plan on a portfolio basis and accepts FortisBC's calculation.

6.2.1.2 The Public Interest

Various issues were raised about FortisBC's Long-Term DSM Plan during the proceeding.

The first issue is whether the Plan is in fact a long-term plan or, more accurately, a five-year plan because a placeholder for energy savings has been used for 2017-2030. FortisBC's position is that detailed planning data is only valid for 5 years due to rapidly changing DSM technology and costs. (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.94.1.1)

The second issue is whether an increase in DSM spending is needed over the next five years, rather than FortisBC's Plan which proposes fairly flat DSM savings targets (and by extension, spending) for this period. FortisBC argues that it has increased DSM spending by almost 500 percent since 2000 and that further increased spending is not warranted at this time. (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.94.2)

The third issue is whether FortisBC's planning criteria of targeting 50 percent of load growth is appropriate. BCSEA argues that targeting DSM as a percentage of load growth does not aim to achieve all available energy savings and points out the following disadvantages of FortisBC's methodology: where there is no load growth, no DSM programs would be run; and when there is significant large

load growth, all available energy savings may not be achieved. (T4: 620) BCSEA advocates the approach of targeting energy savings as a percentage of energy sales which FortisBC acknowledges is used in other jurisdictions. (T4: 621) In part as a result of consultation with its customers, FortisBC chose a "medium" DSM plan portfolio over a more costly "high" plan portfolio. BCSEA submits that FortisBC's choice of a "medium" DSM scenario over a "high" scenario was flawed because FortisBC exaggerated the risk of DSM relative to new supply, failed to apply the same ranking criteria to DSM as new supply, and inappropriately considered rate impacts in its decision not to pursue more DSM activities. (BCSEA Final Submission, p. 14)

The issue of the rate impact of DSM programs and whether the rate impact should be used as a Plan selection criterion was also well-canvassed during the proceeding. BCSEA submits that rate impacts must be assessed in conjunction with bill impacts and that even if a higher level of DSM spending causes a rate increase, "the increase in average <u>rates</u> must be compared against the decrease in average <u>bills</u>." (emphasis in original) (Exhibit C6-5, pp. 32-33) In other words, because DSM activities can help customers use less energy, their energy bills will decrease even if FortisBC's increased spending on DSM causes an overall rate increase.

FortisBC cross-examined BCSEA's expert witness, Mr. Plunkett, on his focus on bill impact versus rate impact suggesting that if only 10 percent or less of FortisBC's customers participate in DSM programs, only that 10 percent will see bill savings from DSM, while the remainder of FortisBC ratepayers will see a rate (and bill) increase from the Company's DSM activities. (T5: 941-944)

Mr. Plunkett agreed that, in the short term, bill savings will only be seen by ratepayers participating in DSM programs but postulated that bill savings will be obtained by most ratepayers over time. Mr. Plunkett testified that is "exactly how it works" because over time the Company will be in a position to avoid high cost new energy which will lower the total cost of service for everyone. (T5: 944)

BCSEA requests the Commission find that FortisBC's Long-Term DSM Plan is not in the public interest because it does not show the utility's intent to pursue all cost-effective demand-side measures.

(BCSEA Final Submission, p. 28) It cites the evidence of Mr. Plunkett who recommends the Commission

direct FortisBC to implement DSM programming by 2016 to target roughly 2 percent of annual sales, an increase from the current plan which targets approximately 0.85 percent of annual energy sales. BCSEA notes Mr. Plunkett's estimate that it would cost FortisBC approximately \$33 million/year to achieve energy savings of 2 percent of energy sales. This yearly spending translates to roughly 5.5 cents/kWh which is less than the 10 cents/kWh FortisBC uses to estimate its avoided supply cost in its Long-Term DSM Plan. (BCSEA Final Submission, pp. 6-7)

BCSEA further recommends the Commission direct FortisBC to, among other things,

- Apply the same ranking criteria to DSM alternatives as it applies to generation alternatives;
- Take into account the ability to shape efficiency acquisitions to match energy and capacity requirements, in comparing DSM to generation alternatives;
- Address the timing of an updated Conservation Potential Review in its 2014 DSM expenditure schedule; and
- Revise its Long-Term Resource Plan if natural gas fired generation is added.

(BCSEA Final Submission, pp. 28-29)

6.2.1.2.1 Monitoring and Evaluation Plan

During the proceeding, FortisBC was questioned on the adequacy of its M&E Plan, especially given that the current plan and its 10 GWh savings threshold results in some DSM programs never being evaluated and others being evaluated very infrequently. (Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.298.2) As noted, the proposed M&E Plan would cost FortisBC \$385,000 per year to implement, which equates to 5 percent of its overall DSM budget. The 2004 California Evaluation Framework, a seminal document for DSM evaluation, references a spending range of 2-10 percent of overall DSM budget spending on DSM evaluation among utilities in North America, with the average spending being 4 percent. (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.98.7; Exhibit B-4, BCUC 1.297.1)

During the oral hearing, FortisBC referenced an evaluation study conducted by BC Hydro of the Energy Savings Kits program that FortisBC and BC Hydro both run. The study showed that of 700 kWh of

possible energy savings in the kits, only 203 kWh in savings were realized if the kits were self-installed by the customer, whereas 350 kWh of savings were realized if maintenance personnel installed the kits. (T4:707-8)

FortisBC also testified as to the importance of conducting monitoring and evaluation studies on a regular basis to confirm that expected savings from a program are actually realized in the field. (T4:721-2) FortisBC agreed that administrative cost savings may be found when process studies are conducted on DSM programs and also stated that it intended to use M&E data from other utilities to supplement FortisBC studies. (T5: 873; FortisBC Final Submission, p. 215)

FortisBC outlined a possible alternative evaluation plan where every program undergoes evaluation according to the typical timing for the various evaluations described in Section 6.1.2 above. FortisBC estimates the alternative M&E plan would cost an additional \$100,000 per year to implement. (Exhibit B-8, BCUC 2.98.7) This would represent just over 6 percent of the Company's total DSM budget.

FortisBC submits that its M&E plan, as proposed, is "robust." BCSEA submits it is generally satisfied with FortisBC's M&E plan for the 2012- 2014 period but notes that it is not best practice to never evaluate a program because "you'd eventually want to do some kind of evaluation of a program unless you had an awfully good reason not to." (T5: 884, 965; BCSEA Final Submission, p. 28)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel finds FortisBC's 2012 Long-Term DSM Plan to be in the interests of persons in British Columbia who receive or may receive service from FortisBC in accordance with subsection 44.1(8) (d) of the *Act*. Subject to the further findings relating to the M&E Plan and in accordance with subsection 44.1(7) of the *Act*, the Panel accepts the Plan under subsection 44.1(6) of the *Act*.

The Commission Panel recognizes that this acceptance means that FortisBC may simply maintain current levels of DSM spending over the next five years, subject to future DSM expenditure schedules filed for approval with the Commission. However, as discussed in relation to FortisBC's section 44.2 expenditure schedule request (below), FortisBC received approval to spend approximately twice the amount on DSM in 2011 over 2010 and was unable to spend to the higher approved level. As well, the Commission Panel acknowledges that the Company is implementing new programs that will take time to gain participants. The Panel is also persuaded that FortisBC can employ other best practises to achieve additional savings without adding to its budgeted spend.

The Commission Panel accepts FortisBC's proposal to submit a revised Plan and to update the contributing studies every 5 years.

The Commission Panel is also of the view that the rate impact from DSM spending is a relevant consideration for the public interest, at least in the short term, as increased participation in DSM programs may take some time.

With respect to BCSEA's proposals for the Company's next Long-Term DSM Plan, the Commission accepts that FortisBC may wish to apply the same ranking criteria to DSM as it applies to generation alternatives but does not accept that FortisBC should necessarily change its DSM target from one based on load growth to energy sales at this time. The Commission Panel is satisfied that FortisBC is taking a reasonable approach to setting targets for energy savings in the current environment.

Regarding FortisBC's proposed M&E Plan, the Commission Panel sees FortisBC's testimony concerning the Energy Savings Kits evaluation as highlighting the importance of the evaluation process. It would appear that if BC Hydro had not evaluated the kits, the utilities might assume savings of 700 kWh of energy savings per kit when in fact, the kits are producing savings of less than half of this amount. As stated by Mr. Warren, FortisBC's Director of Customer Service, M&E studies are done to ensure the savings claimed are actually occurring in the field. The Commission Panel expects that the energy savings estimates FortisBC puts before the Commission will actually occur because this represents the value of DSM to all ratepayers. An accurate account of energy savings cannot occur without M&E

studies conducted on programs. The Commission Panel rejects FortisBC's proposed M&E Plan in its current form as it fails to ensure that all programs are evaluated. Given that FortisBC's alternative M&E plan costs \$100,000 more per year and that amount remains within the California Evaluation Framework range of common budget allocations to M&E, the Commission Panel recommends that FortisBC resubmit an alternative M&E schedule, such as that submitted in response to BCUC IR 2.98.7, that does not apply a 10 Gwh threshold to trigger evaluation and that follows the typical sequence of evaluations as laid out in the M&E Plan for acceptance by the Commission. Any additional funds for this alternative schedule should come from the currently proposed expenditure schedule and no additional funds above the requested amounts are approved. The Commission Panel encourages FortisBC to supplement its own studies with data from other utilities wherever appropriate and to conduct shared evaluations on integrated programs.

6.3 FortisBC's Expenditure Request for 2012-2013

As part of this Revenue Requirement Application, under section 44.2 of the *Act*, FortisBC is requesting approval to spend \$7.73 m in 2012 and \$7.88 m in 2013. The 2012-2013 DSM expenditure schedule is an extension of its previously approved 2011 DSM plan.

As background, in 2011 FortisBC was approved to spend \$7.842m which is almost double the amount it was approved for in 2010. In 2011, FortisBC spent \$5.917 million of the total \$7.842 million approved. (Exhibit B-29, Undertaking 32)

The 2012-2013 proposed DSM expenditure schedule comprises DSM programs in the Residential, Commercial (or General Service) and Industrial sectors as well as funding for Supporting Initiatives and Planning and Evaluation.

Table 16

1	2011		2012		2013		TRC incl	
2		Approved		Plan		Plan		MTRC
3		Savings	Cost	Savings	Cost	Savings	Cost	B/C
4	Programs	<u>MWh</u>	\$(000s)	<u>MWh</u>	\$(000s)	<u>MWh</u>	\$(000s)	ratio
5	Residential	16,422	3,636	16,101	3,717	16,946	3,944	1.6
6	General Service	13,940	2,118	13,380	2,199	11,980	2,085	1.5
7	Industrial	9,360	613	2,480	350	2,580	364	3.3
8	Sub-total Programs:	39,722	6,367	31,961	6,266	31,506	6,393	1.6
9	Supporting Initiatives		725		725		\$ 725	
10	Planning & Evaluation		750		740		760	
11	Total (incl. Portfolio spend):		7,842		7,731		7,878	1.4
12	Income Tax Impact		-2,078		-1,933		-1,969	
13	Total deferred (net of tax)		5,764		5,798		5,908	

(Exhibit B-27, Undertaking 31)

As shown in Table 16 above, FortisBC calculates that its proposed DSM portfolio has an mTRC of 1.4 and is thus cost effective.

6.3.1 The Commission's Review of the DSM Expenditure Request

As noted in Section 2.2 of this Decision, in considering whether to approve an expenditure schedule, the Commission must consider the following under subsection 44.2(5) of the *Act*:

- (a) the applicable of British Columbia's energy objectives,
- (b) the most recent long-term resource plan filed by the public utility under section 44.1, if any,
- (c) the extent to which the schedule is consistent with the applicable requirements under sections 6 and 19 of the *Clean Energy Act*,
- (d) if the schedule includes expenditures on demand-side measures, whether the demand-side measures are cost-effective within the meaning prescribed by regulation, if any, and
- (e) the interests of persons in British Columbia who receive or may receive service from the public utility.

The Commission has considered the applicable of British Columbia's energy objectives in the context of FortisBC's proposed Capital Expenditure Plan. FortisBC's long-term resource plan is considered in Section 7 of this Decision. Sections 6 and 19 of the CEA are not applicable to DSM expenditures.

Regarding the cost effectiveness of the DSM programs, the Commission has previously assessed FortisBC's DSM programming at a portfolio level and will continue to do so in this case. The Commission Panel accepts the cost effectiveness calculations put forward by FortisBC and thus finds FortisBC's 2012-2013 DSM Expenditure Schedule to be cost effective in accordance with the Demand-Side Measures Regulation (Ministerial Order No. 271) and the Amendments to the Demand-Side Measures Regulation (Ministerial Order No. 335).

Given the assessment of the above items, the issue remaining for the Commission to consider is whether acceptance of the expenditure schedule is in the interests of persons in British Columbia who receive or may receive service from FortisBC. Of relevance to this issue is whether FortisBC's proposed spend is sufficient.

6.3.1.1 Sufficiency of DSM Spending Level

FortisBC is requesting approval to spend \$7.73 million in 2012 and \$7.88 million in 2013 on its DSM portfolio. As previously discussed in relation to FortisBC's Long-Term DSM Plan, BCSEA's position is that FortisBC is under spending on DSM and should ramp up spending to approximately \$33 million per year.

FortisBC disagrees with BCSEA's position and counters that in 2011 they were approved for double the spend over 2010, that they have not yet been able to implement the increase, and that spending \$33 million/year would result in a 6.4 percent rate increase between 2012 and 2016 which is significant. (T5: 869-70; Exhibit B-27, Undertaking 33, p. 26)

BCSEA's expert witness, Mr. Plunkett, provided testimony explaining his analysis of DSM programs in various jurisdictions across North America. Mr. Plunkett advised that he grouped the jurisdictions he reviewed into four tiers, based on energy sales avoided through DSM, with the first tier being the best. In Mr. Plunkett's analysis, only three jurisdictions were in Tier 1, California, Vermont and Connecticut. These jurisdictions were able to achieve one and one half per cent or more of energy sales being

avoided through DSM. Mr. Plunkett placed FortisBC squarely in Tier 2, along with nine other jurisdictions which succeeded in achieving approximately one percent of energy sales being avoided through DSM. (T5:926-929)

Commission Panel Determination

Many of the issues related to FortisBC's 2012 Long-Term DSM Plan are the same as the issues related to the section 44.2 expenditure schedule request including spending level, rate impact and value for money.

Based on the conclusions the Panel has reached in relation to these issues for the Long-Term DSM Plan, and considering the testimony of Mr. Plunkett that FortisBC has achieved a ranking placing it in his second tier of jurisdictions with successful DSM programs, the Commission Panel approves FortisBC's section 44.2 expenditure request for DSM in the amounts of \$7.73 million in 2012 and \$7.88 million in 2013. The recovery of these expenditures is to continue in the manner previously approved for FortisBC.

6.3.1.2 FortisBC Industrial Incentives

An issue raised primarily by the Industrial Consumers Group is the difference in DSM incentive levels offered by BC Hydro and FortisBC and whether FortisBC's industrial incentives are sufficient. ICG requests the Commission direct FortisBC to enhance its industrial DSM programs to match BC Hydro's incentives and to implement an energy manager program, similar to that offered by BC Hydro to its industrial customers. (ICG Final Submission, p. 38)

FortisBC indicates a concern as to the persistence of savings from funding an energy manager position. (Exhibit B-5, Celgar 1.10.4)

138

BC Hydro's industrial DSM program offers incentives of 30.9 cents/kWh with no payback period limit and with 100 percent of the project cost being eligible for rebate for projects costing up to \$1 million and 75 percent being eligible for projects costing more than \$1 million. (Exhibit B-9, Celgar 2.12.1, 2.12.3)

FortisBC offers 10 cents/kWh with a two year payback period limit on the incentive amount. FortisBC compared the incentive it would offer an industrial customer under its DSM program to that which would be available to a BC Hydro customer. In the comparison, FortisBC would pay the industrial customer \$1.5 million in incentives while BC Hydro would pay \$4.635 million in incentives for the same project. (T4:732; T5:795)

FortisBC recognizes that there is significant difference in incentives offered by FortisBC and BC Hydro but takes the position that it does not have to offer the same programs as BC Hydro, although FortisBC does try to match BC Hydro's residential DSM incentives. (Exhibit B-9, Celgar 2.5.5, 2.10.3, 2.11.1; T5:801)

FortisBC was questioned during the oral phase of the proceeding about the difference in incentive levels, to which its witness responded:

MR. WARREN: In this case I would have -- with a 1.0 benefit/cost ratio TRC, I would have -- I have some difficulty justifying paying the kind of numbers that B.C. Hydro pays, which is effectively 58 percent of the TRC value. For example, our air source heat pump customers, measured on the same benefit/cost ratio basis, have about a 1.0 TRC as well at \$85, and we pay about 12 percent of the total cost of those upgrades.

So it would be difficult to justify.

(T5: 795-6)

ICG's position is that there is "simply no explanation" for the differences in BC Hydro and FortisBC industrial DSM programs and that at FortisBC's incentive levels, it is no surprise that Celgar, one of FortisBC's industrial customers, did not proceed with a planned DSM project. (ICG Final Submission,

pp. 35-36)

BCSEA submits that the fact that FortisBC's commercial and industrial program incentives are capped at 10 percent of annual kWh savings with a two-year payback period limit discourages cost-effective energy savings. (BCSEA Final Submission, p. 12)

BCSEA advocates for consistent DSM programs across the province and requests the Commission to direct FortisBC to revise its DSM incentives to be better aligned with those offered by BC Hydro and to increase, wherever possible, standardization of common DSM program features across the Province, including marketing, financial incentives, and eligibility requirements. (BCSEA Final Submission, pp. 28-29)

FortisBC replies that increasing industrial incentives to match those of BC Hydro could result in millions of dollars in additional expenditures and argues that ICG did not file any evidence to explain why Celgar did not proceed with its planned DSM project. (FortisBC Reply, pp. 73-74) FortisBC also submits that the FortisBC and BC Hydro DSM programs which ICG references are comparable and that FortisBC takes a reasoned approach by preferring to have customer co-investment. (FortisBC Reply, pp. 75-77)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel does not accept ICG's request to direct FortisBC to match BC Hydro's industrial incentives or to implement an energy manager program. The Commission Panel acknowledges that BC Hydro does offer larger incentives to its industrial customers. However, we are not persuaded that BC Hydro's level of incentive is necessarily optimal and that FortisBC should move to that level.

As noted earlier, in the Panel's view, BC Hydro and FortisBC are different utilities, operating in different contexts. The Commission Panel is not prepared to direct FortisBC to implement the same DSM programs as BC Hydro, particularly in the industrial sector where the customer base is very different.

The Commission Panel also reiterates its view that FortisBC's DSM Program, as advanced, is reasonable.

6.3.1.3 Transfers of DSM Funding Among Programs

Currently FortisBC has no official policy in place for the transfer of funds between sectors such as residential and industrial but rather makes a judgment call to determine when transfers are appropriate. FortisBC agrees that customers might be concerned about a large transfer between sectors. FortisBC submits that it will seek concurrence of its DSM Advisory group in some cases prior to transferring funds. (Exhibit B-9, Celgar 2.2.2; T5:888-9)

FortisBC indicated in the oral phase of the Hearing that it was amenable to gaining Stakeholder Group approval and informing the Commission prior to making a transfer of funds between sectors where the proposed transfer would exceed a threshold of 30 percent of a sector's budget. (T5: 890-1)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel is of the view that a more formal policy regarding fund transfers among sectors/ program areas is appropriate at this time, given the substantial increase in the budget for DSM programs. The Commission Panel is also of the view that a threshold of 25 percent is most appropriate. The Commission Panel therefore approves FortisBC's transfer of a maximum of 25 percent of the budget amount from one existing program area or sector to another existing program area or sector without prior approval of the Commission. In cases where a proposed transfer into or out of an approved Sector is greater than 25 percent of that sector, prior Commission approval is required. The Commission Panel recommends that funding transfers of 25 percent or more requiring prior Commission approval, should, where feasible, be presented to FortisBC's DSM Advisory Committee for feedback before the approval request is made to the Commission.

6.3.1.4 Integration of DSM Programs Among BC Utilities

In its Final Submission BCSEA also recommends the Commission direct FortisBC to "provide evidence of concrete progress in terms of coordinating, integrating and standardizing DSM program design and delivery among FortisBC, BC Hydro and the FEU in FortisBC's next DSM expenditure schedule filing." (BCSEA Final Submission, pp. 28-29)

BCMEU requests the Commission direct FortisBC to "work more closely with Fortis Gas as well as BC Hydro to find efficiencies for investment in DSM which provides opportunities to ratepayers while reducing costs to ratepayers." (BCMEU Final Submission, p. 90)

FortisBC submits that it has always collaborated with other BC utilities on DSM and that a direction in this regard is not necessary. (FortisBC Final Submission, p. 208; FortisBC Reply, pp. 72-73)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel agrees that every effort should be taken to integrate and collaborate among BC utilities to maximize the effectiveness and efficiency of DSM programs and minimize cost to ratepayers. The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to include in its semi-annual DSM reports and in future DSM filings with the Commission, a short summary of progress on integration among utilities.

7.0 INTEGRATED SYSTEM PLAN

7.1 Long-Term Capital Plan

FortisBC's Long-Term Capital Plan is the component of its Integrated System Plan that lays out the long-term strategic direction the company intends to follow to meet its infrastructure and asset needs. The overall capital plan has three components – the short term (2012-2013), dealt elsewhere in this Decision, the medium term (2014-2016) and the long term (2017 onwards). The Long-Term Capital Plan sets out projects that are expected to be developed over the next 20 years and, in the case of bulk transmission assets, projects expected over the next 30 years are also included.

The Company is not seeking approvals for any specific projects in its 2012 Long-Term Capital Plan, but does request Commission acceptance of its ISP, of which the LTCP is a component, as being in the public interest. (Exhibit B-1-1, p. 1)

The planning process to prepare a long-term capital plan has a number of key inputs, including load forecasts, cost estimation and capital-related accounting practices. FortisBC filed a detailed description of the processes utilized in developing the 2012 Long-Term Capital Plan. The filing includes details by types of projects (e.g. transmission infrastructure, generation infrastructure) and by region. Estimates for the medium term (2014 to 2016) are provided on an annual basis. For the longer term (2017-31) a single estimate is provided for the entire period. (Exhibit B-1-1, pp. 9-209)

While there was considerable focus on the 2012 -2013 capital expenditures in both the filed evidence and in information requests and cross-examination, parties to the proceeding generally did not express concerns with respect to details of the capital plan outside of the 2012-2013 period. A general concern explored in this proceeding was that, having gone through a major period of infrastructure renewal, FortisBC should be in a sustainment mode where its focus should be on cost containment. (ICG Final Submission, p. 5; BCMEU Final Submission, p. 2; BCPSO Final Submission, p. 3)

Commission Panel Determination

While the focus in this proceeding was largely on cost containment in the short term, the Commission Panel believes that the economic pressures many of FortisBC's customers are now facing and are likely to face in the foreseeable future, make this a long-term issue as well. The Commission Panel encourages FortisBC to pursue vigorously means to minimize costs in the long run while maintaining safe, reliable service. The Commission Panel accepts the Long-Term Capital Plan (2014-2031) as being in the public interest. Given the lack of detail in the long-term part (2017-31) and the limited information in the medium term part (2014-16) of the capital plan, the Commission Panel wishes to make it clear that acceptance of the LTCP for 2014-2031 is on that basis. In other words, capital programs based on limited information that may appear acceptable at a high level a number of years out, may be found not to be acceptable following a detailed review at a future time, when there is more detailed information and costs are carefully scrutinized or the context has changed significantly.

7.2 Long-Term Resource Plan

The Commission's mandate in assessing the resource plans of energy utilities is intended to assure the cost-effective delivery of secure and reliable energy services in a manner congruent with British Columbia's energy objectives. The Commission's Resource Planning Guidelines set out a comprehensive process to assist utilities in the development of their resource plans and provide a basis upon which to assess the LTRP. The Commission requires that any plan submitted under subsection 44.1(2) of the *Act* be prepared in accordance with these guidelines.

Under the guidelines, the utility is to prepare a range of gross (pre-DSM) demand forecasts structured in such a way that savings, load shifting or load building due to each DSM resource can be allocated to specific end-uses in the demand forecast. The plans should identify feasible supply and demand resources and measure each supply and demand resource against the objectives set out for the plan. The objectives include:

provision of adequate and reliable service,

- economic efficiency,
- · preservation of the financial integrity of the utility,
- equal consideration of DSM and supply resources,
- minimization of risks,
- compliance with government regulations and stated policies, and
- consideration of social and environmental impacts.

For each of the gross demand forecasts the utility should develop several plausible resource portfolios, each consisting of a combination of supply and demand resources needed to meet the gross demand forecasts. The process should lead to the selection of a set of preferred resource portfolios, each portfolio matching one of the gross demand forecasts. Out of this process should come an action plan setting out the detailed acquisition steps which would need to be initiated over the next four years in order to meet the most likely gross demand forecast.

On June 30, 2011 FortisBC filed its 2012 Long Term Resource Plan (2012 LTRP) as Volume 2 of its 2012 ISP. FortisBC states that its plan is consistent with the requirements under section 44.1 of the *Act* and with the Commission's Resource Planning Guidelines. (Exhibit B-1-2, p. 1) The Company states that it has also prepared its 2012 LTRP to be consistent with the objectives set out in the *CEA* which are believed to be relevant to the FortisBC resource planning process. (Exhibit B-1-2, p. 2)

7.2.1 2012 Long-Term Resource Plan Summary

The FortisBC LTRP sets out FortisBC's demand forecasts and supply requirements for the period 2012 to 2040. It summarizes FortisBC's objectives as: (1) providing cost-effective reliable power over the forecast term; (2) assessing the uncertainty and risks in its market purchase strategy and, over time, achieving 100 percent self sufficiency; and (3) balancing the provision of cost effective power against the applicable of British Columbia's energy objectives. (Exhibit B-1-2, p. 1) There are 16 energy objectives set out in Part 1, section 2, of the *CEA*. The objectives which FortisBC argues are applicable to it and which are addressed in the LTRP are:

- To achieve electricity self sufficiency;
- To generate at least 93 percent of the electricity in British Columbia from clean or renewable resources and to build infrastructure necessary to transmit that electricity;
- To ensure that BC Hydro's ratepayers receive the benefits of the heritage assets and to ensure the benefits of the heritage contract under the BC Hydro Public Power Legacy and Heritage Contract continue to accrue to the authority's ratepayers;
- To reduce BC greenhouse gas emissions;
- To reduce waste by encouraging the use of waste heat, biogas and biomass;
- To maximize the value, including the incremental value of the resources being clean or renewable resources, of British Columbia's generation and transmission assets for the benefit of British Columbia; and
- To take demand-side measures and to conserve energy.

(Clean Energy Act, Section 2; Exhibit B-1-2, p. 2)

The Company has prepared high, low and expected forecasts of demand before DSM through to the year 2040. The Company is targeting to meet 50 percent of its load growth through DSM and sets out an expected forecast on this basis. Due to the uncertainties inherent in DSM resources, FortisBC treats DSM as contributing to a range of outcomes, rather than as a single pre-determined percentage component meeting the gross demand needs. (Exhibit B-1-2, p. 3)

As discussed earlier, FortisBC owns four hydroelectric generating plants providing about 30 percent of its current capacity needs and 45 percent of its current energy requirements. It also has long-term power purchase agreements with BC Hydro and with the Brilliant Power Corporation, and a five year capacity agreement with Powerex. These resources provide a total winter peak capacity of about 710 MW and a summer peak capacity of 524 MW. (Exhibit B-1-2, pp. 2-3)

Subsequent to this Hearing, FortisBC received approval to purchase capacity from the Waneta Expansion Project. This capacity purchase agreement (WAX CAPA) is expected to come into effect in early 2015 and will both replace the Powerex capacity agreement and meet FortisBC's forecast capacity needs through the period of the 2012 LTRP. FortisBC is currently negotiating to extend its

RS 3808 PPA with BC Hydro. In the LTRP, it is assumed the RS 3808 PPA will be renewed in 2013 with the same right to the capacity and all associated energy that FortisBC currently has under the existing agreement. Although existing resource arrangements are expected to meet most of FortisBC's energy requirements, the Company expects that, in the near term, there will be some energy gaps during the winter period due to the shape of the load. (Exhibit B-1-2, p. 7)

To address capacity and energy requirements in the near and longer term FortisBC looked at resource options characterized as "New Resources" (Build strategy), "Wholesale Market" (Buy Strategy) and a "Combined Strategy" incorporating elements of build and buy. These potential resource solutions were looked at from a short term (2011-2015), medium term (2016-2020) and long term (2021-2040) perspective. Potential resources in the build category were evaluated based on their ability to meet capacity gaps, their environmental impact and their relative economics. Detailed evaluation of a number of resource options was provided by Midgard Consulting Inc. in its "FortisBC – 2010 Resource Options Report." (Exhibit B-1-2, Appendix C) For the buy strategy, FortisBC assessed future market risk (price and availability) based on a further study (2011 FortisBC Electricity Market Assessment) provided by Midgard Consulting Inc. (Exhibit B-1-2, Appendix B)

With respect to capacity requirements, FortisBC's proposed solution is to rely on wholesale market purchases in the short and medium term (2012 to 2020) with the possibility of accelerating construction of new resources in the medium term (2016-2020), if necessary. For the longer term (2021-2040), new capacity resources are anticipated to be built by the mid-to-late 2020s, with additional resources in the 2030s. To meet energy needs FortisBC intends to rely on wholesale market purchases in the short and medium term (2012-2020) while continuing to assess new clean energy resources. No energy gap is anticipated until 2018. By 2020, an energy gap of 13 GWh is predicted. In the long-term (2021-2040), this gap is expected to increase by about 14 GWh/year, reaching 287 GWh by 2040. (Exhibit B-1-2, pp. 64, 86)

No planned capital expenditures for capacity resources are included in the LTRP. To meet energy needs, new clean energy resources and the Similkameen Hydroelectric Project are expected in the 2021 – 2040 period, but further evaluation will be required before any specific projects are selected.

FortisBC states that it cannot prioritize the preferred resource options that have been identified at this time. (Exhibit B-5, BCSEA 1.15.1)

ICG takes the position that the Commission should reject the Integrated System Plan (containing FortisBC's LTRP) on the basis that the ISP does not meet the requirements of the Commission's Resource Planning Guidelines. Specifically, ICG is concerned that FortisBC failed to include a portfolio analysis of resource options as set out in Guidelines 5 and 6. ICG quoted from the Commission's Decision on the BC Hydro 2006 Integrated Electricity Plan (IEP): "[t]he Commission Panel also agrees with BC Hydro that a portfolio analysis is a best practice for IEP or IRP analysis" (2006 IEP and LTAP Decision dated May 11, 2007, pp. 89-90) FortisBC testified that because its forecast energy gaps are small and its capacity gaps are being met for some time into the future, it did not do a full portfolio analysis for its LTRP. The Company characterized its resource plan work as a supply/demand resource gap analysis. (T5: 789-791; ICG Final Submission, pp. 17-26)

Commission Panel Determination

The Commission Panel agrees that portfolio analysis is a "best practice" for resource plan analysis. However, the Resource Planning Guidelines do not state that portfolio analysis "must" be done, but that it "should" be done. The Panel accepts FortisBC's argument that, given there is no capacity gap forecast until sometime in the 2021 – 2040 period, the resource supply/demand analysis provided by FortisBC, supplemented with the Midgard "FortisBC – 2010 Resource Options Report" is sufficient to allow the Panel to accept the 2012 LTRP included in the ISP, subject to the findings in Section 5.1.3 in this Decision with respect to the Planning Reserve Margin. The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to include a full portfolio analysis in its next LTRP.

7.2.2 Requirements under the Utilities Commission Act

As noted earlier, under section 44.1 of the *Act*, in determining whether to accept or reject a long-term resource plan (or a part thereof), the Commission must consider:

- The applicable of British Columbia's energy objectives;
- The extent to which the plan is consistent with the applicable requirements under sections 6 and 19 of the *Clean Energy Act*;
- Whether the plan shows that the public utility intends to pursue adequate, cost-effective demand-side measures, and
- The interests of persons in British Columbia who receive or may receive service from the public utility.

Section 7.2.1 of this Decision outlines those British Columbia energy objectives which FortisBC argue apply to its Long Term Resource Plan. Within the 2012 LTRP the Company has addressed these objectives and assert that these objectives have played an important role in shaping its analysis and decision-making. Specifically, FortisBC has identified resource options and related strategies to handle forecast capacity and energy deficits over the short, medium and longer term. The Commission Panel finds that the LTRP is generally consistent with the applicable British Columbia energy objectives as they are a key input in the evaluation of capacity and energy alternatives.

As noted in Section 5.4.3 of this Decision, sections 6 and 19 of the *CEA* are primarily related to BC Hydro. However, section 6 does have application when a public utility is planning in accordance with section 44.1 of the *Act*. The Commission Panel is of the view that the steps taken by FortisBC to identify and evaluate resource options and related strategies to handle forecast capacity and energy deficits as described in the 2012 LTRP, address the British Columbia energy objective to achieve self-sufficiency.

In Sections 6.2.1.1 and 6.2.1.2 of this Decision, the Commission Panel has found that the FortisBC 2012 Long Term DSM Plan is adequate and cost effective and in the public interest under subsection 44.1(8) of the *Act*.

The Commission Panel considers acceptance of the 2012 LTRP to be in the interests of British Columbians who receive or may receive service from FortisBC. In our view the 2012 LTRP has adequately met the provisions for considerations laid out in subsection 44.1 (8) of the *Act*.

Therefore, based on the Commission's Panel's review of the 2012 LTRP as described in this Decision, the Commission Panel finds that the LTRP meets the requirements of the *Act* with the exception of the proposed section of the plan dealing with the Planning Reserve Margin, which is rejected.

In reaching this conclusion, the Commission Panel notes that acceptance of the 2012 LTRP does not constitute approval of any of the potential initiatives addressed within this plan. The resource planning process by its nature is a high level exercise. Because of this, the Commission Panel would like to point out that in "accepting" the LTRP, the programs and initiatives outlined in the plan are not sufficiently "fleshed out" to finally determine whether they will pass careful scrutiny when a more detailed application is put forward.

7.2.3 Filing of the Next LTRP

FortisBC stated that its intention is to file its next long-term resource plan five years from the date the last plan was filed (June 30, 2011). The Company also stated that a revision to the current plan would be filed in the event of a material change such as the final RS 3808 PPA contract with BC Hydro having significantly different terms than those FortisBC is currently anticipating, a significant change in the marketplace (such as a marked increase in natural gas prices) or an unforeseen addition of major new loads onto the system. (T5:821-822)

The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to file its next Long Term Resource Plan by no later than June 30, 2016. The plan is to include a fulsome portfolio analysis as described in the Resource Planning Guidelines.

8.0 SUMMARY OF DIRECTIVES

This Summary is provided for the convenience of readers. In the event of any difference between the Directions in this Summary and those in the body of the Decision, the wording in the Decision shall prevail.

	Directive	Page
1.	With respect to the use of the 1 in 20 forecast, the Commission Panel directs FortisBC in its next RRA to undertake both a 1 in 10 and a 1 in 20 peak forecast and provide evidence as to the relevant merits of each as a planning tool.	25
2.	The Commission Panel reaffirms its Decision of November 30, 2011, to maintain the current ROE and capital structure pending determinations made in the GCOC proceeding.	32
3.	The Commission Panel finds that a deferral account to capture variances between forecast and actual power purchase expense represents a reasonable attempt to manage uncertainty and approves establishing the Power Purchase Expense Variance Deferral Account as proposed by FortisBC.	34
4.	The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to reduce its Power Purchase Expense forecasts by \$1.5 million in 2012 and 2013.	35
5.	FortisBC is directed to adjust its power purchase expense forecast to reflect this change.	35
6.	The Commission Panel agrees with BCMEU and because FortisBC has not sufficiently justified the need for an additional FTE, denies the additional FTE and related costs of \$142,000 in each of 2012 and 2013	38
7.	The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to continue to maintain PPME as part of O&M expenses.	38
8.	The Commission Panel also agrees with this assessment and therefore denies the proposal to implement a PRM at this time and the proposed additional \$310,000 in planned Power Purchase Expense for 2013	41
9.	The Panel directs FortisBC to include any variances related to water fees in that deferral account.	42
10.	FortisBC is directed to prepare a workforce action plan to address this issue covering, at a minimum, the next 5 year period and file it with the Commission no later than December 1, 2012.	44

11.	The Commission Panel is not prepared to be overly prescriptive at this time and will allow FortisBC to continue to proceed on the timeline it has proposed. However, we expect the issue to be fully explored and reflected in filings no later than 2014.	47
12.	The Commission Panel accepts FortisBC's proposal to continue to allocate costs for executive time based on the executives' estimates until such time as alternatives have been reviewed and a new proposal is put forward by the Applicant. The Commission Panel also approves the proposed handling of cross charges for executives based on a fully loaded wage only.	49
13.	The Commission Panel has determined that acceptance of the IBEW contract as it applies to rates is reasonable.	55
14.	The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to provide benchmarking information on all elements of its executive compensation in the next RRA.	58
15.	The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to include information as to current practice of their reference group of companies with regard to the inclusion of incentive payments in pensionable benefits for all groups of employees in its next RRA.	59
16.	The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to reduce O&M expenditures for labour for each of 2012 and 2013 by \$250,000. The Panel believes this reduction should be applied to the specific areas where concerns have been raised but will leave the decision as to where these costs are applied to the discretion of FortisBC.	63
17.	The Panel denies the \$0.8 million deferral account treatment sought by FortisBC in pursuit of the Asset Management Program.	66
18.	The Panel approves funds in the amount of \$150,000 which may be required for external assistance over the test period. These funds may be included in the O&M budget.	66
19.	The Commission Panel finds that contributions to political parties should be solely for the account of the shareholder. Consistent with the 2012 FEU RRA Decision, the remaining budgeted amounts are to be shared equally between the shareholder and the ratepayer.	69
20.	The Commission Panel will only approve an increase equal to the forecast BC CPI of 2.2 percent in 2012 and another 1.9 percent in 2013. (Exhibit B-1, Tab 4, p. 43) FortisBC is directed to reduce its non-labour expense forecast for this department by \$113,000 in 2012 and \$100,000 in 2013.	70

21.	The Commission Panel approves the requested capitalized overhead rate of 20 percent for the test period. For the next revenue requirements application, FortisBC is directed to provide an external audit opinion on the appropriateness of its capitalized overhead methodology. Further, if International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) is pursued in the next application, the Company is directed to perform a new study based on the accounting policy adopted at that time.	72
22.	The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to meet with Commission staff following completion of the external audit opinion on its capitalized overhead methodology to review other options which may better reflect changes in the amount of capital being expended in a given year.	75
23.	FortisBC is directed to prepare and file a report with the Commission by September 30, 2012, explaining this apparent inconsistency. If an amount greater than the 20 percent approved for capitalized overhead has been used in the calculation of rates, FortisBC is directed to adjust the capitalized overhead rates downward to reflect the approved amount for capitalized overhead.	75
24.	Recognizing there is a need for more granular information and a closer examination of the current methodology, the Commission Panel approves the application of direct overhead as proposed by FortisBC for the current test period only. The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to ensure the direct overhead loading methodology is commented upon as part of the external audit opinion which is directed in Section 5.2.2.5 (i) Capitalized Overhead. In addition, the Commission Panel directs FortisBC in the next RRA to provide a more fulsome explanation as to the appropriateness of the direct overhead loading methodology and to include a full reconciliation and justification.	77
25.	The Commission Panel is reluctant to take issue with the forecasts that have been prepared by FortisBC and approves the forecast expenditures, as requested.	78
26.	The Panel directs FortisBC to use the most recent interest rate forecasts available at the time of the oral phase of the proceeding of 2.85 percent for short-term and 3.45 percent for long-term debt.	82
27.	The Commission Panel approves FortisBC's continued use of recognizing actual asset removal costs as incurred, as requested.	86

28.	While the Commission Panel endorses the relocation of a spare transformer to the Grand Forks Terminal to reduce the downtime associated with a failure of the current transformer, we reject the proposed expenditure of \$7.205 million for the Grand Forks Transformer Addition Project because the need for increased reliability is not apparent. In addition, the Panel notes that FortisBC was previously directed to apply for a CPCN for certain elements of the proposed project and failed to do so. If FortisBC intends to proceed with advancing either the fibre optic communications portion of the proposed project or the installation of the spare transformer at Grand Forks Terminal, it is directed to apply for a separate CPCN. In pursuing a CPCN for fibre optic communications, FortisBC is expected to diligently pursue the extension of the fibre leasing agreement to preserve the potential benefit to ratepayers.	95
29.	The Commission Panel is concerned about the estimate quality and control of actual costs associated with the PCB Mitigation project, and directs FortisBC to file a comprehensive scope and schedule for this project by October 1, 2012 and semi-annual progress reports thereafter.	99
30.	The Commission Panel rejects the expenditures for the Kelowna 138 kV Loop Fibre Installation project. FortisBC may provide Class 3 estimates for both Option E and Option F and additional justification for its recommendation in a future filing.	101
31.	Based on our review of the 2012-13 CEP the Commission Panel is of the view that an overall reduction to the CEP of \$17.6 million over the test period is possible. However, the Panel believes imposing all of the reductions related to the \$17.6 million may not provide FortisBC with sufficient flexibility to prioritize expenditures in a cost-effective fashion. By reducing the amount of \$17.6 million to \$10.5 million (which is approximately 60 percent), the Panel can be reasonably assured that FortisBC can achieve the level of service it requires and will still have sufficient flexibility to manage its projects and workforce. Accordingly, the Commission Panel directs FortisBC to reduce its capital expenditure budget by \$10.5 million in addition to the two projects which have been specifically rejected above.	103
32.	The Commission Panel therefore directs that such deferral accounts, with costs accruing beyond a three year period and where no CPCN has been applied-for or expenditure schedule filed, be amortized into rates.	106
33.	FortisBC is directed to commence the amortization of this deferral account into rates in the next test period if the associated project has not commenced by that time.	107

34.	The Commission Panel approves the amortization in 2012, as requested, of the following regulatory expense deferral accounts into rates:	108
	Implementation of new rate structures	
	Residential Inclining Block Rate and Industrial Stepped Rate Applications	
	2011 Revenue Requirements Application	
35.	The Commission Panel rejects FortisBC's proposal to amortize this deferral account into rates.	109
36.	The Commission Panel approves the full amortization of the research costs relating to Irrigation rate payers in 2013, as requested.	108
37.	The Commission Panel approves amortization of these amounts over a shorter, two year period to reduce carrying costs.	110
38.	The Commission Panel approves the amortization of 2011 Revenue Protection expenses into rates in 2012.	110
39.	The Commission Panel approves the continuation of the Right–of-Way litigation deferral account, with the inclusion of any recovered costs following resolution of the dispute, as a non-rate base deferral account, attracting an interest financing charge at FortisBC's WACD.	111
40.	The Commission Panel approves the amortization of costs relating to conversion to US GAAP over the test period.	111
41.	The Commission Panel approves deferral of the set up costs relating to Mandatory Reliability Standards in a Non-Rate Base Deferral Account attracting interest at FortisBC's WACD. However, in the Panel's view, the amortization period requested is too long. Therefore, the Commission Panel directs that these costs be amortized into rates over a three year period, as opposed to the five year period sought, to reduce the associated carrying costs.	112
42.	The Commission Panel directs that any approved deferral accounts for these costs attract a financing charge at FortisBC's WACD until such time as they become part of a specific capital project.	113
43.	The Commission Panel considers this item to be a regulatory expense not a capital expense related to any specific project and therefore, directs that this account attract an interest financing charge at FortisBC's WACD and be amortized into rates over a five year period.	113

44.	The Commission Panel therefore directs that these costs be expensed during the test period.	114
45.	Because they relate directly to the preparation of a required regulatory plan, the Commission Panel views these expenditures as regulatory expenses. The Commission Panel directs that this deferral account attract an interest financing charge at FortisBC's WACD.	115
46.	The Commission Panel therefore approves the following variance deferral accounts as non rate base deferral accounts attracting a short term interest financing charge. • Power Purchase Expense Variance Deferral Account • any variance in this account is to be amortized in 2014 • Revenue Variance Deferral Account • any variance in this account is to be amortized in 2014 • HST Removal or Reform Variance Deferral Account • Property Tax Asset Variance Deferral Account • Pension and Other Post-Employment Expense Variance	115
47.	The Commission Panel rejects FortisBC's proposed M&E Plan in its current form as it fails to ensure that all programs are evaluated.	134
48.	The Commission Panel finds FortisBC's 2012-2013 DSM Expenditure Schedule to be cost effective in accordance with the Demand-Side Measures Regulation (Ministerial Order No. 271) and the Amendments to the Demand-Side Measures Regulation (Ministerial Order No. 335).	136
49.	The Commission Panel approves FortisBC's section 44.2 expenditure request for DSM in the amounts of \$7.73 million in 2012 and \$7.88 million in 2013.	137
50.	The Commission Panel therefore approves FortisBC's transfer of a maximum of 25 percent of the budget amount from one existing program area or sector to another existing program area or sector without prior approval of the Commission.	140
51.	The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to include in its semi-annual DSM reports and in future DSM filings with the Commission, a short summary of progress on integration among utilities.	141

52.	The Panel accepts FortisBC's argument that, given there is no capacity gap forecast until sometime in the 2021 – 2040 period, the resource supply/demand analysis provided by FortisBC, supplemented with the Midgard "FortisBC – 2010 Resource Options Report" is sufficient to allow the Panel to accept the 2012 LTRP included in the ISP, subject to the findings in Section 5.1.3 in this Decision with respect to the Planning Reserve Margin. The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to include a full portfolio analysis in its next LTRP.	147
53.	Based on the Commission's Panel's review of the 2012 LTRP as described in this Decision, the Commission Panel finds that the LTRP meets the requirements of the Act with the exception of the proposed section of the plan dealing with the Planning Reserve Margin, which is rejected.	149
54.	The Commission Panel directs FortisBC to file its next Long Term Resource Plan by no later than June 30, 2016. The plan is to include a fulsome portfolio analysis as described in the Resource Planning Guidelines.	149

DATED at the City of Vancouver, in the Province of British Columbia, this	15 th	day of August 2012.

Original signed by:
D.A. COTE
COMMISSIONER
Original signed by:
A.A. RHODES
COMMISSIONER
Original signed by:
N.E. MACMURCHY
COMMISSIONER



BRITISH COLUMBIA
UTILITIES COMMISSION

ORDER

NUMBER G-110-12

TELEPHONE: (604) 660-4700 BC TOLL FREE: 1-800-663-1385 FACSIMILE: (604) 660-1102

SIXTH FLOOR, 900 HOWE STREET, BOX 250 VANCOUVER, BC V6Z 2N3 CANADA web site: http://www.bcuc.com

IN THE MATTER OF the Utilities Commission Act, R.S.B.C. 1996, Chapter 473

and

An Application by FortisBC Inc. for Approval of 2012-2013 Revenue Requirements and Review of 2012 Integrated System Plan

BEFORE: D.A. Cote, Commissioner

A.A. Rhodes, Commissioner N.E. MacMurchy, Commissioner

August 15, 2012

ORDER

WHEREAS:

- A. On June 30, 2011, FortisBC Inc. (FortisBC or the Company) filed an application pursuant to sections 44.1, 44.2, 56 and 59 to 61 of the *Utilities Commission Act* (the Act) for approval of its 2012-2013 Revenue Requirements and the review of its 2012 Integrated System Plan (collectively referred to as the Application);
- B. The Application contains two parts:
 - 1) FortisBC's 2012-2013 Revenue Requirements (including the Company's 2012-2013 Capital Expenditure Plan filed pursuant to section 44.2(1) of the Act),
 - FortisBC's 2012 Integrated System Plan filed pursuant to section 44.1 of the Act, comprising its 2012 Long Term Capital Expenditure Plan, its 2012 Resource Plan, and its 2012 Long Term Demand-Side Management Plan;
- C. FortisBC sought, among other things, approval of interim and permanent rate increases of 4.0 percent effective January 1, 2012, with any difference between interim and permanent rates to be refunded to or collected from customers by way of a general rate adjustment between the effective date of the permanent rates and December 31, 2012. FortisBC also sought a permanent rate increase of 6.9 percent effective January 1, 2013;
- D. The Company requests a determination from the British Columbia Utilities Commission (the Commission) on whether the 2012-2013 Capital Expenditure Plan is in the public interest pursuant to section 44.2 (3)(a) and satisfies the requirements of section 45(6) of the Act;
- E. The Company also requested a Commission determination on whether the 2012 Integrated System Plan, which is comprised of three components (the 2012-2013 Resource Plan, 2012 Long Term Capital Plan, and the 2012 Long Term Demand-Side Management Plan), is in the public interest pursuant to section 44.1 (6);
- F. A Workshop to review the Application was held in Kelowna on July 22, 2011;

BRITISH COLUMBIA UTILITIES COMMISSION

ORDER

NUMBER G-110-12

2

- G. The Company filed an Evidentiary Update to the Application on November 4, 2011, which reduced the rate increase sought to 1.5 percent in 2012 and a 6.5 percent increase in 2013;
- H. The 2011 Annual Review was held in Kelowna on November 22, 2011, to review the Company's performance for the 2011 year, followed by a Procedural Conference to hear submissions on procedural matters regarding the current Application;
- I. By Order G-199-11, the Commission approved a 1.5 percent interim rate increase for FortisBC, effective January 1, 2012:
- J. Pursuant to Order G-214-11, the Oral Public Hearing to review the Application took place between March 5 and March 9, 2012 in Kelowna;
- K. Between April 5 and April 23, 2012, FortisBC and Interveners filed their Final Submissions. FortisBC filed its Reply Submission on May 3, 2012;
- L. The Commission has considered the Application, the evidence and all the submissions as set forth in the Decision issued concurrently with this Order.

NOW THEREFORE the Commission, for the reasons stated in the Decision, orders as follows:

- 1. Pursuant to sections 59 to 61 of the Act:
 - a. The requested permanent rate increase of 1.5 percent in 2012 and 6.5 percent in 2013 is not approved, as filed.
 - b. Cross charges between FortisBC and its affiliates regulated by the Commission are approved to be based on fully loaded costs, not including overhead.
 - c. The proposed Deferral Account for Power Purchase Expense variances from forecast is approved and is to be amortized into rates in 2014. The proposed Revenue Variance Deferral Account is also approved and is to be amortized into rates in 2014.
 - d. Determinations for the new proposed Deferral Accounts and treatment for existing Deferral Accounts are set out in Section 5.4.4 of the Decision.
 - e. Costs of Removal of \$4.7 million for 2011, \$5.4 million for 2012 and \$4.0 million for 2013 are approved to be included in Rate Base as set out in Section 5.4.2 of the Decision.
- 2. Pursuant to section 44.2(3) of the *Act*, FortisBC's 2012-2013 Capital Expenditure Plan is approved subject to the determinations and reductions set out in Section 5.4.3 of the Decision.
- 3. The Commission Panel accepts FortisBC's Long Term Capital Plan is in the public interest and the Long Term Resource Plan meets the requirements of the Act except for the Planning Reserve Margin as set out in Section 7.0 of the Decision.

BRITISH COLUMBIA **UTILITIES COMMISSION**

ORDER

NUMBER G-110-12

3

- 4. FortisBC is directed to resubmit its financial schedules incorporating all the adjustments as outlined in the Decision, within 30 days of this Order.
- 5. The Commission will accept, subject to timely filing, amended Tariff Rate Schedules which conform to the Decision. FortisBC is to provide all customers, by way of an information notice, of the change in rates.
- 6. If the 2012 permanent rates are less than the interim rates, FortisBC is to refund to customers the difference in revenue with interest at the average prime rate of the principal bank with which FortisBC conducts its business. If the 2012 permanent rates exceed the interim rates, FortisBC is to reflect this difference in customer rates over the balance of 2012.
- 7. FortisBC is directed to comply with all other directives in the Decision issued concurrently with this Order.

DATED at the City of Vancouver, in the Province of British Columbia, this

15th

day of August 2012.

BY ORDER

Original signed by:

D.A.Cote Commissioner

Sections 59 through 61 Utilities Commission Act

Discrimination in rates

- 59 (1) A public utility must not make, demand or receive
 - (a) an unjust, unreasonable, unduly discriminatory or unduly preferential rate for a service provided by it in British Columbia, or
 - (b) a rate that otherwise contravenes this Act, the regulations, orders of the commission or any other law.
 - (2) A public utility must not
 - (a) as to rate or service, subject any person or locality, or a particular description of traffic, to an undue prejudice or disadvantage, or
 - (b) extend to any person a form of agreement, a rule or a facility or privilege, unless the agreement, rule, facility or privilege is regularly and uniformly extended to all persons under substantially similar circumstances and conditions for service of the same description.
 - (3) The commission may, by regulation, declare the circumstances and conditions that are substantially similar for the purpose of subsection (2) (b).
 - (4) It is a question of fact, of which the commission is the sole judge,
 - (a) whether a rate is unjust or unreasonable,
 - (b) whether, in any case, there is undue discrimination, preference, prejudice or disadvantage in respect of a rate or service, or
 - (c) whether a service is offered or provided under substantially similar circumstances and conditions.
 - (5) In this section, a rate is "unjust" or "unreasonable" if the rate is
 - (a) more than a fair and reasonable charge for service of the nature and quality provided by the utility,
 - (b) insufficient to yield a fair and reasonable compensation for the service provided by the utility, or a fair and reasonable return on the appraised value of its property, or
 - (c) unjust and unreasonable for any other reason.

Setting of rates

- **60** (1) In setting a rate under this Act
 - (a) the commission must consider all matters that it considers proper and relevant affecting the rate,
 - (b) the commission must have due regard to the setting of a rate that
 - (i) is not unjust or unreasonable within the meaning of section 59,
 - (ii) provides to the public utility for which the rate is set a fair and reasonable return on any expenditure made by it to reduce energy demands, and
 - (iii) encourages public utilities to increase efficiency, reduce costs and enhance performance,
 - (b.1) the commission may use any mechanism, formula or other method of setting the rate that it considers advisable, and may order that the rate derived from such a mechanism, formula or other method is to remain in effect for a specified period, and
 - (c) if the public utility provides more than one class of service, the commission must
 - (i) segregate the various kinds of service into distinct classes of service,
 - (ii) in setting a rate to be charged for the particular service provided, consider each distinct class of service as a self contained unit, and
 - (iii) set a rate for each unit that it considers to be just and reasonable for that unit, without regard to the rates set for any other unit.
 - (2) In setting a rate under this Act, the commission may take into account a distinct or special area served by a public utility with a view to ensuring, so far as the commission considers it advisable, that the rate applicable in each area is adequate to yield a fair and reasonable return on the appraised value of the plant or system of the public utility used, or prudently and reasonably acquired, for the purpose of providing the service in that special area.
 - (3) If the commission takes a special area into account under subsection (2), it must have regard to the special considerations applicable to an area that is sparsely settled or has other distinctive characteristics.
 - (4) For this section, the commission must exclude from the appraised value of the property of the public utility any franchise, licence, permit or concession obtained or held by the utility from a municipal or other public authority beyond the money, if any, paid to the municipality or public authority as consideration for that franchise, licence, permit or concession, together with necessary and reasonable expenses in procuring the franchise, licence, permit or concession.

Rate schedules to be filed with commission

- **61** (1) A public utility must file with the commission, under rules the commission specifies and within the time and in the form required by the commission, schedules showing all rates established by it and collected, charged or enforced or to be collected or enforced.
 - (2) A schedule filed under subsection (1) must not be rescinded or amended without the commission's consent.
 - (3) The rates in schedules as filed and as amended in accordance with this Act and the regulations are the only lawful, enforceable and collectable rates of the public utility filing them, and no other rate may be collected, charged or enforced.
 - (4) A public utility may file with the commission a new schedule of rates that the utility considers to be made necessary by a rise in the price, over which the utility has no effective control, required to be paid by the public utility for its gas supplies, other energy supplied to it, or expenses and taxes, and the new schedule may be put into effect by the public utility on receiving the approval of the commission.
 - (5) Within 60 days after the date it approves a new schedule under subsection (4), the commission may,
 - (a) on complaint of a person whose interests are affected, or
 - (b) on its own motion,

direct an inquiry into the new schedule of rates having regard to the setting of a rate that is not unjust or unreasonable.

- (6) After an inquiry under subsection (5), the commission may
 - (a) rescind or vary the increase and order a refund or customer credit by the utility of all or part of the money received by way of increase, or
 - (b) confirm the increase or part of it.

Section 44.2 Utilities Commission Act

Expenditure schedule

- **44.2** (1) A public utility may file with the commission an expenditure schedule containing one or more of the following:
 - (a) a statement of the expenditures on demand-side measures the public utility has made or anticipates making during the period addressed by the schedule;
 - (b) a statement of capital expenditures the public utility has made or anticipates making during the period addressed by the schedule;
 - (c) a statement of expenditures the public utility has made or anticipates making during the period addressed by the schedule to acquire energy from other persons.
 - (2) The commission may not consent under section 61 (2) to an amendment to or a rescission of a schedule filed under section 61 (1) to the extent that the amendment or the rescission is for the purpose of recovering expenditures referred to in subsection (1) (a) of this section, unless
 - (a) the expenditure is the subject of a schedule filed and accepted under this section, or
 - (b) the amendment or rescission is for the purpose of setting an interim rate.
 - (3) After reviewing an expenditure schedule submitted under subsection (1), the commission, subject to subsections (5), (5.1) and (6), must
 - (a) accept the schedule, if the commission considers that making the expenditures referred to in the schedule would be in the public interest, or
 - (b) reject the schedule.
 - (4) The commission may accept or reject, under subsection (3), a part of a schedule.
 - (5) In considering whether to accept an expenditure schedule filed by a public utility other than the authority, the commission must consider
 - (a) the applicable of British Columbia's energy objectives,
 - (b) the most recent long-term resource plan filed by the public utility under section 44.1, if any,
 - (c) the extent to which the schedule is consistent with the applicable requirements under sections 6 and 19 of the *Clean Energy Act*,
 - (d) if the schedule includes expenditures on demand-side measures, whether the demand-side measures are cost-effective within the meaning prescribed by regulation, if any, and

- (e) the interests of persons in British Columbia who receive or may receive service from the public utility.
- (5.1) In considering whether to accept an expenditure schedule filed by the authority, the commission, in addition to considering the interests of persons in British Columbia who receive or may receive service from the authority, must consider and be guided by
 - (a) British Columbia's energy objectives,
 - (b) an applicable integrated resource plan approved under section 4 of the *Clean Energy Act*,
 - (c) the extent to which the schedule is consistent with the requirements under section 19 of the *Clean Energy Act*, and
 - (d) if the schedule includes expenditures on demand-side measures, the extent to which the demand-side measures are cost-effective within the meaning prescribed by regulation, if any.
- (6) If the commission considers that an expenditure in an expenditure schedule was determined to be in the public interest in the course of determining that a long-term resource plan was in the public interest under section 44.1 (6),
 - (a) subsection (5) of this section does not apply with respect to that expenditure, and
 - (b) the commission must accept under subsection (3) the expenditure in the expenditure schedule.

Clean Energy Act - Section 2

British Columbia's energy objectives

- 2 The following comprise British Columbia's energy objectives:
 - (a) to achieve electricity self-sufficiency;
 - (b) to take demand-side measures and to conserve energy, including the objective of the authority reducing its expected increase in demand for electricity by the year 2020 by at least 66%;
 - (c) to generate at least 93% of the electricity in British Columbia from clean or renewable resources and to build the infrastructure necessary to transmit that electricity;
 - (d) to use and foster the development in British Columbia of innovative technologies that support energy conservation and efficiency and the use of clean or renewable resources;
 - (e) to ensure the authority's ratepayers receive the benefits of the heritage assets and to ensure the benefits of the heritage contract under the *BC Hydro Public Power Legacy and Heritage Contract Act* continue to accrue to the authority's ratepayers;
 - (f) to ensure the authority's rates remain among the most competitive of rates charged by public utilities in North America;
 - (g) to reduce BC greenhouse gas emissions
 - (i) by 2012 and for each subsequent calendar year to at least 6% less than the level of those emissions in 2007,
 - (ii) by 2016 and for each subsequent calendar year to at least 18% less than the level of those emissions in 2007,
 - (iii) by 2020 and for each subsequent calendar year to at least 33% less than the level of those emissions in 2007,
 - (iv) by 2050 and for each subsequent calendar year to at least 80% less than the level of those emissions in 2007, and
 - (v) by such other amounts as determined under the *Greenhouse Gas Reduction Targets Act*;
 - (h) to encourage the switching from one kind of energy source or use to another that decreases greenhouse gas emissions in British Columbia;
 - (i) to encourage communities to reduce greenhouse gas emissions and use energy efficiently;

- (j) to reduce waste by encouraging the use of waste heat, biogas and biomass;
- (k) to encourage economic development and the creation and retention of jobs;
- (I) to foster the development of first nation and rural communities through the use and development of clean or renewable resources;
- (m) to maximize the value, including the incremental value of the resources being clean or renewable resources, of British Columbia's generation and transmission assets for the benefit of British Columbia;
- (n) to be a net exporter of electricity from clean or renewable resources with the intention of benefiting all British Columbians and reducing greenhouse gas emissions in regions in which British Columbia trades electricity while protecting the interests of persons who receive or may receive service in British Columbia;
- (o) to achieve British Columbia's energy objectives without the use of nuclear power;
- (p) to ensure the commission, under the *Utilities Commission Act*, continues to regulate the authority with respect to domestic rates but not with respect to expenditures for export, except as provided by this Act.

APPEARANCES

G.A. FULTON, Q.C. Commission Counsel

G.A. MACINTOSH

L. HERBST FortisBC Inc.

C. WEAFER British Columbia Municipal Electrical Utilities

R. HOBBS Zellstoff Celgar Limited Partnership,

Atco Wood Products Ltd.,

Kalisnikoff Lumber Company Ltd.,

Porcupine Wood Products,

Springer Creek Forest Products, and International Forest Products Limited

S. KHAN British Columbia Old Age Pensioners' Organization et al.

W. J. ANDREWS B.C. Sustainable Energy Association,

Sierra Club of Canada, British Columbia Chapter

A. WAIT Self

N. GABANA Self

LIST OF ACRONYMS

2012-2013 Capital Expenditure Plan
automatic adjustment mechanism
Alberta Energy and Utilities Board
Allowance for Funds Used During Construction
Advanced Metering Infrastructure
ATCO Electric Ltd.
British Columbia Hydro and Power Authority
The British Columbia Municipal Electrical Utilities
The British Columbia Pensioners' Organization et al.
The BC Sustainable Energy Association and the Sierra Club of British Columbia
Brilliant Power Purchase Agreement
British Columbia Utilities Commission
Canadian Office and Professional Employees Union
Canal Plant Agreement
Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity
Consumer Price Index
Demand-Side Management
Energy Efficiency and Conservation
FortisBC Energy Utilities (FortisBC Energy Inc.; FortisBC Energy (Vancouver Island) Inc.; FortisBC Energy (Whistler) Inc.)
FortisBC Inc.
Full Time Equivalent

GCOC	Generic Cost of Capital
IBEW	International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers Union
IEP	Integrated Electricity Plan
IFRS	International Financial Reporting Standards
IR	Information Request
ISP	Integrated System Plan
LTCP	Long Term Capital Plan
LTRP	Long Term Resource Plan
M&E Plan	Monitoring and Evaluation Plan
MRS	Mandatory Reliability Standards
mTRC	Modified total resource cost
NSA	Negotiated Settlement Agreement
NSP	negotiated settlement process
O&M	operations and management
OTR	Okanagan Transmission Reinforcement Project
PBR	Performance Based Regulation
PLTs	Power Line Technicians
PPA	Power Purchase Agreement
PPA	Power Purchase Agreement
PPEVDA	Power Purchase Expense Variance Deferral Account
PPME	Power Purchase Management Expense
PRM	Planning Reserve Margin
ROE	return on equity
RS 3808 PPA	Rate Schedule 3808 Power Purchase Agreement

System Average Interruption Duration
System Average Interruption Frequency
Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition
Supplemental Employee Retirement Program
Transmission and Distribution
Utilities Commission Act
Load Forecast Technical Committee
total resource cost
Upgrade and Life Extension
Weighted Average Cost of Capital
Weighted Average Cost of Debt
Waneta Expansion Project capacity purchase agreement
Western Electricity Coordinating Council

IN THE MATTER OF the Utilities Commission Act, R.S.B.C. 1996, Chapter 473

and

FortisBC Inc. 2012 – 2013 Revenue Requirements and Review of 2012 Integrated System Plan Application

EXHIBIT LIST

Exhibit No. Description

COMMISSION DOCUMENTS

A-1	Letter dated June 30, 2011 and Order G-111-11 – Establishing an Initial Regulatory Timetable and Procedural Conference
A-2	Letter dated July 19, 2011 – Commission Appointment of Panel
A-3	Letter dated August 10, 2011 – Commission Information Request No. 1
A-4	Letter dated August 24, 2011 – Letter L-65-11 issuing Revised Initial Regulatory Timetable
A-5	Letter dated September 30, 2011 – Commission Information Request No. 2
A-6	CONFIDENTIAL Letter dated September 30, 2011 – CONFIDENTIAL Commission Information Request No. 2
A-7	Letter dated October 4, 2011 – Order G-167-11 and Revised Preliminary Regulatory Timetable
A-8	Letter dated October 7, 2010 – Commission Information Request No. 1 on Exhibit B-7
A-9	Letter dated November 2, 2011 – Notice of 2011 Annual Review and Procedural Conference
A-10	Letter dated November 10, 2011 – Commission Information Request No. 1 to BCSEA et al on Intervener Evidence
A-11	Letter dated November 10, 2011 – Procedural Conference Agenda
A-12	Letter dated November 18, 2011 – Letter to Participants Zellstoff/Celgar

Exhibit No. Description	
A-13	Letter dated November 30, 2011 – Order G-199-11 issuing Amended Regulatory Timetable with Reasons
A-14	Letter dated December 15, 2011 – Order G-214-11 issuing Amended Regulatory Timetable
A-15	Letter dated February 10, 2012 - Panel Letter to FBC
A-16	Letter dated February 10, 2012 – Oral Public Hearing Information
A-17	Letter dated March 23, 2012 – Request for Comments on FortisBC's Testimony Clarification
A-18	Letter dated April 19, 2012 – Response to FortisBC request for Filing Extension
A2-1	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 5, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing EXTRACT FROM "REPORT 8: OCTOBER 2011; BC HYDRO: THE EFFECTS OF RATE-REGULATED ACCOUNTINGOFFICE OF THE AUDITOR GENERAL OF BRITISH COLUMBIA"
A2-2	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 6, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing EXECUTIVE SUMMARY FROM 1994 BC GAS PHASE 1 REVENUE REQUIREMENT APPLICATION
A2-3	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 6, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing EXTRACT FROM BC GAS UTILITY LIMITED 2003 REVENUE REQUIREMENTS APPLICATION DECISION DATED FEBRUARY 4, 2003
A2-4	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 6, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing EXTRACT FROM THE BC GAS UTILITY LIMITED MULTI-YEAR PERFORMANCE-BASED RATE PLAN FOR 2004/2008 APPLICATION
A2-5	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 6, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing EXTRACT FROM THE FORTISBC ENERGY UTILITIES 2012-2013 REVENUE REQUIREMENTS AND NATURAL GAS RATES APPLICATION, EXHIBIT B-1
A2-6	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 6, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing DOCUMENT ENTITLED "BCUC STAFF WITNESS AID - SERP"
A2-7	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 6, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing ORDER G-64-07 AND AN EXTRACT FROM THE ACCOMPANYING DECISION

LAIIIDIL NO.	Description
A2-8	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 6, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing COMMISSION DECISION DATED APRIL 3, 1992 ON A RATE APPLICATION OF PACIFIC NORTHERN GAS LIMITED
A2-9	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 6, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing EXTRACT FROM THE DECISION OF THE ALBERTA ENERGY UTILITY BOARD IN THE MATTER OF ATCO ELECTRIC LIMITED 2005/2006 GENERAL TARIFF APPLICATION DATED MARCH 17, 2006
A2-10	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 6, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing EXTRACT FROM ONTARIO ENERGY BOARD, CHAPTER 2 OF THE FILING REQUIREMENTS FOR TRANSMISSION AND DISTRIBUTION APPLICATIONS, JUNE 22, 2011
A2-11	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 6, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing EXTRACT FROM ONTARIO ENERGY BOARD, RP-2004-0188, 2006 ELECTRICITY DISTRIBUTION RATE HANDBOOK, REPORT OF THE BOARD, 2005 MAY 11
A2-12	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 7, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing "BCUC STAFF WITNESS AID: FINANCING COSTS, FORTISBC 2012-2013 RRA & ISP"
A2-13	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 7, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing "WITNESS AID - DEFERRAL ACCOUNTS"
A2-14	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 7, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing EXTRACT FROM BCUC DECISION "BRITISH COLUMBIA HYDRO AND POWER AUTHORITY AND F2009 AND F2010 REVENUE REQUIREMENTS DECISION, MARCH 13, 2009"
A2-15	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 8, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing STAFF "WITNESS AID, FORTISBC, DSM PANEL"
A2-16	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 8, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing LETTER FROM FORTISBC DATED SEPTEMBER 29, 2011, WITH ATTACHED EXCERPT OF "FORTISBC INC., SEMIANNUAL DSM REPORT, SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2011
A2-17	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 9, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing FORTISBC F2012-2013 RRA & ISP WITNESS AID - CAPITAL EXPENDITURES PLAN
A2-18	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 9, 2012 – Commission Staff Filing EXCERPT FROM BCUC "FORTISBC INC. 2011 CAPITAL EXPENDITURE PLAN DECISION", DATED DECEMBER 17, 2010

Description

Exhibit No.

Exhibit No.

Description

APPLICANT DOCUMENTS FORTISBC INC

B-1	FORTISBC INC. (FBC) Letter dated June 30, 2011 – 2012/13 Revenue Requirements and Review of 2012 Integrated System Plan Application
B-1-1	Letter dated June 30, 2011 – FBC Submitting 2012 Integrated System Plan Volume 1
B-1-2	Letter dated June 30, 2011 – FBC Submitting 2012 Integrated System Plan Volume 2
B-1-3	CONFIDENTIAL Letter dated June 30, 2011 – FBC Submitting Confidential Page 34 of Tab 4, Section 4.3.2.1 of the Application
B-1-4	Letter dated July 11, 2011 – FBC Submitting Addendum to Tab 7 (Financial Schedules) of the Application
B-1-5	Letter dated July 21, 2011 – FBC Submitting Errata 1 to the Application
B-1-6	Letter dated September 9, 2011 – FBC Errata 2 to Application
B-2	Letter dated July 22, 2011 – FBC Presentation submitted at July 22, 2011 Workshop
B-3	Letter dated July 25, 2011 – FBC Submitting Adoption of US Generally Accepted Accounting Principles and 2012/2012 Revenue Requirements Application Compliance Filing Order G-117-11
B-4	Letter dated September 9, 2011 - FBC Responses to IR No. 1 from BCUC
B-5	Letter dated September 9, 2011 - FBC Responses to IR No. 1 from Interveners BCOAPO, BCSE, Celgar, and Alan Wait
B-6	Letter dated September 16, 2011 – FBC Submitting comments regarding Material Updates to the Application
B-7	Letter dated September 16, 2011 – FBC Submitting responses to BCUC and BCOAPO System Losses Information Requests
B-8	Letter dated October 21, 2011 - FBC Submitting Responses to BCUC IR2
B-8-1	CONFIDENTIAL Letter dated October 21, 2011 - FBC Submitting Responses to BCUC CONFIDENTIAL IR2
B-8-2	Letter dated March 2, 2012 - FBC Submitting Errata to its Responses to Information Request No. 2 - Replacement pages

Exhibit No.	Description
B-9	Letter dated October 21, 2011 - FBC Submitting Responses to Intervener IR2
B-10	Letter dated October 21, 2011 - FBC Submitting Responses to FortisBC Responses
B-11	to BCUC IR2 (Losses) Letter dated October 21, 2011 - FBC Submitting Errata 3 to Application and IR1 Responses
B-12	Letter dated November 4, 2011 - FBC Submitting Evidentiary Update
B-13	Letter dated November 10, 2011 - FBC Submitting IR No. 1 to BCSEA
B-14	Letter dated November 17, 2011 - FBC Submitting comments on Reconsider Application of Order E-29-10 Exhibit C9-4
B-15	Letter dated November 22, 2011 - FBC Submitting Presentations from 2011 Annual Review
B-16	Letter dated November 25, 2011 - FBC Submitting Load Forecast Technical Committee Report
B-17	Letter dated December 7, 2011 – FBC Submitting Request for Amendment to Timetable
B-18	Letter dated February 1, 2012 – FBC Submitting Witnesses Anticipated Testimony
B-19	Letter dated March 1, 2012 - FBC Submitting Opening Statement
B-20	Letter dated March 2, 2012 - FBC Submitting Witness Panel
B-21	Letter dated March 2, 2012 - FBC Submitting Opening Statement of John Walker
B-22	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 7, 2012 – FBC Submitting DOCUMENT HEADED "2005 REVENUE REQUIREMENTS - REGULATORY POLICY/PERFORMANCE STANDARDS - TAB 10"
B-23	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 7, 2012 – FBC Submitting "FORTISBC 2012-2013 REVENUE REQUIREMENTS APPLICATION, ORAL HEARING UNDERTAKINGS FROM MARCH 6, 2012"
B-24	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 8, 2012 – EXTRACT FROM "IMPLEMENTING ENERGY EFFICIENCY: PROGRAM DELIVERY COMPARISON STUDY", IEE WHITEPAPER, MARCH 2010

Exhibit No. Description	
B-25	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 8, 2012 – FORTISBC 2012-13 REVENUE REQUIREMENTS APPLICATION, ORAL HEARING UNDERTAKINGS FROM MARCH 6, 2012"
B-26	Letter dated March 16, 2012 - FBC Submitting Clarifications to testimony at the 2012-13 RRA and ISP Oral Hearing
B-27	Letter dated March 16, 2012 - FBC Submitting Oral Hearing Undertakings
B-28	Letter dated March 23, 2012 - FBC Submitting Oral Hearing Undertaking 51
B-29	Letter dated March 30, 2012 - FBC Submitting Oral Hearing Undertaking 32
B-30	Letter dated April 3, 2012 – FBC Submitting Undertaking 50
B-31	Letter dated April 19, 2012 – FBC Request for Filing Extension
INTERVENER	DOCUMENTS
INTERVENER	DOCUMENTS
C1-1	BRITISH COLUMBIA MUNICIPAL ELECTRICAL UTILITIES (BCMEU) Online Registration dated July 5, 2011 – Request for Intervener Status by Heather Grant
C1-2	Letter dated July 11, 2011 – Notice of Mr. C. Weafer, Owen Bird as counsel for BCMEU
C1-3	Letter dated August 10, 2011 – BCMEU Information Request No. 1
C1-4	Letter dated September 30, 2011 – BCMEU Information Request No. 2
C1-5	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 5, 2012 – BCMEU Filing REVIEW OF BC HYDRO, JUNE 2011
C1-6	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 5, 2012 – BCMEU Filing NEWS RELEASE FROM OFFICE OF THE PREMIER, MINISTRY OF ENERGY AND MINES, "CANADA STARTS HERE - THE BC JOBS PLAN", DATED FEBRUARY 3, 2012"
C1-7	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 5, 2012 – BCMEU Filing "FORTIS GROUP OF COMPANIES OF BC COMMUNICATIONS & PUBLIC AFFAIRS PLAN 2010/2011, 25 AUGUST 2010"
C1-8	Letter dated April 19, 2012 – BCMEU Submitting comments regarding Exhibit B-31 FBC Request for Filing Extension

. Description
BRITISH COLUMBIA HYDRO AND POWER AUTHORITY (BCHYDRO) Online Registration dated July 5, 2011 – Request for Intervener Status by Janet Fraser
Wait, Alan (wa) – Online Registration dated July 6, 2011 – Request for Intervener Status
Letter dated August 10, 2011 – WA Information Request No. 1
GABANA, NORMAN (GN) – Email dated July 7, 2011 Request for Intervener Status
Letter dated September 23, 2011 Via Email – GN Information Request No. 2
Letter dated November 22, 2011 – GN comments regarding Order E-29-10 review
British Columbia Old Age Pensioners' Organization <i>et al.</i> (BCOAPO) – Letter dated July 8, 2011 requesting Intervener Status by Ros Salvador
Letter dated August 10, 2011 – BCOAPO Information Request No. 1
Letter dated September 30, 2011 – BCOAPO Information Request No. 2
Letter dated November 10, 2011 – BCOAPO Information Request No. 1 to BCSEA et al on Intervener Evidence
Letter dated November 18, 2011 – BCOAPO Submitting change of counsel request
Letter dated November 21, 2011 – BCOAPO Submitting clarification on counsel details
Letter dated April 19, 2012 – BCOAPO Submitting comments regarding Exhibit B-31 FBC Request for Filing Extension
BC Sustainable Energy Association and the Sierra Club of British Columbia (BCSEA et al.) – Letter dated July 14, 2011 - Requesting Intervener Status by William J. Andrews
Letter dated August 10, 2011 – BCSEA Information Request No. 1
Letter dated September 30, 2011 – BCSEA Information Request No. 2

Letter dated October 31, 2011 - BCSEA Submitting Evidence

Letter dated November 24, 2011 - BCSEA Submitting Response to BCUC IR No. 1

C6-4

C6-5

C6-5-1 Letter dated November 24, 2011 - BCSEA Submitting Errata C6-6 Letter dated November 24, 2011 - BCSEA Submitting Response to FBC IR No. 1 Letter dated November 24, 2011 - BCSEA Submitting Response to BCOAPO IR No. 1 C6-7 C6-8 Letter dated February 20, 2012 – BCSEA Submitting Witness Panel Notification C6-9 Submitted at Oral Hearing March 7, 2012 – BCSEA Submitting COPY OF UTILITIES COMMISSION ACT, DEMAND-SIDE MEASURES REGULATION C6-10 Submitted at Oral Hearing March 8, 2012 - BCSEA Submitting "A STATISTICAL MODEL FOR PREDICTING FUTURE ELECTRIC ENERGY EFFICIENCY RESOURCES CLASSES (DRAFT)", MARCH 6, 2012 C6-11 Letter dated April 19, 2012 - BCSEA Submitting comments regarding Exhibit B-31 FBC Request for Filing Extension C7-1 REGIONAL DISTRICT OF OKANAGAN SIMILKAMEEN (RDOS) - Online Registration dated July 15, 2011 – Requesting Intervener Status by Doug French C8-1 SLACK, BURYL — Facsimile Registration dated July 15, 2011 — Requesting Intervener Status C8-2 Letter dated November 10, 2011 by Fax – SB submitting comments C9-1 ZELLSTOFF CELGAR, ATCO WOOD PRODUCTS LTD., INTERNATIONAL FOREST PRODUCTS LIMITED (INTERFOR), KALESNIKOFF LUMBER CO. LTD., PORCUPINE WOOD PRODUCTS, AND SPRINGER CREEK FOREST PRODUCTS COLLECTIVELY, THE INDUSTRIAL CUSTOMERS GROUP (ICG) - Letter dated July 20, 2011 requesting Intervener Status by Adrian Hay, Brian Merwin and **Robert Hobbs** C9-2 Letter dated August 10, 2011 – Celgar Information Request No. 1 C9-3 Letter dated September 30, 2011 – Celgar Information Request No. 2 Letter dated November 10, 2011 – Celgar Submitting comments regarding WAX C9-4 CAPA C9-5 Letter dated November 28, 2011 – Celgar Submitting additional Interveners Atco Wood Products Ltd., International Forest Products Limited (Interfor), Kalesnikoff Lumber Co. Ltd., Porcupine Wood Products, and Springer Creek Forest Products collectively, the **Industrial Customers Group (ICG)**

Description

Exhibit No.

Exhibit No	Description
C9-6	Letter dated November 25, 2011 – Celgar / ICG Submitting reply and comments
C9-7	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 5, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing EXCERPT "APPENDIX 1 TO ORDER NO. G-10-03, PAGE 7 OF 25"
C9-8	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 5, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing EXCERPT FROM "FORTISALBERTA IN 2010/2011 TARIFF APPLICATION", PAGES 2-27 AND 2-28
C9-9	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 5, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing DOCUMENT HEADED "BC BARGAINING DATABASE, VOL. 03, NO. 02-APRIL 2010, SETTLEMENT SUMMARIES (FEBRUARY 2010 TO APRIL 2010)"
C9-10	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 5, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing EXCERPT FROM DOCUMENT "BUDGET AND FISCAL PLAN, 2012/13 - 2014/15"
C9-11	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 5, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing DOCUMENT HEADED "BC BARGAINING DATABASE, VOL. 02, NO. 10 - OCTOBER 2009, SETTLEMENT SUMMARIES (AUGUST TO OCTOBER 2009)"
C9-12	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 5, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing DOCUMENT HEADED "BC BARGAINING DATABASE, VOL. 01, NO. 3 - JULY 2008, SETTLEMENT SUMMARIES (APRIL 2008 TO JUNE 2008)"
C9-13	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 6, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing "BC BARGAINING DATABASE, VOL. 05 NO. 01 - JANUARY 2012" QUARTERLY WAGE SETTLEMENTS IN BC (2005-2011)
C9-14	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 6, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing "F2012 TO F2014 REVENUE REQUIREMENTS APPLICATION, BC HYDRO, APPENSIC C-2, ORDER IN COUNCIL NO. 021, HERITAGE SPECIAL DIRECTION NO. HC2"
C9-15	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 7, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing "INITIATIVES FOR INDUSTRIAL CUSTOMERS - PROJECT INCENTIVES TRANSMISSION"
C9-16	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 7, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing "INTEGRATED RESOURCE PLAN - MEETING #2, JANUARY 27 & 28, 2011"
C9-17	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 7, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing EXCERPT FROM "NERC2010 LONG-TERM RELIABILITY ASSESSMENT, OCTOBER 2010"
C9-18	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 7, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing "NERC2011 LONG-TERM RELIABILITY ASSESSMENT, NOVEMBER 2011"

Exhibit No. Description	
C9-19	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 8, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing FERC "WINTER 2011-12 ENERGY MARKET ASSESSMENTOCTOBER 20, 2011"
C9-20	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 8, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing DOCUMENT HEADED "PLANNING RESERVE MARGIN, PAGE 1 OF 1"
C9-21	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 8, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing "2005 REVENUE REQUIREMENTS, FORECASTS - POWER PURCHASE & WHEELING - TAB 7NOVEMBER 26, 2004", PAGES 19, 20 AND 21
C9-22	Submitted at Oral Hearing March 8, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing "INTEGRATED RESOURCE PLANT, MEETING #2, JANUARY 27 & 28, 2011, 2011 IRP TECHNICAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE SUMMARY BRIEF"
C9-23	Letter dated April 19, 2012 – Celgar / ICG Filing Submitting comments regarding Exhibit B-31 FBC Request for Filing Extension
C10-1	IRRIGATION RATEPAYERS GROUP (IRG) — Letter dated July 20, 2011 requesting Intervener Status by Fred Weisberg
C11-1	Сіту оf Trail (ст) — Letter dated July 20, 2011 requesting Intervener Status by Carolyn MacEachern
C11-2	Letter dated November 4, 2011 withdrawing Intervention
INTERESTED PARTY DOCUMENTS	
D-1	ACTIVE RENEWABLE (BC) – Online Registration dated July 17, 2011 – Request for Interested Party Status by Bill Daly
D-2	Powell, John O. – Email Registration dated July 14, 2011 – Request for Interested Party Status
D-3	KAROW, HANS (CORE) – Email Registration dated November 22, 2011 – Request for Interested Party Status
D-4	CITY OF PENTICTON (CP) Letter dated December 21, 2011 – Submitting Letter of Comment
D-5	FLYNN, JERRY Online Registration dated January 5, 2011 – Request for Interested Party Status by Jerry Flynn

Exhibit No.

Description

D-5-1 January 25, 2010 - Registration of Interested Party Status withdrawn

LETTERS OF COMMENT

E-1 **Kristian, Ben** – Letter of Comment dated July 20, 2011